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YOUTH VIOLENCE PREVENTION 

TUESDAY, MARCH 31, 1992 

U.S. SENATE, 
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS, 

Washington, DC. 
The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:37 a.m., in room 

SD-342, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. John Glenn, Chair­
It\an of the Committee, presiding. 

Present: Senators Glenn and Almka. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR GLENN 

Chairman GLENN. The hearing will be in order. 
Before we start our hearing this morning, I was handed a note 

that said we have a delegation of members of the Navajo Nation 
Tribal Council who are in Washington observing our hearing today. 
They are particularly interested in the function of the Federal Gov­
ernment and the separation of powers. I understand they are in 
the back of the room. Would you just stand up a moment? Thank 
you. Glad to have you with us today. Thank you very much. 

We need only to pick up a newspaper or magazine in any city in 
our country to understand that violence has reached epidemic pro­
portions. We have some of these blow-ups around the room. News­
week a couple weeks ago ran a story, "Kids and Guns," a whole 
report on what is going on in our schools. 

The Washington Post this morning ran a Herblock cartoon, 
which some of you may have seen. It says, "Let's see. Where could 
we begin to improve our schools?" At the same time, there is all 
sorts of shooting and violence going on in the schoolyard. 

The New York Times last weekend published articles on: "Col­
lapse of Inner-City Families Creates America's New Orphans," 1 

and "Death, Drugs, Jail Leave Carnage at Oakland, California." 
"Guns as Plentiful as Fear for New York Youths," and another 
one, "When Kids Molest Kids." A whole series of these kinds of ar­
ticles out of the Cleveland Plain Dealer, papers in Ohio, the Wash­
ington Post, New York Times, Cincinnati Inquirer, and others from 
around the country, all of which indicate that we have a very 
major problem on our hands. 

This morning, the Governmental Affairs Committee will examine 
youth violence and focus upon strategies for prevention and explor­
ing the appropriate role for the Federal Government. This Commit­
tee has a particular responsibility in this area. We oversee, among 

1 Article referred to appears on page 181. 
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our other functions, the efficiencies and the organization of Gov­
ernment and whether they are operating properly and whether 
they are coordinating properly. 

We have some seven departments of Government and 17 sepa­
rate agencies that deal with delinquency and at-risk youth, and 
there are some 260 programs spread across the length and breadth 
of Government that deal with these problems. And so we are to 
look into the overlap, the effectiveness, the waste, the abuse, and 
into whether every taxpayer dollar is being well spent and effec­
tively used in this particular area. 

As the first of its kind, this hearing will stress the need for a 
comprehensive, multidisciplinary approach for youth violence pre­
vention strategies and more coordination by the Federal Govern­
ment. 

The United States, we are sorry to say, is the most violent "civil­
ized" country in the world. The charts of Dr. Chukwudi Onwuachi­
Saunders of the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) 1 have been en­
larged for you to see and to help us understand how far ahead-if 
you want to call it being ahead-of the rest of the world we are in 
this despicable category of homicide. 

When you look at the international comparison figures among 
males 15 to 24 years of age, the conclusions are astounding. For in­
stance, in France, for that age group, 2 homicides per 100,000; Aus­
tralia, 3 per 100,000; Norway, 4 per 100,000; Scotland, 5 per 100,000; 
United States, 22 per 100,000. 

Scotland is second at 5 homicides per 100,000 persons, as I read, 
so the United States is 4% times more violent than the country in 
second place. 

The breakdown within the figures for African Americans just 
blows your mind. It is over 85 homicides per 100,000 persons for 
young people in that age group. A tragic loss of life, 85 homicides 
per 100,000 persons. 

According to the Department of Justice and the CDC, the follow­
ing facts exist: 

Young males aged 15 to 34 are the most likely to die as a result 
of homicide. 

In this country, while all young males are at risk, African-Ameri­
can males aged 15 to 24 are at highest risk. Tragically, these men, 
are in fact, at a higher risk to die of a violent homicide than those 
who served during the war in the Persian Gulf. 

Non-homicidal violent crime, such as aggravated assault, simple 
assault, and rape, is most likely to be committed by people under 
25. These people are also the most likely victims of these crimes. 

Firearms are the weapons of choice for most violent acts. From 
1984 through 1987, 80.1 percent of all youth homicides were com­
mitted with firearms. Among young black males, according to CDC, 
there has been a dramatic 54 percent increase in homicides, with 
99 percent of the increase due to firearms. A serious strategy on 
the reduction of youth violence must address firearms on the 
streets. 

1 Charts appear on pages 185-189. 
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Random violence captures our fear and media attention. It 
knows no limits. Even two employees of the U.S. Senate right here 
on Capitol Hill have been struck down in recent years. First was 
an employee of the superintendent's office, and recently an aide to 
Senator Shelby was killed. Also, recently the wife of one of my 
Senate colleagues was dragged from in front of her home at gun­
point by an assailant while her husband was told that she would be 
killed if he moved to help. The common bond of senseless, unpro­
voked violence shares an air of sameness with deaths in Columbus, 
Cleveland, Detroit, New York, Los Angeles, and other communities 
all across the country. 

Individuals who commit criminal acts should be apprehended, 
prosecuted and punished to the fullest extent of the law. Yet the 
United States already incarcerates more of its citizens than all 
other countries. So punishment alone will not stop the dramatic in­
crease in violence that is all so prevalent today. 

A few weeks ago, national attention was focused on Thomas Jef­
ferson High School in Brooklyn, New York, where a 15-year-old 
student killed two of his former friends. Principal Carol Beck, one 
of our witnesses today, can easily paint a picture of this neighbor­
hood on the East Side of New York as a poverty-stricken, predomi­
nantly African-American and Hispanic community. True as that 
picture would be, it would not be unique. 

Another portrait is illustrated in my home State of Ohio. Recent­
ly a 12-year-old youth critically wounded a classmate in the cafete­
ria of Hamilton Township Middle School, a predominantly white, 
middle-class suburban area near Columbus. 

These two distinct and different portraits remind us that the es­
calation of youth violence is not just an urban problem or a minori­
ty problem; it is an American problem. 

Some of our schools are now being referred to as "killing 
grounds." Certain urban communities are described as "war 
zones." If urban war zones exist in America, then we need to dust 
off that same coordinated, comprehensive, swift and sure response 
we used in Desert Storm and use it to reclaim our communities. 

Children are at risk in every single community of this Nation. 
According to the current Kids Count Data Book of the Center for 
the Study of Social Policy, teen violent death, teen pregnancy, and 
children in poverty have increased significantly. The people who 
live in these communities, especially the children, are becoming de­
sensitized to what goes on around them. We can no longer continue 
to avert our gaze, avert our attention, divert our resources from 
our least affluent citizens. 

A short time ago, I saw figures from a 1987 CBS News broadcast 
republished. There was a poll of teachers who listed the top seven 
school problems that they faced in 1940, and the same places and 
teachers were queried again in 1980. That is a 40-year span. 

The problems identified by the teachers as being major problems 
in school in 1940 were as follows: talking out of turn, chewing gum, 
making noise, running in the halls, cutting in line, dress code in­
fraction, and littering. That is 1940. 

In 1980, top problems had become: drug abuse, alcohol abuse, 
pregnancy, suicide, rape, robbery, and assault. A 40-year period. 
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This shows that the problems of our children are no longel' chil­
dren's problems, and they need to be treated as such. 

With remarkable foresight, Robert Kennedy once said, "We de­
velop the kind of citizens we deserve. If a large number of our chil­
dren grow up into frustration and poverty, we must expect to pay 
the price." 

Whether frustration and poverty play the only role or whether 
there are multitudes of other societal f~dors that also play major 
roles are something that we must explore and we will examine to 
some extent today. 

But the price is astronomical. According to the GAO, the cost for 
incarceration of youth was estimated to be $1.7 billion in 1988. Ac­
cording to Dr. Leroy Schwartz, estimates have been given that for 
every homicide, 100 assaults are reported to the emergency room. 
More than 25 percent of the Nation's 10,000 to 15,000 spinal cord 
injuries annually are the result of assaultive violence. The lifetime 
cost of quadriplegia treatment and rehabilitation has been estimat­
ed at approximately $600,000 per patient as au overall increase in 
lifetime costs. Shifting emphasis to prevention strategies will 
reduce this, and more importantly, it will save lives. I asked the 
General Accounting Office to identify Federal Government pro­
grams with interventions that could benefit youth. 

I understand that youth violence is a very complex problem and 
that there are multiple factors that interact in various ways that 
can indicate a likelihood that a person may commit a violent act. 
One of these factors is single-parent homes-or, as is pointed out in 
this article from last Sunday's New York Times, the collapse of 
inner-city families and the growth of no-parent homes. In one case 
over 50 percent of the kids in one Oakland school are living in 
either foster homes or assigned to, for instance, an aunt. There is 
no parent living with them at any time. Other factors include per­
sistent poverty, waning influence of the church, foster care, media 
violence, drug and alcohol abuse, teenage pregnancy, and the influ­
ence of gangs. 

This is what we will investigate today, and I might say that we 
will determine later whether we will have additional hearings on 
this particular subject. 

I would like to welcome this morning my good friend, Congress­
man Lou Stokes, who, as a member of the House Committee on Ap­
propriations, has taken a leadership role in putting violence pre­
vention on the front burner for Federal policymakers. Recently he 
introduced legislation to create a House Select Committee on Vio­
lence. 

I am also pleased that Marc Wilkins and Curtis Artis are here to 
share their firsthand account of what is really happening in our 
neighborhoods. 

We have very qualified experts and witnesses who can shed light 
on these complex issues, and we look forward to hearing from each 
of them. I will introduce each panel as they come to the witness 
table. 

Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., in speaking of the riots and violence 
that erupted in the 1960's, once said, "We still have a choice today: 
nonviolent coexistence or violent coannihilation. This may well be 
mankind's last chance to choose between chaos and community." 

l 

• 

• 

• 
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So today, once again, we will determine whether we invest in our 
youth and choose community over chaos. I look forward to the tes­
timony of all of our witnesses today. 

-PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR GLENN 

The Senate Governmental Affairs Committee will come to order. Good morning. 
We need only to pick up a newspa.per or magazine in any city in our country to 
understand that violence has reached epidemic proportions. 

This morning, the Governmental Affairs Committee will examine youth violence, 
focusing upon strategies for prevention and exploring the appropriate role for the 
Federal Government. As the first of its kind, this hearing will stress the need for a 
comprehensive multi·disciplinary approach for youth violence prevention strategies 
and more coordination by the Federal Government. 

The United States is the most violent "civilized" country in the world. The charts 
of Dr. Onwauchi-Saunders of the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) have been en­
larged for you to see and to help us understand how far "ahead" of the rest of the 
world we are in this despicable category of homicide. 

When you look at the international comparison figures among males 15-24 years 
of age, the conclusions are astounding. For instance: 

In France, it's 2 homicides per 100,000 persons 
In Australia, it's 3 homicides per 100,00 persons 
In Norway, it's 4 homicides per 100,000 persons 
In Scotland it's 5 homicides per 100,000 persons 
In the United States, it's 22 homicides per 100,000 
Scotland is second at 5 homicides per 100,000 persons 
The United States is four and one-half (4%) times more violent than the 
country in second place. 
The breakdown within the figures for African-Americans just blows your 
mind-it is over 85 homicides per 100,000 persons. 

According to the Department of Justice and the CDC, the following facts exist: 
Young males, aged 15 to 34, are the most likely to die as a result of homi-
cide. . 
In this country, while all young males are at risk, African-American males, 
aged 15 to 24 are at highest risk. Tragically, these men, in fact, are at more 
risk to die of a violent homicide than those who served during the war in 
the Persian Gulf. 
Non-homicidal violent crime, such as aggravated assault, simple assault, 
and rape, is most likely to be committed by people under 25. These people 
are also the most likely victims of these crimes. " 
Firearms are the weapons of choice for most violent acts.\From 1984-1987, 
80.1 percent of all youth homicides were committed with firearms. Among 
young black males, according to CDC, there has been a dramatic, 54 percent 
increase in homicides; with 99 percent of the increase due to firearms. A 
serious strategy on the reduction of youth violence must address firearms 
on the streets. 

Random violence captures our fear and media attention. It knows no limits, even 
two employees of the U.S. Senate have been struck down in recent years. The first 
was an employee of the superintendent's office, and recently, an aide to Senator 
Shelby was killed. Also recently, the wife of one of my Senate colleagues was 
dragged from her home at gunpoint by an assailant, while her husband was told 
that she would be killed if he moved to help. The common bond of senseless, unpro­
voked violence shares an air of sameness with deaths in Columbus, Cit weiand, De­
troit, New York, Los Angeles and other communities. 

Individuals who commit criminal acts should be apprehended, prosecuted and 
punished to the fullest extent of the law. Yet, the United States already incarcer­
ates more of its citizens than all other countries. Punishment alone will not stop the 
dramatic increase in violence that is prevalent today. 

A few weeks ago, national attention was focused on Thomas Jefferson High 
School in Brooklyn, New York, where a 15-year-old student killed two of his former 
friends. Principal Carol Beck, one of our witnesses today, can easily paint a picture 
of this neighborhood on the east side of New York City as a poverty-stricken, pre-
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dominantly African-~erican community. True as that picture would be, it would 
not be unique. 

Another portrait is illustrated in my home state of Ohio. Recently, a 12-year-old 
youth critically wounded a classmate in the cafeteria of Hamilton Township Middle 
School, a predominantly white, middle class suburban area near Columbus. 

These two, distinct and different portraits remind us that tHe escalation of youth 
violence is not just an urban problem or a minority problem-it is an American 
problem. 

Some of our schools are referred to as "killing grounds." Certain urban communi­
ties are described as "war zones." If urban "war zones" exist in America, then we 
need to dust off that same coordinated, comprehensive, swift and sure response we 
used in "Desert Storm"; and use it to reclaim our communities. 

Children 'are at risk in every single community of this nation. According to the 
current kids count data book of the Center for the Study of Social Policy, teen vio­
lent death, teen pregnancy, and children in poverty have increased significantly. 
The people who live in these communities-especially the children-are becoming 
desensitized to what goes on around them. We can no longer continue to avert our 
attention and divert our resources from our least-affluent citizens. 

In 1987, CBS news broadcast the top seven public school problems from 1940 and 
1980. The problems identified by the teachers in 1940 were: (1) Talk out of turn, (2) 
Chewing gum, (3) Making noise, (4) Running in halls, (5) Cutting in line, (6) Dress 
code infraction, and (7) Littering. 

In 1980, the top problems had become: (1) Drug abuse, (2) Alcohol abuse, (3) Preg­
nancy, (4) Suicide, (5) Rape, (6) Robbery, and (7) Assault. 

This shows that the problems of our children are no longer children's problems 
and they need to be treated as such. 

With remarkable foresight; Robert Kennedy once said: "We develop the kind of 
citizens we deserve. If a large number of our children grow up into frustration and 
poverty, we must expect to pay the price." 

And the price is astronomical. According to the GAO, the cost for incarceration of 
youth was estimated to be $1.7 billion in 1988. And according to Dr. Leroy L. 
Schwartz, estimates have been given that for every homicide, 100 assaults are re­
ported to the emergency room. More than 25 percent of the Nation's 10,000 to 15,000 
spinal w:"tl injuries annually, are the result of assaultive violence. Th,e lifetime cost 
of qU8,,~' ipiegia treatment and rehabilitation has, been estimated at approximately 
$600,01.') per patient. Shifting emphasis to prevention strategies will reduce this 
cost, and more importantly, it will save lives. I asked the General Accounting Office 
to identify Ji'ederal Government programs with interventions that could benefit 
youth. 

I understand that youth violence is a complex problem and that there are multi­
ple factors that interact in various ways that can indicate a likelihood that a person 
may commit a violent act. These multiple factors include, but are not limited to: 
single parent homes, persistent poverty, waning influence of the church, foster care, 
media violence, drug and alcohol abuse, teenage pregnancy, and the influence of 
gangs. . 

And most interpersonal violence per the Centers for Disease Control, occurs be­
tween an aggressor and a victim who are both likely to be: of the same race, known 
to each other, familiar with family or neighborhood violence, depressed, drug and/or 
alcohol usars. And poor. We will investigate these factors today. 

I would like to welcome my good friend, Congressman Louis Stokes, who as a 
member of the House Committee on Appropriations, has taken a leadership role in 
putting violence prevention on the front burner for Federal policymakers. Recently, 
he introduced legislation to create a House Select Committee on Violence. 

I am also pleased that Marc Wilkins and Curtis Artis are here to share their first­
hand account of what is really happening in our neighborhoods. 

We have very qualified exp~rts and witnesses who can shed light on these com­
plex issues and we look forward. to hearing from each of them. I will introduce each 
panel as they come to the witness table. 

Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., in speaking of the riots and violence that erupted in 
the 1960's, once said, "we still have a choice today: nonviolent coexistence or violent 
coannihilation. This may well be mankind's last chance to choose between chaos 
and community." 

Today, once again, we will determine whether we invest in our youth and choose 
community over chaos. I look forward to your testimony on this most important 
issue. 

.. , 
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Chairman GLENN. Lou, I am particularly glad to welcome you to 
our hearing this morning. I know of your personal interest in this 
and your work over in the House. We look forward to your testimo-­
ny. 

TESTIMONY OF HON. LOUIS STOKES, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF OHIO 

Congressman STOKES. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
At the outset, let me say while I have the honor of being your 

lead-off witness, as I sat down at the table I recognized seated im­
mediately behind me persons who will be testifying this morning, 
probably some of the top experts in the country. I am particularly 
pleased to see State Representative Ray T. Miller, a close friend of 
both you and myself, who is one of the most knowledgeable legisla­
tors in the country on matters of violence. Cheryl Boyce is here 
with him, who is the executive director of the Ohio Office of Minor­
ity Health. She, too, is a leading expert in this area. 

Then I noticed Dean Deborah Prothrow-Stith, who is a dean at 
Harvard, who has just written a book that is accepted as being the 
Bible in terms of violence prevention in the United States today. 

Then also I caught a glimpse of Dr. Onwauchi-Saunders, who is 
the articulate spokesperson from the Centers for Disease ControL 

So you have certainly arranged a panoply of top experts who will 
be coming before this Committee this morning, and I congratulate 
you for that. 

I want to thank you, Mr. Chairman, for inviting me to testify 
today regarding the issue of violence and the need to address this 
issue at the Federal leveL I am pleased to also know of your inter­
est and the major role that you are playing in addressing this issue 
in the Senate. To a large degree, I will be redundant because you 
have done such an excellent job this morning of outlining for all of 
us the problem which VIe are to address. 

All indicators suggests, without equivocation, that violence in the 
United States has reached epidemic proportions. It is an issue 
which affects all Americans and permeates every aspect of Ameri­
can life, affecting our families, school, hospitals, prisons, court~ 
rooms, and churches like no other issue. The time has come fc~: 
Congress to provide expanded leadership in addressing this issue. 

In response to this crisis, I have introduced legislation, H. Res. 
390, to establish a House Select Committee to conduct a continuing 
oversight and review of the problems asaociated with all types of 
violence. The Committee also will be able to encourage the develop­
ment of public and private programs supporting prevention and 
treatment strategies. Further, the bill I have introduced encour­
ages the development of policies that would encourage the coordi­
nation of both governmental and private programs designed to 
reduce violence. 

Mr. Chairman, just a couple of months ago, funeral services were 
held here in the Capitol for a 25-year-old Hill staffer, Tom Barnes, 
who was shot in the head near his Capitol Hill home. The young 
man had left his home to go get a cup of coffee at a nearby grocery 
store. He never made it. Initial reports indicated that the shooting 
was an act of random violence. More recent reports indlcate that 
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he was a victim of a hold-up attempt. No matter what the precipi­
tating factor, most agree that the death of this young man, who 
was a legislative assistant. to Senator Richard Shelby, was both 
senseless and untimely. 

In one sense, his death serves as a reminder of the violence, the 
assaults, rapes, and hT)micides taking place right here an Capitol 
Hill. In a broader sense, though, it is a reflection of the type of vio­
lence that is tearing our country apart. Like those who mourn the 
loss of Tom. Barnes, thousands of parents, siblings, and others 
across the Nation are attempting to come to grips with the insanity 
of violence as they mourn the untimely violent deaths of their 
loved ones. 

In recent years, the increases in violent crimes in this country 
have set world records. In 1990, the Federal Bureau of Investiga­
tion reports that violent crime-murder, rape, robbery, and as­
sault-increased by 10 percent, setting the record for the bloodiest 
year in our Nation's history. The record murder toll for 1990 left 
more than 23,200 Americans killed. Records were also set for rape, 
robbery, and assault. All told, a record total of nearlJf 2 million 
Americans were the victims of violent crime this past year. 

In terms of homicide, in 1990 no nation had a higher murder 
rate than ours. Moreover, no other nation was even close. The 
United States murder rate quadrupJed Europe's, more than dou­
bled that of Northern Ireland, was 11 times higher than that of 
Japan, was 9 times that of England, Egypt, and Greece, and was 
over four times that of Italy. 

Data compiled by the Federal Bureau of Investigation reveals 
that teens are bearing the brunt of the Nation's murder epidemic. 
The murder rate among young adult~ is rising more than 5 times 
faster than for the population in general. In fact, between 1985 and 
1990, the risk of murder among 15- to 19-year-ol2s rose by 103 per­
cent. For the total population, it rose by only 19 percent. 

Overall, the homicide rate for all males ages 15 to 34 in the 
United States ranges from 17 to 283 times higher than the rate for 
young males in other industrialized countries. For young African­
American and Hispanic males, the disproportionate rate of vio­
lence-related deaths is even more pronounced. According to the 
Centers for Disease Control, for young African-American males be­
tween the ages of 15 to 32, homicide is the leading cause of death. 
In fact, it accounts for 42 percent of all African-American male 
deaths. For young Mrican-American females, the CDC reports that 
homicide accounted for 26 percent of all deaths. Homicide is the 
leading cause of death for both p...frican-American males and fe­
males ages 15 to 25 years of age. 

The Centers for Disease Control recently testified before a House 
Committee on which I sit, Mr. Chairman, that compared to homi­
cide rates for the industrialized natioIls, the homicide rates for 
young black males don't even fit on the charts. 

In light of these trends, violence is now considered to be one of 
this Nation's leading health problems. It is for all uf these reasons 
that I have introduced the legislation on the House side. 

It is time for Congress to exhibit the leadership and commitment 
needed to put an end to this epidemic. Many of us know someone 
who has been the victim, and in some instances a perpetrator, of a 

• 
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violent attack. It is clear that incarceration of offenders and the 
bandaging and burial of victims are ineffec\,ive antidotes for this 
epidemic. Our courts, jails, emergency rooms, school rooms, and 
family assistance programs are all feeling the pressure of this 
swelling epidemic. The very future of our Nation depends on how 
we address this issue of violence. In its simplest and most complex 
terms, it is truly a matter of life and death. 

Again, I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to ad­
dress this critical issue. I would be pleased to answer any questions 
you or the Committee might have. 

Chairman GLENN. Thank you, Congressman Stokes. I appreciate 
your being here very much. We have so many witnesses this morn­
ing, I think we will forego questioning of you and get on to some of 
the panels. We may have some follow-up questions to submit to you 
for response and include in the record, if that would be satisfactory 
with you. 

Congressman STOKES. I would be pleased to do. 
Chairman GLENN. We very much appreciate your being here this 

morning. Thank you. 
Congressman STOKES. Thank you very mUCh. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CoNGRESSMAN SToKES 

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for inviting me to testify today regard­
ing the issue of violence and the need to address this issue at the Federal level. I am 
pleased to know of your interest and the major role you are playing in addressing 
this issue in the Senate. As you know, this is an issue with which I have actively 
addressed in the House. 

All indicators suggest, without equivocation, that violence in the United States 
has reached epidemic proportions. It is an issue which affects all Americans and 
permeates every aspect of American life, affecting our familieol, schools, hospitals, 
prisons, courtrooms, and churches like no other issue. The time has come for Con­
gress to provide expanded leadership in addressing this crisis. 

In response to this crisis, I have introduced legislation, H. Res. 390, to establish a 
House Select Committee to conduct a continuing oversight and review of the prob­
lems associated with all types of violence. The committee also will be able to encour­
age the development of public and private programs supporting prevention and 
treatment strategies. Further, the bill encourages the development of policies that 
would encourage the coordination of both governmental and private programs de­
signed to reduce violence. 

Mr. Chairman, just a couple of months ago, funeral services were held here in the 
Capitol for a 25-year-old hill staffer, Tom Barnes, who was shot in the head near his 
Capitol Hill home. The young man had left his home to go get a cup of coffee at a 
nearby grocery store. He never made it. Initial reports indicated that the shooting 
was an act of random violence. More recent reports indicate that he was a victim of 
a hold-up attempt. No matter what the precipitating factor, most agree that the 
death of this young man, who was a Legislative Assistant to Senator Richard 
Shelby, was both senseless and untimely. 

In one sense, his death serves as f. reminder of the violence, the assaults, rapes, 
and homicides taking place right here on Capitol Hill. In a broader sense, it is a 
reflection of the type of violence that is tearing this country apart. Like those who 
mourn the loss of Tom Barnes, thousands of parents, siblings, and others across the 
Nation are attempting to come to grips with the insanity of violence as they mourn 
the untimely violent deaths of their loved ones. 

In recent years, the increases in violent crime in this country have set world 
records. In 1990, the Federal Bureau of Investigation reports that violent crime­
murder, rape, robbery, and assault-increased by 10 percent, setting the record for 
the bloodiest year in our nation's history. The record murder toll for 1990 left more 
than 23,200 Americans killed. Records also were set for rape, robbery, and assault. 
all told, a record total of nearly two million Americans were the victims of a violent 
crime last year. 
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In terms of homicide, in 1990, no nation had a higher murder rate than ours. 
Moreover, no other nation was even close. The U.S. murder rate quadrupled Eu­
rope's, more than doubled that of Northern Ireland, was 11 times higher than that 
of Japan, was nine times that of England, Egypt and Greece, and was over four 
times that of Italy. 

Data compiled by the Federal Bureau of Investigation reals that teens are bearing 
the brunt of the Nation's murder epidemic. The murder rate among young adults is 
rising more than five times faster than for the population in general. In fact, be­
tween 1985 and 1990, the risk of murder among 15 to 19 year olds rose by 103 per­
cent. For the total population, it rose by only 19 percent. 

Overall, the homicide rate for all males ages 15 to 34 in the United States ranges 
from 17 to 283 times higher than the rate for young males in other industrialized 
countries. For young African-American and Hispanic males, the disproportionate 
rate of violence-related deaths is even more pronounced. According to the Centers 
for Disease Control, young Mrican American males between the ages of 15 to 32, 
homicide is the leading cause of death. In fact, it accounts for 42 percent of all Afri­
can American male deaths. For young African American females, the CDC reports 
that, homicide accounted for 26 percent of all deaths. Homicide is the leading cause 
of death for both Mrican American males and females 15 to 25 years of age. 

In light of these trends, violence is now considered to be one of this nation's lead­
ing health problems. It is for all of these reasons that I have introduced legislation 
to create a select committee on violence. 

It is time for Congress to exhibit the leadership and commitment needed to put an 
end to this epidemic. Many of us know someone who has been the victim, and in 
some instances a perpetrator, of a violent attack. It is clear that incarceration of 
offenders, and the bandaging and burial of victims are ineffective antidotes for this 
·3pidemic. Our courts, jails, emergency rooms, school rooms and family assistance 
programs are all feeling the pressure of this swelling epidemic. The very future of 
our nation dep6nds on how we address the issue of violence. In its simplest, and 
most complex terms, it truly is a matter of life and death. 

Again, I thank you for the opportunity to address this critical issue and I would 
be pleased to answer any questions you or the Committee might have. 

Chairman GLENN. Our next witness is Gregory J. McDonald, Di­
rector, Human Services Policy and Management Issues, U.S. Gen­
eral Accounting Office. Mr. McDonald has been overseeing some of 
these areas for some time. We asked him on a rather short-time 
basis to put together some of his thoughts on this, and he agreed to 
do so and cooperated with us fully on this. We appreciate that very 
much. We are looking forward to a longer report in the future on 
this because it is something that is not going to go away suddenly. 
We know that, so we are going to be having more work done on 
this. You will undoubtedly be leading that effort at GAO. We look 
forward to your statement his morning. 

If you would identify your colleague for the record, we would ap-
preciate it. !"; 

TESTIMONY OF GREGORY J. McDONALD,l DIRECTOR, HUMAN 
SERVICES POLICY AND MAi'f,;AGEMENT ISSUES, U.S. GENERAL 
ACCOUNTING OFFICE, ACCOMPANIED BY SHEILA AVRUCH, 
SENIO.1. EVALUATOR 

Mr. McDONALD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am accompanied 
this morning by Ms. Sheila Avruch, who has been responsible for 
much of our work in this area over the last several months. 

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be here this morning. I am pre­
pared to keep my remarks relatively brief, and I will ask that my 
prepared text be entered in the record. 

I The prepared statement of Mr. McDonald appears on page 67. 
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Chairman GLENN. As with all the statements this morning, they 
will be included in the record. We have asked witnesses to submit 
statements, and hopefully abridge them a little bit so we can have 
as much time for discussion and questioning as possible. All state­
ments will be included in the record. 

Mr. McDoNALD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Chairman, youth violence is a seriously and costly problem 

in the United States. As you will hear today, the violence of the 
young is often turned on other young people, too often with tragic 
results. Let me review, as the witnesses before me have done, just a 
few of some of the grim statistics. 

The arrest rate for youth under 18 for murder, forcible rape, rob­
bery, and aggravated assault increased over 150 percent between 
1965 and 1989, growing most rapidly in recent years. 

Youths aged 16 to 19 have the highest rates of victimization for 
rape, robbery, and assault. Most victims are of their own age 
group, and access to guns has increased the lethality of this vio­
lence. 

As you have already pointed out, Mr. Chairman, homicide is the 
second leading cause of death among young people aged 15 to 24. It 
is the leading cause of death for young African Americans. 

Finally, the Department of Justice reports that holding youth in 
custody cost U.S. taxpayers $1.7 billion in 1988. At an average 
annual per-person cost of $29,600, youth custody was more expen­
sive than sending a child to Harvard, Yale, or Princeton for a year. 

No single statistic gives a complete picture of youth violence, and 
no single measure can predict which children are most likely to 
become violent adolescents. But research has shown that children 
who later commit violent acts tend to exhibit multiple characteris­
tics indicating their risk. They are more like to come from dysfunc­
tional families and often show early-warning signs. It is these char­
acteristics that help us target prevention programs. 

Some of the effective prevention strategies we have seen start 
early, virtually from birth for high-risk families. They address mul­
tiple risks for later violence, recognizing that the problems a child 
or family faces cannot be treated in isolation. 

Promising preventive strategies we identified either arranged for 
or provided services to deal with the range of problems faced by at­
risk children and their families. 

The first strategy I would like to briefly highlight this morning is 
home visiting, a progranl to deliver preventive health, social sup­
port, or educational services directly to pre-school-aged children 
and families in their homes. Hawaii's Healthy Start, which you 
will hear more about later this morning, is one such program. 

Evaluations have shown that early interventions using home vis­
iting can reduce later delinquency and violent behavior. One of the 
most often-quoted examples is the Perry Preschool in Ypsilanti, 
Michigan, providing home visiting to low-income black children 
and their families. A rigorous evaluation of this project showed 
that by age 19,40 percent fewer of the Perry children had been ar­
rested than among a comparable control group. Perry graduates 
were also less likely to engage in violence, had lower numbers of 
arrests for serious crime, and their offense rates for violent behav-
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iors were generally half that of the control group against which 
they were measured. 

But this tells only part of the story. Perry also resulted in better 
school achievement, fewer youth on welfare, and more going on to 
higher education or employment. As a result of the savings from 
reduced crime and welfare and increased employment, evaluators 
estimated that the program returned $3 to $6 for every $1 invested 
in~ . 

The second strategy I would like to highlight is using the schools 
to deliver services. Schools serve as a contact point for almost all 
children. Teachers see them on a daily basis and may be among the 
first to recognize that a particular child needs help. Services pro­
vide:d in the school, if appropriate and targeted correctly, may in­
terrupt a cycle of behavior that could lead to crime. 

One example of a school used as a center for health and social 
services is Ensley High School in Birmingham, Alabama. Ensley's 
Extra Help Services Clinic provides a variety of health and social 
services. Students who wish to use the clinic fIll out a confidential 
health history form that includes, among others, questions about a 
student's use of violence as a W'lY to handle problems. 

The. clinic provides physical exams and health screenings, indi­
vidual and group counseling sessions, in-class education, and com­
munity services. Some class ]·essons specifically focus on alterna­
tives to violence and teach students techniques for defusing anger 
and managing stress. 

Let me close by focusing briet1y on the role of the Federal Gov­
ernment. The Department of Justi~e has the statutory responsibil­
ity to lead Federal delinquency and. youth violence prevention ef­
forts. 

The Coordinating Council on Juvenile Justice and Delinquency 
Prevention, headed by the Attorney General, is the coordinating 
body for all such Federal programs. It recently identified over 260 
Federal programs from 17 agencies in seven departments that in 
some way served the needs of delinquent or at-risk youth. 

Our analysis of the information provided by Justice showed that 
these programs spent approximately $4.2 billion in 1989, the most 
recent year data were collected. Most of this money supported serv­
ices to reduce general risks that youth face, in particular through 
things like job training. . 

Programs targeted to treating delinquents or to directly prevent­
ing criminal acts accounted for a total of $760 million; 82 percent 
of this money went to combat alcohol and drug abuse. Our analysis 
found that only 4 percent, or $28 million ill Federal funding, specif­
ically targeted violence. About half of this was for HHS's youth 
gang prevention program. 

The Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention has 
had youth violence and gangs as priorities for discretionary grant 
funding for sever::tl years. However, their discretionary funding is 
quite limited. Preventing violence or its consequences also appears 
as a discretionary funding priority in several HHS programs, but, 
again, total funding is limited. 

The Coordinating Council does not have a strategic plan to ad­
dress youth violence. We believe this is a problem. The Council 
needs to maximize the leverage from very limited Federal re-

• 
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sources and should consider developing a set of coordinated strate­
gies to focus Federal efforts. 

Mr. Chairman, I focus this morning on early intervention be­
cause we believe it has an important role to play in reducing 
future violence. However, youth violence represents a serious prob­
lem now. In addition to putting effort into early intervention, the 
Federal Gowrnment, in partnership with State and local govern­
ments and the private and non-profit sectors, needs to pursue an 
overall strategy to stem the violence among our youth. 

This concludes my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman. As I said, 
I am accompanied by Ms. A vruch, and she and I would be pleased 
to respond to any questions that you or other members of the Com­
mittee may have. 

Chairman GLENN. Thank you very much. I do have a few ques­
tions. 

Did you look into how early intervention should occur? It seems 
to me that we get to this problem too late. We get to it after the 
wreck. We wait until people are in their teen years when they are 
already well set in their ways. How early should these intervention 
programs be applied so they can be effective? 

Mr. McDONALD. Mr. Chairman, some of the programs that we 
looked at that have been evaluated as being very effective start 
very early, even before birth. Some of the p:rograms for the earliest 
interventions dealing with identifying families at risk, committing 
child abuse, which then leads to later complications, start prenatal. 
There are screenings that are conducted with mothers in the hospi­
tal at the time they deliver. And a number of early interventions 
take place with infants and families in their homes or in a pre­
school setting or in the early childhood years. So I think it is safe 
to say that early intervention can really start either at or before 
birth. 

Chairman GLENN. Is it all home-based, or how does this break 
down between the family-based and the school-based programs? 
And what seems to be the most effective? Do you have a view on 
that? 

Mr. McDONALD. I don't know that there is a way to say that any 
one intervention or one prevention strategy is the most effective. 
There are a number of interventions that have worked that have 
been positively identified. Some of them are home-based in terms of 
the home visiting, which we have emphasized here this morning, or 
school-based. Generally, obviously, the school-based interventions 
will come as children are older, in the elementary and junior high 
school age groups. ' 

There are center-based activities within communities and a vari­
ety of different alternatives for community-based interventions as 
well. 

Chairman GLENN. From your testimony, the Justice Department 
takes the lead in this for the Federal Government in coordinating 
all these different programs, some 250 or 260 different programs; is 
that correct? 

Mr. McDONALD. Yes. Ever since the passage of the Juvenile Jus­
tice and Delinquency Prevention Act of 1974, they have had the 
lead-agency responsibility. 
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Chairman GLENN. Have they been as sensitive to getting into 
this early intervention as you think they should? The reason I ask 
is because obviously the Justice Department has a predisposition 
toward using law enforcement and arrest and prosecution through 
the regular criminal justice procedure in dealing with these situa­
tions. Are they the right agency to head up something like this? 

Mr. McDONALD. I think the question of whether they are the 
right agency is a policy question for you and the Members of the 
Congress. 

Chairman GLENN. I need your guidance. 
Mr. McDONALD. The Department of Justice has not put the 

money into prevention that the other agencies in the Federal Gov­
ernment have. The Department of Health and Human Services, the 
Department of Housing and Urban Development, the Department 
of Labor, and the other major departments have more funding that 
is directly related to delinquency prevention or violence preven­
tion, and also more of the ancillary funds that are going into 
things like drug and alcohol abuse treatment. 

Chairman GLENN. How do we have 260 different programs that 
are coordinated by Justice? They certainly don't have meetings 
with representatives of all 260 programs. How do they coordinate 
this? 

Mr. McDONALD. I think the major vehicle is the Coordinating 
Council for Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. It is a 
council that is nominally headed by the Attorney General. The 
working meetings obviously occur at lower levels among the Feder­
al agencies, seven key departments, the 17 agencies that we cited. 

Those 260 programs, the number may be somewhat misleading. 
It appears high. There are a lot of those programs that are dealing 
with the risk factors-and there are many of them-that affect 
youth and that may have some effr,ct on violence. The largest ex­
penditure in that area goes into job training, vocational education 
out of the Labor Department, most notably the Job Training Part­
nership Act. So to say that Justice is coordinating those programs 
may give somewhat of a false impression. They are coordinating 
Federal efforts that relate to juvenile justice and delinquency pre­
vention, and they are charged with ensuring the avoiding of dupli­
cation and overlap, with information dissemination and technical 
assistance to State and local governments, things of that sort in 
terms of keeping information straight among the programs. 

Chairman GLENN. Some of the stories and newspaper reports we 
have read in preparation for this hearing are correct about some of 
the things going on. That one out of last Sunday's New York Times 
that I am sure you read, was a frightening story.l 

Mr. McDONALD. Yes, it was. 
Chairman GLENN. It was about the kids that are just moved in 

and out of foster homes; no-parent homes, is what they are. And 
some of our schools have half the kids in them in that status. So 
they really don't belong to anything. They are sort of on their own 
at very early ages, 1-, 3-, 5-year-old kids, batted back and forth, 
maybe being taken care of by a relative at one time or another 

I Article referred to above appears on page 183. 
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and/or in foster homes. It is just a terrible situation. It is a wonder, 
I guess, that any of them come out of it at PJl. 

It seems to me that maybe we have to have much earlier inter­
vention than we previously thought. Perhaps this idea of having a 
foster home has to be something that is more permanent. It has 
been suggested that we return to the old idea of orphanages or 
homes where the kids enter on a more permanent basis so they can 
be dealt with on a more permanent basis. Maybe our numbers are 
up to where we have to consider something like that. I don't know. 

Have you looked into any of those alternatives? 
Mr. McDONALD. We haven't looked specifically at alternatives to 

traditional family foster care. We have looked a lot at foster care 
and child abuse prevention. Child abuse removal of the child from 
the home to prevent further abuse once abuse has occurred is a 
major contributor to foster care. As you know, Mr. Chairman, we 
are spending something in the neighborhood of $1.8 billion, Federal 
dollars each year on foster care. 

I might add, coming back to the prevention side again, that we 
are only spending about $60 million on prevention for child abuse 
programs in Federal dollars. So, again, you have got an imbalance 
between what we are paying to treat the consequences of an act 
versus what we are paying to prevent it in the first place. 

But I think there is a mixture of philosophy out there about 
what kind of foster care settings are most appropriate. The tradi­
tional family foster care setting is something that is becoming, as 
the caseload rises, more difficult for agencies to find. There seems 
to be more and more of a place for institutionalized care. There are 
more and more needs for specialized medical and mental health 
care in foster care. And the advent of the critically ill babies that 
are being abandoned as a result of the crack cocaine epidemic in 
our cities and a number of other things are bearing on that. 

Chairman GLENN. GAO is world class in making estimates of 
cost effectiveness. Now, this area may be particularly difficult, but 
have you been able to make any assessments yet of what is most 
cost effective in this area and what is not? 

Mr. McDONALD. No, I don't think we have any independent as­
sessments of that at this point, Senator. 

Chairman GLENN. It might be something to consider. I am sure 
we are going to have requests for additional studies. In fact, I plan 
to make one to you myself for further work on this. We could get 
together with you and outline some of the things that we would 
like to have investigated in this area. I would like to find out what 
is most cost effective. Obviously we are not going to have unlimited 
funds, so we want to target things as much as possible where they 
are going to have the most effect. 

Do you have anything to add to what has already been said this 
morning? 

Ms. AVRucH. I think this really is a complex problem, and, you 
know, we need to look both at the early intervention part and at 
the things that can be done now to stop the violence among youth 
now. But early intervention is a very important part of it, so I am 
glad--

Chairman GLENN. It may be much earlier than we have previ­
ously anticipated before, instead of waiting until kids are already 
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in trouble in school or something along those lines. I think it has to 
start much earlier than that. 

Ms. A VRUCH. I think the Perry Preschool is the strongest exam­
ple of that, where you combine preschool and home visiting sup­
port for the family that really made a difference. 

Chairman GLENN. Thank you very much. We may have addition­
al questions to submit to you for the record. We would appreciate 
your early reply to those to include in the record. Thank you for 
being here this morning. We will be talking to you about some of 
these follow-up studies. 

Mr. McDONALD. Thank you very much. 
Chairman GLENN. Thank you. 
Our next panel this morning is Carol Beck, principal of Thomas 

Jefferson High School in Brooklyn, New York,· the site of two 
recent highly publicized murders; and locally here from the Wash­
ington area, Marc Wilkins, member of the Youth Task Force for 
the District, and Curtis Artis, also of the Youth Task Force for the 
District. 

Ms. Beck, we would ask that you please lead off fIrst this morn­
ing if you would. Please, all of you come up to the table. 

Ms. Beck, if you would lead off with your statement, please? 

TESTIMONY OF CAROL A. BECK,! PRINCIPAL, THOMAS 
JEFFERSON HIGH SCHOOL, BROOKLYN, NY 

Ms. BECK. First of all, good morning, Mr. Chairman. I didn't 
know I was going to be accompanied by two very fme young men. 
So instead of reading my remarks, which were printed and I am 
sure you and your staff have a copy, I would like to just take 5 
minutes and explore some preventive strategies, since that seems 
to be the focus this morning. With my helpers here, maybe we can 
shed some light on some of the questions that you may have. 

Chairman GLENN. Good. 
Ms. BECK. First of all, looking at the wall, I see that we are focus­

ing on two young men who were killed in my building in February, 
but most people are not aware that that week I lost fIve children. 
We were only focusing on those two because they were killed in the 
school. The same evening, a young man pulled a trigger while talk­
ing on the phone and killed himself. But prior to those three inci­
dents, two young men had been killed on Sunday. So in all there 
were fIve. 

Chairman GLENN. Did these involve street fIghts? 
Ms. BECK. Street incidents; in one incident I think a car cut off 

another car. We are talking about issues that certainly do not war­
rant such deadly force as a response. 

I will not talk about statistics because I live this every day. 
Some of the answers in response to what I seem to see as this 

epidemic of violence relates to providing the young men and 
women with an opportunity to meet each other, bond and identify 
on different level, as opposed to which housing development you 
live in, what side of the street you live on, whether you have on 
Polo clothes or some of the other designer clothes. Possibly they 

1 The prepared statement of Ms. Beck appears on page 88. 
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need to be away from the neighborhood in some other kind of set­
ting. So that is why, as we speak, I have 60 children in upstate 
New York who are on a retreat experience with the Organization 
of Black Psychologists, Global Kids, New York State Martin Luther 
King Institute, and quite a few other professionals, not necessarily 
school professionals that they see every day, but other individuals 
who specialize in conflict resolution and allowing children to ex­
press themselves and helping them break down barriers and devel­
op relationships. 

In addition, I would like for you as Chairman and some of your 
colleagues to explore reviving the WPA/CCC employment initia­
tives that had taken place during the Depression. One of the rea­
sons the young people seem to be engaged in violent behavior is to 
get money. Whether they are brainwashed by the media is another 
debate. The issue is they feel they need money, and the types of 
jobs that in the past they possibly could have obtained are now 
going to older people who have families and other responsibilities. 
So they resort to mugging, drug selling, and other types of unac­
ceptable behavior to obtain money. 

Since the infrastructure of most of our cities is in decay, it would 
seem a cost-effective way of not only training the young people but 
also rebuilding our areas where we live. 

In New York City, several of the elected officials have designed a 
SevenPoint Domestic Peace Plan, and one component part is Youth 
Build New York, Youth Heal New York, which would employ that 
type of a strategy. 

Another program that I am an advocate of is the dormitory. I 
read tbe article that relates to the orphanages. I think I have a 
problem with that word, especially for children on the high school 
level. We have a responsibility to do something other than just 
take care of their bodies. I think that a dormitory in our society 
means something different in terms of a living-support strategy. 

We would have an opportunity to let children learn how to take 
care of themselves, learn how to be self-sufficient. We don't have 
those types of supports any longer in our communities because we 
frequently don't live near the grandparents or the extended family. 
So if teenagers are living in a dormitory-type setting, and especial­
ly since I have 40 identified homeless throw-away children in my 
school as we speak-known to me-I need to have them some place 
so they can settle down and be about the business of pursuing the 
academic program that we all want. But we can't now if every 
Thursday and Friday we are trying to figure out where we are 
going to sleep. Will it be an abandoned car, the subway, or will 
someone's mother let us stay overnight? 

With that kind of anger and rage, it is not alarming to me that 
sometimes someone will push that magic button and cause you to 
use very poor discretion and do things that are unacceptable. 

Also, you mentioned early intervention. Earlier in my profession­
al career, I designed a program called LIFE. This addressed the in­
fants of teenagers. The babies were brought to regular school at 2 
months old, from 2 months to 2 years. They were placed in living 
nurseries or infant centers in the school, and not necessarily for 
the teenage parents to observe but for all of the students to ob­
serve. It alarms me that probably the most important job all of us 
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will have is raising and helping a human being develop that the 
schools don't address. We train people how to keyboard and to 
repair cars, but not how to parent. And the LIFE program was a 
very effective one. 

Finally, our sports and athletic programs. The human being 
needs to feel good about himself or herself, and one way that has 
always been effective is an athletic program. When you live in the 
inner city or in a low socioeconomic area, your athletic program is 
also suffering because YOJ.lr parents do not have the money to sup­
port the athletic adventure that you would like to partake in. They 
can't buy the football equipment and the basketball equipment. So, 
therefore, the school must do it. 

Well, if the school is funded the same way all of the other 
schools are funded, it means that we are not going to be equal. It 
means something is going to suffer. And the young men and 
women who would have had an opportunity, possibly, to have their 
name in the newspaper as shooting that winning basket or making 
the winning touchdown or just doing something very exciting for 
that day, won't have their name there. But they will certainly be 
there if they pull the trigger and kill one of their classmates or 
friends. 

I probably need to stop, unless you want to ask me questions, so 
that the young men can spealr. 

Chairman GLENN. That is fascinating. We will ask questions in 
just a moment. 

We have two members of the D.C. Youth Task Force here, Marc 
Wilkins and Curtis Artis, both of whom grew up in the District and 
had experience on the streets of the District. 

Marc, if you would lead off with some comments, we would ap­
preciate it. Give us a little of your background and your experi­
ence, if you would, please, and how you see your work now as part 
of the task force. Pull that mike up tight to you. They are pretty 
directional. 

TESTIMONY OF MARC C. WILKINS,l M.EMBER, EXECUTIVE COM­
MITTEE, POLICE CHIEF'S YOUTH TASK FORCE, WASHINGTON, 
DC 

Mr. WILKINS. I would just like to say good morning, and I hope 
everybody in here today will listen closely to what I have to say 
about the violence in order so that we can get a lot more done than 
is being done. 

I just want to go over a couple of things that I have noticed 
during my life here in Washington and how I think. The violence 
has affected myself and others that I have known and that I know 
now. 

I think the major problem is no child really asked to be born 
here; the adults have to take more responsibility than what is 
being done. We have so many juveniles growing up in a hostile en­
vironment, and you have to survive the only way you know how. 
And if you have grown up in a hostile environment, then your 

1 Biographical of Marc Wilkins appears on page 97. 
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major instinct is to survive the way that you are raised with what 
surrounds you. -

The city is so violent now, and there are so many kids that are 
growing up here in the city. They see the violence, and they experi­
ence it every day. This is almost the only thing they have to do. 
Since they don't have parents who can take them on vacations cr 
who have enough money to take them away from the violence, 
they have to kind of have their fun and do whatever they have to 
on the streets of Washington. 

They have their friends that are selling drugs, their friends that 
are using drugs. You have neighbors that rob each other constant­
ly. You have mothers and fathers who either can't control their 
kids or it seems that they don't care about them at all. And you 
have kids who have to support themselves and their younger broth­
ers and sisters because their parents aren't home to watch out for 
them. 

One thing I have learned is that selling drugs to a lot of kids is a 
sure way to earn fast money without ever worrying about being 
hired or fired from any regular job that pays minimum wage. Now­
adays, the street model is to do whatever you have to do to survive, 
to kill somebody, to rob somebody, or just be an outright degrading 
person in life. Sometimes they think that is the only way they have 
to be in order to live day by day, 

Chairman GLENN. Marc, how much can a kid make hustling 
drugs out on the street in Washington? What would be an average? 
Do you have any idea? 

Mr. WILKINS. It all depends, I guess, on the person and how 
much they are willing to sacrifice in order to make enough money, 
because there is a lot of money out here to be made because of so 
many drug addicts. Depending on the time that one has and the 
efforts that they put into it, you can make from as little as prob­
ably $1,000 a day up to almost $50,000. It all depends. 

The violence is getting closer and closer to home. I am sure ev­
erybody in this room now used to just read about it and hear about 
it and say, "oh, that is a shame," but never thought twice about it. 
But now it is just getting so close to everyone. You hear about it 
and you know somebody that is real close to you now that has ex­
perienced it or who knows somebody else who has experienced it. 

You have the innocent victims now who are getting killed and 
getting hurt in drive-bys and traffic deaths because of the car 
chases in the District and the mistaken identities and the unex­
pected persons, joggers and businessmen, leaving work that don't 
expect to get robbed, like probably down in this area. You have a 
lot of businessmen down in this ar,~a who think that nothing will 
happen to them. Well, it is getting so bad that anybody can leave 
right now and go out and get in thi~ir cars and get robbed or shot 
because you were driving by that neighborhood shooting at each 
other. 

They really need to look closely at the things that are going on 
now. The problem is people who just don't seem to care. You have 
millions of dollars that are being sent overseas and millions of guns 
that are being sent to the United States, which are destroying at 
record paces. Nobody seems to really look at this very closely, or as 
closely as they should. 
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You have the high cost of child care for a lot of young parents 
who either go to school or don't work or they d.on't even make 
enough money to support themselves. That is why you see a lot of 
kids out on the street; because their parents can't pay' to send them 
anywhere. You know, a lot of things aren't being done for that. 

Then they always say there is no money for anything. You have 
parents getting laid off from work, which causes more family prob­
lems, causes more drug addicts and causes more alcoholics because 
they are so worried about how their next bill is going to be paid 
until you have almost no way of dealing with the situations from 
day to day unless you drink or take drugs. It is wrong, but that is 
just how it is. There is no real explanation on why it is happening 
like that. 

You have so many housing projects that are canceled and people 
living in poor, unsanitary conditions now. You have even seen on 
the news how some families live in such an unsanitary environ­
ment. It is almost sad. It malres you just think why do people live 
like this. 

Then you have the protection, the health care, and the ambu­
lance servizes that all seem to be going downhill. As the violence 
gets worse, these services are very crucial. They really need to be 
looked at more carefully. 

Then you have the education standards where teachers are being 
furloughed and students are being put out of school because there 
is not enough money in the budget to keep them in school, which 
leaves them no other choice but to hang out on the streets, becauae 
those who' are willing to go to school can't. 

I think part of the solution is to have stiffer penalties on some of 
the drug addicts to either make them go to rehabilitation houses or 
give them some type of jail sentencing. 

Then we have the prisoners who are locked up. I think they 
should be taught to work to earn a living once they get out of jail 
so they at least have the choice to either get a job or go back to 
jail. We have a lot of prisoners who have been locked up for years 
and are suddenly released with no skills to do anything besides rob 
or steal-go back to the way they were-because they can't cope 
with how things have changed since they have been released. 

I also think that more youths should be allowed to be employed 
for violence prevention purposes because we have a lot of adults 
working in so many different branches and it's just not working. I 
think that youths can get a lot more done because they can relate 
to more of the problems than the adults, but they are not given a 
chance. 

Myself, I would love to have the chance to do more than what I 
am doing, but the job that I have now doesn't allow me to. I have 
to fmd time in order to go out and help people that I really want to 
help, because there are no jobs available where I can really make 
use of the talents that I have to help other people, people like 
myself. 

We need to restore a lot of the abandoned homes, but the greater 
thing that we need is family counseling for high-risk areas so that 
the whole family, not just the mother or the father, but the whole 
family can go to counseling and try to get together instead of just 
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having problem after problem. And the city knows about it, but 
nothing is being done about it. 

That is pretty much what I have to say. 
Chairman GLENN. Thank you very much. As I understood it, too, 

you had a sister who was killed this year in a drive-by shooting. Is 
that right? 

Mr. WILKINS. Yes, that is correct. 
Chairman GLENN. Earlier this year, a little over a month ago? 
Mr. WILKINS. Yes. 
Chairman GLENN. Was that just a random shooting, just some­

body driving by? 
Mr. WII.KINS. A drive-by shooting that occurs constantly in the 

neighborhood that I live in. She had been standing on a corner 
talking to some of her friends, and some guys were driving by the 
neighborhood and shooting. She was the only one that had been hit 
by one of the bullets. 

Chairman GLENN. She didn't know the people, and they didn't 
know her, just random--

Mr. WILKINS. No, they weren't identified as anybody in the 
neighborhood. They knew the car. They didn't know who owned 
the car or anything. They just know it was a white car that was 
driving through the neighborhood with somebody shooting. Be­
cause, like I said, it happens so often in my neighborhood. A lot of 
people have been shot, but yon don't know about it. A lot of people 
here don't know about it. There have been a lot of people in my 
neighborhood that have been shot by drive-bys. I think my sister 
has been one of the ones who has been killed in the last 4 months, 
among others that have been killed in drive-bys in my neighbor­
hood. 

Chairman GLENN. You could have gone either way. What caused 
you to go the direction you have gone? You now want to be a 
member of the D.C. Police Department, I believe. You are doing 
work with other kids. You are working. What kept you on the right 
track? 

Mr. WILKINS. One thing is the support that I have to have for my 
family and how they look up to me and come to me with a lot of 
problems. And I feel that since my father wasn't there, that I have 
to kind of be the lead man in the family. And I always have to 
Ipake sure that I am there for everybody, and I can't let drugs or 
anything violent discredit my ability to take care of my family 
whenever they need me. 

Chairman GLENN. Curtis Artis. Curtis, we are glad to have you 
with us this morning. Do you have any comments you want to 
make along that same line as to how you grew up, what you saw in 
the neighborhood, and what has happened to you? As I understand 
it, you had it a little different growing up than Marc. Could you 
describe that for us? 

TESTIMONY OF CURTIS ARTIS,l MEMBER, POLICE CHIEF'S 
YOUTH TASK FORCE, WASHINGTON, DC 

Mr. ARTIS. I stftrted off like Marc, but it just turned around. I 
had beautiful parents and everything--

1 Biographical of Curtis Artis appears on page 99. 
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Chairman GLENN. Speak right into that mike a little more 
loudly. 

Mr. ARTIS. I said I had beautiful parents, went to all good 
schools, but I just wanted money. I wanted to buy a truck. So I 
started hustling, and I got out on the street. And I just went from 
there-money, cars, clothes, the whole nine yards. 

Chairman GLENN. I understand in the 8th grade you were picked 
up with a knife that you had taken to school to defend yourself; is 
that right? 

Mr. ARTIs. My father used to carry a knife, so I thought it was 
fun. Daddy did it, so I wanted to do it. I started carrying a knife 
and got caught. I pulled it on a girl and got caught. 

Chairman GLENN. What happened after that? 
Mr. ARTIS. I got put out of school and started moving around to a 

lot of different schools, started fighting, started selling more drugs, 
started carrying guns, started shooting at people, started using 
drugs. I didn't care any more. I had no respect for life, no respect 
for anybody. 

When you are on the street, it is like that. You can't respect any­
body. A lot of people don't understand that. A lot of people call 
drug dealers stupid or ignorant or whatever. A lot of drug dealers 
are smart because any time a 16-year-old can manage a down line 
of 15 people and buy a $60,000 car and you don't know about it, 
that's a smart little young'un. You ain't even got that, so I don't 
see how you call him stupid or dumb. Yau know what I am saying? 
That is the same person that you can put in your business room 
and run your business, probably better than anybody in here can. 

I don't think we in society should call young people stupid or ig­
norant because they got a lot of sense. They might apply it in a 
negative way, but that is what is out there for them. Nobody wants 
to flip hamburgers and get all burnt up and have somebody yelling 
at them for $3 or $4 an hour, and then have half of it taken away 
in taxes. 

On the street, you don't have to worry about that. On the street, 
nobody can take taxes from the money you are making. 

Chairman GLENN. How much could you make out there when 
you were selling drugs? How much could you make in Washington? 

Mr. ARTIS. When I started out, I was making $60 a day. From 
there I went to a $300,000 industry. 

Chairman GLENN. You were making $300,000 a year? 
Mr. ARTIS. I made $300,000 in 5 months. 
Chairman GLENN. In 5 months. 
Mr. ARTIS. I had a down line of 25 people. 
Chairman GLENN. How much would they make, then, under you? 

Would they start at $60 to $100 a day and then move on up? 
Mr. ARTIS. They were doing just as well. They make $5,000, 

$10,000 a week, something like that. ,]~he money is out there. There 
is plenty of money to be made in that sense. 

I mean, you got to compare. Who do you know that's going to 
turn down $100,000 right here in their face, and say "I'm going to 
go work at McDonald's"? You know? If somebody came to me with 
$10,000 and said, "I'm going to give you $10,000, will you go over 
here and rake this lawn?" I'm going to take the $10,000. That is 
how young people are thinking now. 
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Chairman GLEnN. You were involved in a shooting also. You 
.shot another young man. What happened on that? 

Mr. ARTIS. That was on a joke time. I was playing. I shot my 
cousin. That was an accident. That is what I got charged for, 
though. 

Chairman GLENN. What turned you around? You are on the 
Task Force now. You are out trying to talk to other people and 
trying to turn them around so they do not go the way you went. 
What caused you to turn around? 

Mr. ARTIS. I had enough of bucking t~e system. I had enough of 
being chased by the police. You know, I had enough of people 
watching me and stuff like that. And I see little young'uns out 
here now on the corner trying to wipe somebody's window down, 
and they pull off and don't give them a quarter. You know, that 
quart~r is the same ~uarter you are going to spend on a cup of 
coffee, which you don t need, so why can't you give it to a little 
boy. I don't want to see little young'uns grow up like J did. 

I mean, I had it swell at the beginning, and I turned around 
myself. I just don't want to see little kids go like that because it is 
unnecessary. There are' too many loving people out here. For in­
stance, if one of these cAmeramen's camera breaks down and a 
little kid walks up to thei. "You need some help?" atJ.d the camer­
man pushes him away. :F or what? He is just trying to help you. 
That might be the same little kid that is going to get you a job one 
day, you know, but you turn your back on them now. You 
shouldn't do that. 

Just because you "have a personal problem, you shouldn't turn 
you back on people, because that is the same person you might 
have to report to one day. That is the same person whose help you 
might need one day. 

If all of us in this room work together, we can make a difference. 
It ain't about Marc. It ain't about you. It ain't about me. It is about 
us as a people. It ain't black, white, Spanish. It ain't none of them. 
It is everybody. But we have to work together. 

Chairman GLENN. I should end this hearing right there on that 
note. 

Ms. Beck is principal of Thomas Jefferson High School in New 
York. I don't know whether you are familiar with the CCC pro­
gram she r3ferred to, the Civilian Conservation Corps of years ago, 
where in times of high unemployment the government took yeung 
people like yourselves and gave them opportunities. They sent you 
out to do work in the woods, the forest, and camps, along with 
which they got education and a wage so they could save some 
money. 

How many kids from where you grew up and with your back­
ground do you think would take advantdge of something like that? 
Do you think many kid~ would be willing to sign up for something 
like that and be either taken out of their environment to some 
place else, or given jobs right here in the city where they would 
have a job to clean up neighborhoods or something? Do you think 
many kids would sign up for that? 

Mr. ARTIS. A lot of people, they don't like manual labor-type jobs. 
They want to use their head. They don't want to sweep streets and 
all that. They want something that is going to make them think, so 
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they can say, yes, I did this. And it didn't come from a lot of power 
and stuff. And if you train a person-it is one thing to just give a 
young person a job, but they might lose it because they are going to 
get frustrated because they don't know what they are doing. But if 
you train them for that job and give them the skills and prepare 
them for it, then they will keep it. 

Chairman GLENN. If you had the CCC idea with an educational 
program along with it so they learn enough to really use their 
head and make a living, would that be attractive? Or is that asking 
too much? 

Mr. ARTIS. That all depends on what comes along with it, you 
know. You might say, OK, we will train you, but there's got to be a 
catch, a gimmick. Everything's got a gimmick. You have to make it 
interesting to a young person, or they ain't going to have nothing 
to do with it. And I don't know why that is. I mean, education is 
not interesting, but you need it. 

Chairman GLENN. You mean they have to see something at the 
end of the line, like what the education is for? 

Mr. ARTIS. Yes. 
Chairman GLENN. Marc, what do you think of tIlat? Is CCC an 

attractive program or not? 
Mr. WILKINS. We have had kids go on a retreat to get them away 

from the violence in their neighborhoods and let them get a clear 
mind to get themselves together so they won't have to look over 
their shoulders each day they get up in the morning and think 
well, I might be shot this day and die. 

We have gotten some of the youths who have real problems on 
the street to go to these retreats, and we teach them education and 
then we have fun with them. We have safe fun, some of the things 
that they always worry about as kids. They don't have any place 
that they can have fun safely. They think maybe running from 
police officers and doing wild stuff on the street which is violent, is 
a game because it is fun to them because they don't have any place 
else to go for safe fun. So they do things in violent ways. 

I think that programs like that do help kids because of the fact 
that it gets them away and it gives them a chance to at least think 
twice the next time they come into any violent predicament. These 
kids might have a situation where they might have to shoot some­
body. But they went on a retreat, and we told them constantly it is 
not good to do these things. It is not good to shoot another brother 
or another sister. And they might think about this while they are 
out there, and when that predicament comes to them, they might 
think, well, Curtis or Marc or any other person on retreat said it is 
not good. And they may not do it. But at least they are given a 
chance to think twice about it. I think on instinct, the way they 
have grown up, they won't think twice about it if you don't give 
them a chance or give them some reason or insight in order to do 
it. They just won't do it. 

Chairman GLENN. Curtis, do you have a job now? Are you work­
ing with the task force full-time, or do you have a job? 

Mr. ARTIS. I am at the task force as a volunteer, but I just got 
hired. Yesterday was my first day. I am a counselor over at Doug­
las Junior High School. 
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Chairman GLENN. Good, good. We took you away from work on 
your fIrst day on the job. 

Mr. ARTIS. Yes. [Laughter.] 
Chairman GLENN. I hope we haven't messed you up already. 
Ms. Beck, on your CCC idea, have you tried this out on any of 

the people up at the school as to what they think of this? Would 
they be likely to sign up with this or not? Would that be taking 
them too far out of their familiar environment? Would you see the 
CCC working in the neighborhoods as opposed to going off to a con­
servation in the woods type camp? 

Ms. BECK. No. I think that the CCC concept needs to be looked at 
and probably upgraded and revised so that it addresses the current 
urban situation. But in our school, we have no problem because I 
have plant science. 

You see, I am taking it to another level. Environmental issues 
are things that the other part of urban America is thinking about, 
but children in the inner city aren't necessarily thinking about. 
But we need to move them to that point also so that they talk 
about acid rain and they concern themselves with soil and erosion 
and plants and things of that nature. 

And the CCC issue helps do that. It takes all of the people so 
that we can move to the next place so we aren't leaving some 
behind. 

Chairman GLENN. You said that one week you had five people 
killed in your school, is that right? 

Ms. BECK. Oh, yes. 
Chairman GLENN. What would be an average number of killings 

in your school per year? 
Ms. BECK. In 5 years I have lost more than 50 young men. They 

have been killed. And in most cases, I am the only one that attends 
the funeral. 

Chairman GLENN. So you have an average of about 10 violent 
deaths a year. These are not just accidents or something, but these 
are killings? 

Ms. BECK. Yes. 
Chairman GLENN. Homicides. 
Ms. BECK. And an awful lot of young people who get shot and 

stabbed. 
Chairman GLENN. What is the population of your school? What 

is your number of students? 
Ms. BECK. Nineteen hundred students. 
Chairman GLENN. You have lost 50 students over the past 5 

years. 
Ms. BECK. Sure. But I am not as concerned about those that we 

defIne as dead as I am the walking dead, because young people who 
live with this kind of violence, who only have those kinds of memo­
ries, many of them are not as strong as this young man. They 
become zombies. They feel that there is nothing for them, and so 
they lash out and strike back, too. . 

Chairman GLENN. Marc, how many people have you known who 
were killed in your neighborhood? 

Mr. WILKINS. Well, I know several, and between Curtis and 
myself, because we are pretty much from the same area, we can 
come up to almost over 100 people that have been killed over the 
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last 2 years. Just from high school, I have known at least 50 people 
that have been killed in violent acts. I have grown up around a lot 
of people who have gone to jail and have gotten killed. And it is 
just unnecessary. It is sad, because when you look at how we used 
to play in a neighborhood as young men and women, and to grow 
up and to not be able to see this person or to have to go to these 
funerals almost two and three times a month, it is sad. It can 
really get to a person. 

Chairman GLENN. Were you both involved in athletics? Were 
.lou, Curtis? 

Mr. ARTIS. Too strenuous for me. 
Chairman GLENN'. Too strenuous? [Laughter.] 
Would your attitude be typical, or would most of the young fel­

lows want to go out for athletics and be on a team? 
Mr. ARTIS. Some of them want to go out because of the girls. But 

with all that sweating and working and jumping around. . . . 
Chairman GLENN. How about you, Marc? 
Mr. WILKINS. I played football in high school. You know, you 

have a lot of guys out here who love sports, but some of them are 
scared to leave their neighborhoods in order to participate in the 
sports. Because you can be down on the next block, and you might 
have a confrontation and get killed just for doing what you really 
want to do in life, and you really can't unless you will be with five 
to 10 people, and that really causes a problem. 

Chairman GLENN. Ms. Beck, are gangs a problem in your school? 
Are they organized gangs like we used to hear about so much? We 
don't seem to hear that much about them anymore. 

Ms. BECK. IiI 1992, you don't have organized gangs. You have 
things that were called instant, almost like Terminator 3. Remem­
ber the little drop and then all of a sudden it was a thing? 

Children relate now based on a block where they live, a building 
that they live in, maybe a school they attend. There is the Califor­
nia mystique with the Bloods and the Reds and the Blues, but I 
don't fmd that to be the case in our school. Children can band to­
gether in an instant just on address. 

My school is unique because there are 40 different housing devel­
opments where children come from to my school. 

Chairman GLENN. From what distance? 
Ms. BECK. Say a three- or four-mile radius around the school. 

And each one of those buildings has its own culture. 
Chairman GLENN. You mentioned that right now you have 40 

kids in your school that you know of, that have no parent, or no 
known parent that guides them or tries to work with them. And 
you said that you are the only one who attends some of these fu­
nerals. 

Ms. BECK. Surely, because living in America sometimes is over­
whelming. One mother had to fmish her laundry. But as the young 
men said, you know--

Chairman GLENN. Had to what, now? 
Ms. BECK. She had to fmish her laundry. 
Chairman GLENN. So she couldn't come to the funeral. 
Ms. BECK. Right. The young men mentioned going to funerals all 

of the time. There comes a point when you just cannot continue to 
attend funerals and go to those kinds of things that are destructive 
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to yourself. So, therefore, you set up barriers and protective walls 
so that you can survive. 

If the children engaged in the emotional outburst every time one 
of their friends was killed, then they wouldn't be able to sit here. 
They would have psychotic episodes. 

This is just like during the war. When men are at war, they 
can't get emotionally involved in their friends who are killed. I 
mean, they hurt, and that is why I call them children of war be­
cause they are displaying all of the same psychological behaviors of 
people that are involved in a war, only it is in urban America. 

Chairman GLENN. We sit here and use these statistics that there 
are 260 different programs in seven different departments and 17 
different agencies, all involved in trying to look into doing some­
thing. about the increase in youth violence and trying to come up 
with some sort of solutions. How is this working? Because it just 
seems that things are running away in different directions. 

Ms. BECK. No, I don't think they are ineffective, but I do think 
we need to look at the coordination of a lot of them. And some­
times we have to change, we meaning the schools. 

One of the things I have done is to reach out, and I have a lot of 
CBO's, community-based organizations, because we are professional 
educators. And you heard me mention the Organization of Black 
Psychologists. If we are dealing with psychological issues, then I 
need people that psychology is their profession. 

When I said the dormitory, it is not just for children to live in. It 
is to house_the many, many services. It will become a multi-service 
complex. Because if a school-if I take in all of the services that I 
need of these 200 that we are talking about here, then pretty soon 
the school will cease to be a school. It will become a service-provid­
ing institution. 

I need some other kind of a structure near the school that will 
support the types of services that we identify, and each school and 
community may have a different array of things that it needs. 

Chairman GLENN. Marc and Curtis, just one more question. 
When you were in school, how many programs were there where 
people tried to work with you on counseling and things like that? 
Were there many programs available to you or not? 

Mr. WILKINs. Well, I wasn't sure of the programs then. You have 
so many programs, like you say now, but you have people that are 
not really doing their job or taking their job seriously in these pro­
grams. You can have 100,000 programs, but if you have somebody 
that is just sitting at a desk saying, "yes, I have a program," you 
are not doing anything. That is why I say we need to have a lot 
more of the youth involved in a lot of these programs, and I am 
sure that more things will be done if that was to happen. Because 
it seems like you have a lot of lazy adults out here that see them­
selves doing a lot of things, but they are not doing anything at all, 
really. 

Chairman GLENN. Curtis, do you have contact with any of these 
counseling programs? 

Mr. ARTIS. Yes, they jive right, but nobody pays any attention to 
them because some of the adults have such a negative attitude to­
wards you. A lot of them, the fIrst thing that comes out of their 
mouth is you ain't going to be nothing, you ain't going to do noth-
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ing. And a young person who wants help doesn't want to hear that. 
A young person that wants help wants you to say to them we can 
do this for you, we can do that for you, but you got to do this first. 
You got to meet me halfway. 

A lot of counselors don't do that. A lot of counselors say: "Fill 
these out and just get in line." Come on, man, what's that? I mean, 
it's a job, but regardless. 

Chairman GLENN. How much of a deterrent to the sort of thing 
that we are talking about is it that you may get caught and go to 
jail? Are people really scared of winding up down at Lorton or ,. 
some place? Is that really a major factor, or is that something they 
just sort of live with and dismiss as a remote possibility? 

Mr. ARTIS. Let me tell you the truth. People don't care about get-
ting locked up. ,. 

Chairman GLENN. I am sorry? 
Mr. ARTIS. People don't care about getting locked up. Thel are 

more scared to live than they are to die. It sounds crazy but it s the 
truth. There are a lot of people in jail, young'uns, that got I5-to­
life, 45-to-life. They don't care, and they didn't care when they 
were on the street. Most young'uns coming up now, all they know 
is you are not a man until you do 5-to-15. You are not a man until 
you bust a block up on somebody. 

Chairman GLENN. It is looked at as a mark of honor that you 
have been in jail, then. 

Mr. ARTIS. It is a mark of honor, but I am telling you, once they 
get down there-I am saying I used to be like that, and I said it 
many times. I sat on my bunk and cried at night, and I am a big 
dude and I can handle my own. And I was scared many nights up 
in there. And it ain't like that, and people don't see that, you 
know? They think you go to jail, you are all right. It ain't like that. 

All these little young'uns running away from Cedar Knoll? Send 
them down Lorton. They're not going to run anywhere because in 
jail you can't run. In jail you can't hide from somebody you are 
fighting. You can't hide. 

Chairman GLENN. Some of these programs where they are taking 
young people through jails and letting some of the prisoners talk to 
them, is that effective at all? 

Mr. ARTIS. No, because the prisoners that are talking to them 
are the prisoners that talk to all the visitors. They have certain 
prisoners that will talk to visitors, and that is it. That is all they 
do. They will talk to the visitors. I did a program with Channel 9, 
and they sent us two dudes that talked to everybody that came 
through there. And Janet Fox said, "No, I don't want them. I want 
somebody that doesn't talk to the public." Those are the people 
that the young'uns need to talk to. They don't talk to them. They 
talk to the people that make jail sound pretty. 

Mr. WILKINS. And you have a lot of people who are in jail who 
give these young kids-the perception is you go to jail, you know 
everybody in jail, so you are going to have fun. But you don't have 
anybody who really tells them what happens in jail. They don't tell 
them how they might get raped. They don't tell them how they 
might get cut, how they might get stabbed or how you can have 
somebody sneak up in your cell one night. They don't tell them all 
that. They say, well, you know, I knew everybody in there. The 
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only thing we did was sleep and lift weights, we came out in 5-to-l0 
years. 

So they think it is so easy, and then you have these juvenile fa­
cilities where the young men escape so easily. So how can you tell 
me you are going to send me away for a long period of time when 
actually you are sending me somewhere where I can escape in 2 
weeks? You are not really disciplining them at all. 

Chairman GLENN. How many of the kids that you knew growing 
up are kids without a parent at home; kids who are living with 
somebody else or who have been or are assigned to foster care? 
How did that work out? Do you have any comments on that? 

Mr. ARTIS. I knew two dudes that had foster parents, and one of 
them, he just went crazy. He's in jail. He got out. He did 5 years, 

• got out for 2 days, and got locked back up on a 15-to-45. And his 
parents, they didn't care about him. They w<are just doing some­
thing to make themselves look good. 

The other dude, he started off bad, but then his people tightened 
up on him and sent him to the service. 

So it goes both ways. 
Mr. WILKINS. I have known people who have had nobody to look 

out for them or no parenting, but I don't think that I have known 
anyone who has really had two foster parents. But you have to look 
at the parents that call themselves parents. Sometimes they get 
these kids, and they aren't really ready to be parents. They just get 
them because they may receive money from the Government, or 
they might get some retarded kids that they might receive money 
from the Government for. But they are not really ready to take 
care of these kids. A lot of these parents have to realize, sometimes 
you just have to bend over backwards twice in order to help your 
kid, and not just wait until they get out of hand when they are 
younger and when they get older parents don't want to listen and 
send the kids to jail or send them away from here. It shouldn't 
work out like that. 

If you are going to be a parent, you have to be a parent for the 
rest of your child's life, or just don't be a parent at all. 

Chairman GLENN. We are going to have to move on to the other 
panels. This is fascinating conversation and I hate to end it, but we 
are going to have to shortly. 

Ms. Beck, what time do your kids get out of school? 
Ms. BECK. We get out at 2:20, and then I have p.m. school from 

2:30 to 4:30. 
Chairman GLENN. Now, are there any programs at that time? I 

would gather that a very, very high percentA."lge of the patents of 
your students are working parents. Almost all? 

Ms. BECK. No. . 
Chairman GLENN. They are not working parents? Are they un­

employed? 
Ms. BECK. I wouldn't say a high percentage. We will give the 

benefit of the doubt. We will say 50 percent of them are working 
parents. 

Chairman GLENN. The rest are, what, unemployed? 
Ms. BECK. Unemployed, dysfunctional, lost. 
Chairman GLENN. I was building up to whether you have had 

any programs in the school that took up where the normal school 

68-730 - 93 - 2 
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day ends. Programs of counseling and of athletics and of guidance 
for the kids so they feel like they belong to something? 

Ms. BEOK. Sure. 
Chairman GLENN. One of the biggest problems, I think, every­

body, animals, humans, whatever, want to belong to something. 
They belong first to a mother, and then to a family, and then to a 
community, where they may be in Boys Scouts, Girl Scouts, YMCA, 
Boys' Clubs and Police Boys' Clubs where there is a molding influ­
ence expanding out of parenting from when they were 1 day old. 
That is what sort of molds people. 

Now, that is apparently completely lacking in many families 
leaving no real guidance, and yet we let the kids out at 2:30 in the 
afternoon. There they are, a high percentage of them, out on the 
streets unless they are in the secondary program that you are talk­
ing about. 

Ms. BECK. Right. 
Chairman GLENN. And many of them are not getting the guid­

ance at home. Is there an opportunity there we should be focusing 
on by trying to support school programs that fit in from 2:30 to 6 
0' clock when the parents are home, or the kids are home with 
somebody, anyway? Is that a possible area to look at? 

Ms. BECK. Yes, I have community schenl, and it is open 7 days a 
week. Not only that, we keep talking about the kids and focusing 
on the teenagers. Let's remember who their parents are. Many of 
these children's parents are kids, as far as-as old as I am, they 
are kids. We are talking about 35, 32 years old. They are very 
young themselves, and many of them would like to go back to 
school and get a GED or learn some skills. And if you open up your 
high schools-and I consider them to be the major institutions in a 
community. If you open them up, then these people would have an 
opportunity to learn the computer and to do some of the types of 
things that are needed for today's and the 21st Century's job 
market. 

Chairman GLENN. Thank you. We are going to have to move 
along. One of our problems is we quite often put too many wit­
nesses on. And then we run into something very interesting, and 
we want to continue it. But we have to cut things short. We may 
have some additional questions for you. We will get in touch with 
you later. I appreciate very much your comments this morning. 
They are very helpful to us. Thank you all very much. 

Ms. BECK. Thank you very much. 
Mr. WILKINS. Thank you. 
Mr. ARTIS. Thank you. 
Chairman GLENN. Our next panel this morning includes some 

people who have been dealing with these problems and doing re­
search in this particular area for many years. We have some very 
experienced, leading researchers in the country in these areas. Dr. 
Leonard Eron, Research Professor Emeritus, University of Illinois 
at Chicago, who is Chair of the American Psychological Association 
Commission o;n Violence and Youth; Dr. Adele Harrell, Senior Re­
search Analyst, State Policy Center, the Urban Institute of Wash­
ington; Dr. Donald Schwarz, Assistant Professor of Pediatrics, Uni­
versity of Pennsylvania Medical School, Director, Adolescent Clinic 
of the Children's Hospital in Philadelphia; Dr. Deborah Prothrow-
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Stith, Assistant Dean, Harvard School of Public Health in Cam­
bridge, Massachusetts. 

Dr. Eron, would you please lead off for us this morning? This has 
been a fascinating morning so far. We hope you can also shed some 
light out of your long experience on what directions we should 
take. 

TESTIMONY OF LEONARD D. ERON, Ph.D.,l RESEARCH PROFES­
SOR EMERITUS, UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS AT CHICAGO, AND 
CHAm, AMERICAN PSYCHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION ON VIO­
LENCE AND YOUTH, CHICAGO, IL 
Dr. ERON. I would hope so. Thank you very much for this oppor­

tunity to appear before the Committee. 
Today I will highlight three topics: first, the research that I have 

done over 35 years in the area of television violence; then I would 
like to talk about the functions of the American Psychological As­
sociation Commission on Violence and Youth; and, fmally, if there 
is time, describe an intervention program, very large scale, in the 
Chicago public schools which now under way. 

In 1960, we completed a survey of all third grade school children 
in a semi-rural county in New York State. We interviewed 875 boys 
and girls in school and did separate interviews with 80 percent of 
their parents. We were interested in how aggressive behavior as it 
is manifested in school is related to the kinds of child-rearing prac­
tices that their parents used. 

An unexpected fmding in 1960 was that for boys there seemed to 
be a direct positive relation between the violence of the TV pro­
grams these youngsters preferred and how aggressive they were in 
school. 

Ten years later, in 1970, we were fortunate in being able to rein­
terview over half of our original sample. Our most striking fmding 
now was the positive relation between the viewing of violent televi­
sion at age eight and aggression at age 19 in the male subjects. Ac­
tually, the relation was even stronger than it was when both varia­
bles were measured at age eight. 

By use of a variety of statistical techniques, it was demonstrated 
that the most plausible interpretation of the data was that early 
viewing of violent television caused later aggression. Then 12 years 
after that, when the subjects were 30 years old, we interviewed 
them again and consulted archival data, such as criminal justice 
records, and found that the more frequently our subjects watched 
television at age 8, the more serious were the crimes for which 
they were convicted by age 30, the more aggressive their behavior 
was while under the influence of alcohol, and the harsher was the 
punishment they administered to their own children. There was a 
strong correlation between a variety of television viewing behaviors 
at age 8 and a composite of aggressive behavior at age 30. These 
relations held up even when the subject's initial aggressiveness, 
social class, and IQ were controlled. 

Further, measurements of the subject's own children, who were 
now the same age as the subjects were when we first saw them, 

1 The prepared statement of Dr. Eron appears on page 101. 
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showed that the subject's aggressiveness and violence viewing at 
age 8 related to their children's aggressiveness and their children's 
preference for violence viewing 22 years later when the subjects 
themselves were 30 years old. 

What one learns about life from the television screen seems to be 
transmitted even to the next generation. This finding of a causal 
link between the watching of violent television and subsequent ag­
gressive behavior is not an isolated rmding among a unique or non­
representative population in one area of tho United States at a par-
ticular time. .. 

Seventeen years after our original data collection, we studied an­
other large group of youngsters in a different geographical section 
of the United States, a heterogeneous suburb of Chicago, following 
them for 3 years, and we obtained essentially the same results. 
Further, this 3-year follow-up was replicated in four other coun­
tries: Australia, Finland, Israel, and Poland. The data from all five 
countries investigated in the study clearly indicate that more ag­
gressive children watch more television, prefer more violent pro­
.grams, identify more with TV characters, and perceive violence as 
more like real life than do less aggressive children. 

Further, it became clear that the relation between TV habits and 
aggression was not limited to boys as we had found in our original 
study. Girls, too, are now affected by television violence. And gen­
erally the causal relation was bi-directional, with aggressive chil­
dren watching more violent television and the violent television 
making them more aggressive. 

There can no longer be any doubt that heavy exposure to tele­
vised violence is one of the causes of aggressive behavior, crime, 
and violence in society. The evidence comes from both the laborato­
ry and real-life studies. Television violence affects youngsters of all 
ages of both genders, at all socioeconomic levels, and all levels of 
intelligence. The effect is not limited to children who are already 
disposed to being aggressive, and it is not restricted to this country. 
The fact that we get the same rmding of a relation between televi­
sion violence and aggression in children in study after study in one 
country after another cannot he ignored. 

The causal effect of television violence on aggression, even 
though it is not very large, exists. It cannot be denied or explained 
away. We have demonstrated this causal effect outside the labora­
tory, in real life, among many different children. We have come to 
believe that a vicious cycle exists in which television violence 
makes children more aggressive, and these more aggressive chil­
dren turn to watching more violence to justify their own beha~ors. 

Statistically, this means that the effect is bi-directional. Practi­
cally, it means that if media violence is reduced, the level of inter­
personal aggression in our society will be reduced eventually. 

As part of my remarks today, I also want to give a brief report 
on the American Psychological Association Commission on Vio­
lence and Youth, of which I am the Chair. 

A year ago, the commission was established to bring psychology's 
expertise to bear on the problems of young people who are victims, 
witnesses, or perpetrators of violence or who live under the con­
stant threat of violence. 
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The AP A has asked the commission to review psychological 
knowledge related to violence and youth, describe applications of 
that knowledge to prevent or stop violence, and to temper its nega­
tive consequences, and, third, to recommend promising directions 
for public policy, research, and program development. 

We have solicited ideas and materials from m~my people who are 
concerned about violence and· youth. Last fall we conducted 2 days 
of hearings in which we heard testimony from researchers and pro­
gram staff in the areas of sexual assault, law enforcement, health 
care and community services, as well as representatives of the reli­
gious community and State and Federal Government agencies. 

Speakers repeatedly urged AP A to bring a scientific perspective 
to public policy on violence, and they underscored the urgent need 
for immediate, sound interventions. 

The commission will present its fmdings and recommendations 
in a report scheduled for release in December 1992. Besides advanc­
ing the understanding of violence and youth by psychologists, we 
want the report to offer practical help to communities and institu­
tions coping with issues related to violence and youth. For this 
reason, we decided to make preventive and rehabilitative interven­
tions the focus of this report. We also will discuss the relation be­
tween violence and culture, as well as social and historical issues 
tat underlie the context for our society's current violence. 

I am confident that material from these hearings will be ger­
mane to the work of our commission. Moreover, I trust that our 

,commission's fmal conclusions and recommendations will be valua­
ble well beyond organized psychology. We want our report to be a 
springboard for developing programs and policies that can help to 
stop the tidal wave of violence that is harming our young people 
nationwide. 

Now I would like to turn my attention to the intervention pro­
gram in the Chicago public schools. Until recently, very few pre­
vention and intervention programs have included the consideration 
of the multiple contexts in which aggressive and antisocial behav­
iors are learned. While the school context is clitical because of the 
amount of time and the number of years the child spends at school, 
there are many other important socializing influences, and these 
have been mentioned in previous testimony today. These influences 
include the peer, family, and community context, as well as expo­
sure to media violence. 

In working with inner city children, the community context is of 
particular relevance because of the extreme environmental condi­
tions which often exist there and which place entire popUlations of 
children at risk for the development of aggressive and violent be­
havior. Intervention programs are doomed to failure if they do not 
take into account the extreme and persistent environmental con­
straints such as violence, hopelessness, and limited social resources 
which surround these children 24 hours a day. 

It is naive to believe that we can change the attitudes and behav­
ior of young people growing up under these conditions with any 
type of brief, single-focus programs, such as public service an­
nouncements, classroom management strategies for teachers, or a 
few weekly lectures and exercises designed to change children's 
social skills or cognitions about aggression. In order to effect behav-
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ioral change, a more complex and sustained approach carried out 
more frequently over a number of years and' affecting several psy­
chosocial contexts and settings of development is necessary. 

The Metropolitan Area Child Study, which is what the Chicago 
intervention is called, is a large-scale, comprehensive, long-range 
program in which interventions are being conducted throughout 
the school year in 16 schools with the same children over a period 
of 2 years and across a variety of contexts. The total number of 
children in this study is approximately 5,000. The contexts for 
intervention are the classroom, the peer group, and the family. 
However, because an important but basically unanswered question 
is how much intervention in which of these domains is necessary to 
prevent violence and aggression in the highest risk portion of this 
population, we are employing an additive model of program evalua­
tion to get at this question. 

It relates to what Senator Glenn talked of earlier this morning, 
and, that is, how do you fmd the most cost-effective, least intrusive 
method of intervention? 

We start, then, in this additive model, first with a general en­
hancement, classroom-based primary prevention pJ;'ogram to which 
all 5,000 children are exposed. All children are included in this 
general enhancement, classroom-based program. The program con­
sists of 80 classroom lessons conducted this 2-year period utilizing a 
program in which we are trying to change children's cognitions 
about themselves, about their own self-efficacy, about norms for 
violent behavior, about how to solve interpersonal problems with­
out resorting to violence, and also giving them a better sense of 
what television' violence is doing, how unrealistic this is, and in 
general giving them a sense of control and hopefulness about the 
future that they themselves can solve their problems. 

Teachers in this general enhancement program, all the teachers, 
participate in 30 hours of teacher training focusing on cultural di­
versity, development of pro-social and cooperative behaviors and 
classroom management. We hope that after this program of 30 
hours of training there will no longer be teachers whom we have 
observed who take children and knock them up against the black­
board when they want to discipline them. 

Now, that describes the general enhancement program for all 
5,000 children. Then we have taken a large group of children from 
grades 2, 3, and 5 who we have identified as at high risk for devel­
oping violent and aggressive behavior, and we have divided these 
approximately 1,000 children into two additional treatment groups. 
Both of these groups also receive more intensive cognitive training, 
very much like what the entire school is getting but more inten­
sive, in small groups of high-risk peers. They work together in peer 
groups one or two times a week throughout the school year. 

Then one of these two groups also receives 22 sessions of family 
training during the first year of the program. We actually work 
with the families of these high-risk youngsters, teaching them 
many of the same things that the youngsters are learning in the 
school program. During the second year, we have monthly boosters 
with the family. 

In this regard, it is important to examine the extent to which 
corresponding gains justify the social and economic costs of identi-

• 
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fying children as high risk and the expenditure of resources neces­
sary to involve multiple systems in treatment programs. This focus 
also addresses the concern of whether prevention programs should 
single out high-risk children for special attention or should be lim­
ited to general enhancement programs for all children. 

We believe that focusing on the child's cognitions as the critical 
locus of change holds promise for long-term generalized effects. 
However, since these cognitions are learned and maintained in 
multiple settings, we also believe that the conditions for the learn­
ing of aggression present in at least some of these settings must be 
altered. The need for a comprehensive approach is most critical in 
inner-city communities where the environmental risk factors are so 
extreme that they place entire populations of children at risk and 
can exacerbate the impact of individual risk factors. 

Thank you. 
Chairman GLENN. Thank you very much, Dr. Eron. We will get 

to questions later after we have all the statements. 
Dr. Harrell, if you would be next, please? 

TESTIMONY OF ADELE HARRELL, Ph.D.,l SENIOR RESEARCH AN­
ALYST, STATE POLICY CENTER, THE URBAN INSTITUTE, WASH­
INGTON,DC 

Dr. HARRELL. One of the truly shocking facts about the problem 
of violence in this country is the amount that occurs within the 
family. Each year one in 10 women is abused by the man with 
whom she lives. Repeated and severe violence are estimated to 
occur in one in every 14 marriages. This can cause long-term dis­
abling psychological trauma-the battered woman syndrome­
which is similar to the trauma experienced by hostages or prison­
ers of war. 

Unfortunately, women are not the only victims. Children are 
often the unintended victims of battering. Children in violent 
homes are at double jeopardy: the risk of witnessing traumatic 
events and the risk of physical assault. 

While most of us recognize immediately the harm inflicted by 
child abuse, the problem of witnessing severe parental violence on 
a routine and regular basis is often overlooked. It relates to what 
Dr. Eron has been saying about witnessing. Children from violent 
families can provide clinicians with detailed accounts of abusive in­
cidents that their parents never realized that they had witnessed. 

The immediate impact of this exposure is traumatic-fear for 
self, fear for the parent, and self-blame. This exposure may lead to 
later violence on the part of the child, as well as to other serious 
emotional and behavioral problems. These effects are particulady 
dismaying in view of the fact that over 3 million children are at 
risk of exposure to parental conflict each year. This is not confmed 
to our inner citie~. This is a national problem that spans inner 
cities and suburban areas, rural areas and all races and classes. 

Children are often caught in the cross-fire of this violence. Physi­
cal abuse of at least one child is found to occur in a large propor­
tion of battering incidents when children were present. 

1 The prepared statement of Dr. Harrell appears on page 114. 
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It is difficult to distinguish between the effects of witnessing pa­
rental violence and being abused as a child. However, we do have 
ample evidence of the kinds of problems these children develop. 
They include high rates of fighting, delinquency, criminal violence, 
depression, suicidal behavior, phobias, and other emotional and 
physical disorders. Aggression can appear in even very young child 
abuse victims and tends to persist a long time. 

There is strong evidence that patterns of violence continue from 
one generation of a family to the next. This results in part from 
social learning. Sons see their father hitting their mother and may 
infer that battering is effective and appropriate behavior. Similar­
ly, daughters may see their mothers abused and conclude that this 
is normal and that they should expect it in their relationships. 

However, an important point is that the majority of children 
from violent homes do not become delinquents, battering spouses, 
abusive parents, or criminals. Estimates of the rates of intergenera­
tional transmission of violence vary, and they depend on the defini­
tion used in the sample. They generally fall between 25 and 35 per­
cent. This means that in 65 to 75 percent of the cases children from 
violent homes do not become violent, raising an important ques­
tion: Why not? 

Psychologists have identified three domains as essential to the 
psychological development of all children. I call this the CAR 
model: C for competence, the child's knowledge and confidence in 
personal ability to attain desired outcomes: A for autonomy, the 
sense of control that allows children to regulate their behavior and 
emotions; and R for relatedness, the child's ability to establish an 
intimate, caring relationship with another. 

Children adapt, sometimes in healthy ways, sometimes in un­
healthy ways, to their environment, and particularly to their 
family environment, in developing their competence, autonomy, 
and relatedness. 

Violent families provide a clearly inappropriate and impaired en­
vironment for healthy development. Children in violent families 
tend to experience inconsistent punishment, lack of structure; they 
witness erratic parental behavior; they are ignored, shamed, and 
neglected. When these behaviors are repeated over a long period of 
time, the chronic child neglect that results can be at least as dam­
aging as physical assault. 

Research on the factors that help children avoid repeating the 
pattern of violence is limited. However, the evidence suggests that 
family violence transmission can be offset, and some of the things 
that do that are a warm relationship with one parent and/or 
access to other role models and caregivers who meet basic needs fOT 

psychological development. 
This may account for the success of programs like Big Brothers 

and Big Sisters, and the potential for mentoring programs, such as 
those we are now studying at the Urban Institute. 

We also know that an important role is played by stresses on the 
family from substance abuse, poverty, joblessness, and lack of 
social support. These increase the risk of family violence and pro­
vide the conditions for chronic neglect and are particularly appar­
ent in the inner-city neighborhoods we have been discussing today. 
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. But, fmally, and maybe most critically, cross-cultural studies in­
dicate that the level and prevalence of family violence is highly de­
pendent on our social tolerance for family violence, on norms that 
endorse or ignore violence. These include everyday prescriptions, 
such as a man's home is his castle, or spare the rod and spoil the 
child, and the persistent media glorification of violence. 

Another factor that is a problem is the weak enforcement of laws 
against domestic violence, which leaves the impression that as­
saulting a family member is not a serious matter. Strong arrest 
policies, enforcement of protection orders, prosecution of domestic 
violence cases, and appropriate sentencing have yet to be imple­
mented in most jurisdictions, despite. considerable strengthening of 
State laws against domestic vi07.mce across the past decade. 

At the Urban Institute, we are worJring on ways to improve the 
justice system response to domestic violence. We have evaluated 
the impact of court-ordered treatment for domestic violence offend­
ers and found that it needs to be improved. We are now examining 
the effectiveness of civil protection orders and. their enforcement, 
and we are looking at the resolution of custody cases involving 
spousal assault . 

Next year, with the National Council on Juvenile and Family 
Court Judges, we will host a national conference on family violence 
and the courts. Two judges and a State legislator from each State 
will be invited to discuss how courts can better respond to these 
cases. 

Another exciting new initiative at the Institute is the Children's 
Roundtable funded by the Carnegie Foundation. The· Roundtable 
will hold a series of meetings with Members of Congress alid their 
staff and policy analysts to consider children's issues. The first 
meeting last July considered tax relief for families with children. 

As part of a larger study of patterns of urban opportunity, we 
held a conference last April that looked at stress from drugs and 
crime and their effect on family life and children, particularly in 
our inner cities. 

We are fillding from these efforts that there is much that can be 
done to reduce the violence in our homes, and we believe there is 
no better investment in the future of this country. It is one of those 
root ca'uses that, if effectively addressed, can have long-term and 
lasting benefits. 

Our assessment is that the strategies to do this will have to be 
multi-faceted, will have to invol~re a number of different agencies. 
The top four recommen.dations might be tougher: 

Tougher law enforcement and sentencing to protect women and 
children and send a message that family violence is not to be toler-
ated; . 

We also think it is important to train law enforcement officers, 
prosecutors, and judges in administering justice in family cases, 
and in responding appropriately to these cases; 

On the social welfare front, we think access to safe housing, cou­
pled with social service, is essential and that this will involve sup­
port for the greatest resource now available to battered women­
grassroots shelters and advocacy organizations-as well as simply 
expanding the access that women have to Federal, State, a,.'1d local 
programs that provide housing and social services that will give 
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them the supports to raise their children in violence-free environ­
ments; 

And, fmally, violence prevention programs in high schools and 
on campuses that deal with issues of date raD~, conflict resolution 
skills, se~ual harassment during the very tiIDe when these youth 
are forming relationships and families of the future. It is a very 
important component of a broad strategy aimed at violence preven­
tion. 

Chairman GLENN. Thank you. 
Next, Dr. Donald Schwarz, Assistant Professor of Pediatrics, Uni­

versity of Pennsylvania Medical School, alid Director of the Adoles­
cent Cli.."lic at Philadelphia. 

TESTIMONY OF DONALD F. SCHWARZ, M.D.,1 ASSISTANT PROFES· 
SOR OF PEDIATRICS, UNIVERSITY OF PENNSYL VANIA SCHOOL 
OF MEDICINE, AND DIRECTOR, ADOLESCENT CLINIC, THE 
CHILDREN'S HOSPITAL OF PIDLADELPHIA, PHILADELPHIA, PA 

Dr. SCHWARZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to draw on 
three of my current experiences in--

Chairman GLENN. Pull that mike up tight. These are v~ry direc­
tional mikes. You have to treat them with tender loving care. 

Dr. SCHWARZ. Let me draw on three experiences from my cur­
rent practice for you this morning. The first is my pediatric prac~ 
tice with teenagers, and particularly teenage mothers in inner-city 
Philadelphia. The second is research that I have done now for the 
last 7 years with the Philadelphia Injury Prevention Program, 
which is a Centers for Disease Control-funded effort to both docu­
ment and control injuries and violence in an urban Mrican-Ameri­
can community in Philadelphia. kld, third, I would like to bring in 
information that was discussed at the annual Ross Roundtable. 
This is a conference held annually in cooperation with the Ambula­
tory Pediatric Association. I chaired that meeting this year, and 
the topic was Children and Violence. 

In my testimony, I make three points. I will summarize them 
quickly in the interest of time, but one I would like to particularly 
detail. 

The first is that in my practice and my experience, I have been 
impressed that girls in particular need to be a focus for attention, 
not just boys. As I look around the room, I see articles from the 
newspaper which I think reflect accurately the public media's per­
ception of the issue of violence. What I hope is that we may at 
some point influence that perception to make the American public 
realize how the picture of violence in America is growing to include 
young women. 

When I began to practice with teenagers in 1»85, I was well 
aware of the high incidence of violence-related injury that was per­
petrated by and on young men. A large number of my patients 
were injured in the first year in wh:i.ch I worked with them as their 
physician, and a large number had admitted to me that they at 
times were perpetrators of injury to other youths. My observation 
was that this behavior was quite rare among young women, though 

1 The prepared statement of Dr. Schwarz appears on page 123. 

• 



39 

I may have been expecting more violence with boys and so that is 
what I noted. 

In 1987 when I began working with adolescent mothers, I was 
quickly made aware that they themselves were often the victims of 
assault. One of our mothers was shot in the face a half block from 
her home while pregnant with her second child. In addition, their 
partners were often involved with violence and brought that vio­
lence home: Five of the first 100 teenage mothers with whom I 
worked had partners who were murdered during the pregnancy. 
One in 10 of the fathers was in prison at the time of delivery, usu­
ally for drug-related and/or violence-related offenses. In the last 5 
years, some of these statistics have grown to include m,ore and 
more of the mothers themselves. 

Throughout the last 5 years of the practice with teen mothers, 
we have collected information on the mothers regarding mental 
health, specifically depression. One of my colleagues has long had 
an interest in teenage mothers and depression, believing that it 
was an unmet mental health risk for these young women. Over 
time we have followed the rates and levels of depression using 
standardized questionnaires. 

In the last 2 years, we have observed a gradual red'uction in the 
number of teens who score as depressed at all. Concurrently, we 
have found a growing number of these young women are becoming 
more involved with violent behaviors. The degree of fighting and 
serious injury is remarkable. Five years ago, it was rare for us to 
have a teenage mother who was incarcerated for any crime. Now it 
is not uncommon to fmd. the babies of our adolescent mothers in 
foster care because the mothers have been arrested for assault. 

I see a similar phenomenon in the general adolescent practice at 
the Children's Hospital of Philadelphia, where more and more 
teenage women report suspension from school and even arrest due 
to fighting and aggressive behaviors. 

I postulate that as our society portrays women role models more 
like men-that is, more violent-particularly, as Dr. Eron has 
noted, on television a.nd in the movies, that we are making the ex­
pression of aggressive impulses more acceptable for women. The 
teenage mothers who used to become depressed months after their 
delivery may now be manifesting their anger outwardly with ag­
gression and violence. 

Let me reiterate, though, that this is only my clinical impression, 
not the rigorous result of controlled research. 

As part of the Philadelphia Injury Prevention Program, though, 
we have collected data for 4 years on every emergency room visit 
for an injury for a population of 68,000 people of all ages living in 
17 census tracts in western Philadelphia. About 10,000 of these 
people are between the ages of 10 and 19 years. 

When I look at the proportion of injuries coming .for emergency 
room care that is due to violence, I fmd that it increases with in­
creasing age throughout adolescence and into young adulthood. 
What is remarkable is that the proportion is identical at every age 
for young men and young women. rThe rates are different, but the 
proportion of injury due to violence is the same; that is, the rela­
tive chance that an injury to a young man will be due to violence is 
the same as that for a young woman. 
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According to the U.S. Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice 
Statistics, arrests for young women· have been increasing for some 
time. The number of admissions to local jails for female juveniles 
increased 39 percent between June 30, 1984, and June 30, 1987, 
while the number for males declined by 6 percent. Certainly young 
men are still more likely to be arrested, but it is notable that rates 
of violent behaviors for women are increasing. 

At the Roundtable in September that I mentioned, Dr. Murray 
Straus of the University of New Hampshire shared information 
similar to that that you have heard from my colleagues here this • 
morning. His work was from surveys of adults who reported having 
witnessed violence between their parents. While few adults report-
ed violence in which their mothers assaulted their fathers, in those 
cases where those instances were recalled,. outcomes from the 
survey respondents with regard to their own violent behaviors 
were remarkably bad. More arrests, more violence against their 
children and more drug use if their mothers were particularly the 
aggressors. 

If our observations in Philadelphia reflect a national pattern­
that is, women are becoming more violent in our society-we must 
worry about the impacts of this violent long term on our children 
and youth. 

The second point that I make in my testimony, which I will say 
very briefly, is, as you have heard this morning, early prevention is 
needed. Both my clinical observation and the work of my col­
leagues would support the fact that beginning with 17 -year-oIds is 
certainly too late. It is important to work with 17-year-olds because 
they need support, but we need to start our interventions earlier. 

The fmal point was driven home to me at the Ross conference, 
and that is that the prevalence of children's exposure to violence, 
as we hear often, is quite incredible. Since beginning my practice 
as a pediatrician, I have been amazed at the number of children 
who perceive themselves to be in danger of injury due to violence, 
children who have bad dreams, who show aggressive behavior, or 
those who have other symptoms which ultimately are found to be 
caused by exposure to violence. 

When we ask our teenage mothers why they don't attend school, 
we fmd, as have other researchers, that a frequent reason is a 
sense of not being safe, either in school or on the way to school. A 
group of pediatricians in Boston looked into why children don't 
attend school in that city and found that fear was a significant 
reason. 

Our own injury data show that these fears are not necessarily 
misplaced. One in 17 young men in Philadelphia will visit an emer­
gency room in our western Philadelphia neighborhoods particular­
ly each year, one in 17 because of 'l violence-related injury. Dr. Ber­
nard Guyer and his colleagues in Massachusetts found in 1979-
1982 that one in 42 young men 15 to 19 years of age from 14 com­
munities across the State of Massachusetts visited an emergency 
room because of violent injuries. And Massachusetts doesn't have 
the highest rates, for instance, of homicide in the Nation. 

At the Ross Roundtable in September, speakers from across the 
U.S. discussed the prevalence of violence in our Nation. Not only 
do children see violence at home between family members at 
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alarming rates, but, as you have heard, they witness it frequently 
on television, in the media more generally, and on the streets. 

It was the general consensus particularly of the pediatricians at 
the Roundtable that we can no longer think about violence and vio­
lent behaviors as abnormal in this Nation, given the frequency 
with which children are exposed to or act out those behaviors. 
Rather, a message of the con~erence for pediatric providers from 
urban areas, suburban areas, and rural areas was that we need to 
begin to find ways to help children cope with what has become an 
everyday reality for them-that is, violence in our society. 

I believe that this exposure and its constant impinging on our 
young people may, at least partially, be responsible for some of the 
changes that I noted earlier not only in increased rates of youth 
violence overall, but particularly in rates of violence by young 
women. 

My message is, thus, that we need not only to address the incred­
ibly high rates of violence and injury which affect poor Mrican­
American inner-city males, but we need to address violence in a 
more fundamental and comprehensive way in our society. Children 
do not particularly like being violent. They aren't born violent. 
They don't like living with violence. But children act and are acted 
upon by our society in ways which lead them to get hurt and lead 
them to hurt others. 

I will mention a program that we have developed in Philadelphia 
which is funded by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and will 
be starting up over the course of the next 6 months. It is a program 
of intensive intervention with 6th graders entering middle school 
where adults from their community will undergo intensive training 
in the recognition of risk behaviors in youth, particularly around 
violent acts, and how to work with youth to provide positive role 
models. 

One of my colleagues has said, "Kids in our community need to 
talk to adults," which I think is very simple but very eloquent. The 
idea of adult role models for children who understand conflict, who 
understand its relationship to violent behaviors, and who can talk 
to children I think is a critical point. We need to have very direct 
consultation and discussion between adults and children in schools, 
in recreation programs, on television, in Head Start programs, and 
probably even in day-care centers. We need to teach adults how to 
recognize the models that they create for young people and to 
make those models non-violent ones in America. 

Thank you. 
Chairman GLENN. Thank you very much. 
Our last witness on this panel, Dr. Deborah Prothrow-Stith, As­

sistant Dean, Harvard School of Public Health. Dr. Prothrow-Stith? 

TESTIMONY OF DEBORAH PROTHROW-STITH, M.D., ASSISTANT 
DEAN, SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH, HARVARD UNIVERSITY, 
CAMBRIDGE, MA 
Dr. PROTHROW-STITH. Senator, thank-you so much for this oppor­

tunity and for your interest in a multidisciplinary approach to this 
problem. 
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The problem of violence in America is obviously overwhelming, 
and there are some who approach it primarily as a criminal justice 
problem who have decided-and James Q. Wilson and his followers 
are in that group-that the only thing we can do is accept the in­
evitability of it and just get the wicked among us away. And I 
think you are taking a giant step forward in looking at this as a 
multidisciplinary problem and also saying that it is preventable. 
That is the essence of my testimony. 

If you look at this comparison so graphically provided by the 
Centers for Disease Control, there are some questions that will 
come to mind. Why is the United States so violent, and why do we 
stand out in that way? 

I will attempt to address that queation, but also I would like to 
say that one of the major things that that graph does for me is to 
say that violence is preventable. It is not inevitable. If it were just 
a part of human nature, you would expect the rate of violence in 
other countries to be very similar to our rate and a very narrow 
margin of variation. And that is not the case, and I think that is 
probably the strongest indicator that we have that we are doing 
something wrong here in the United States. 

When we start trying to explain that over-representation, guns 
comes to mind immediately. There was a comparison of Vancouver 
to Seattle and the homicide and assault rates, and almost all of the 
difference, the four and five times higher rates in Seattle of both 
assault and homicide had to do with firearm assaults and firearm 
homicides. And I think the issue of handguns has to be squarely on 
the table, and it is the thing that makes the United States differ­
ent from a lot of countries. 

Now, on that list, for instance, is Sweden, and in Sweden there is 
a military gun in almost every household because of enrollment in 
the army. So it is guns, handguns, but we have to look at some 
other things about the United States. 

The issue of chronic urban poverty has been raised in a number 
of ways, and it is a related issue and an extremely important one. 
If you look at high homicide rates, they are almost all in very poor 
urban areas and chronically poor areas. And in that regard, that is 
a factor that we have to address. 

The third reason that I would raise, which I think is extremely 
important, is the fact that in the United States we just have a 
"make-my-day" attitude. We are infatuated with violence, and we 
teach that to our children. 

I think my colleagues both in addressing family violence and in 
addressing television violence have pretty squarely put it on the 
table. That is how we teach our children that violence is the hero's 
way to solve a problem, that violence is successful, that it is re­
warded. And if you think about the movie and television violence, 
you have a hero that is never hurt very badly, always there for the 
sequel to the movie or next week's television show. It is a very 
glamorous, unrealistic view. 

I want to share one scene from the movie "Total Recall," because 
its superhero, Arnold Schwarzenegger, is a physical fitness hero for 
this country. In that movie, not only does he shoot his wife in the 
head and make a crack saying, "I guess you can consider this a di­
vorce" as he walks out the door-he did find out that she was a 

• 
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spy, by the way, and she was trying to kill him, so that justified his 
violence and the humor related to it. But later on in the movie, he 
is in Grand Central Station, and there are people coming and 
going. It is a chase scene, and people are shooting. And a man next 
to him gets shot. He uses the body of the man to shield himself 
against the bullets as he goes up the escalator. And our children 
watching that movie are thinking, Oh, wow, he is really smart. 

He gets to the top of the escalator. He tosses the man to the side. 
He makes another rather wise crack about having a bad day, and 
he is off. 

There is no pain. There are no tears. There is no sorrow, no 
showing of the man's family left without a father or husband. That 
kind of glamorous violence without pain is what our children are 
watching on television and in the movies, and I think the data 
show very clearly that it is related to the problem. 

But that is not the only way our children are taught that vio­
lence is an OK way to solve the problem. Parents in our discipli­
nary practices are sometimes overwhelmed, and we use violence to 
discipline our children. Yet another message that it is an OK way 
to handle anger. 

In that same model of family violence, you have parents who tell 
children, "You go back outside and fight. You see, we don't want a 
wimp for a child." So we are telling our children, "You hit, you hit 
back, you hit harder." I have had kids in the classroom say tome, 
you know, "My mom is going to beat me if I don't go beat him up." 

And it is not just parents. Peers, particularly teenagers, have 
learned that violence is entertaining, that it is what they want to 
see, so they encourage each other to fight. They pass rumors, they 
instigate. They say "3 o'clock on the corner," and you have got a 
crowd of kids there all ready to watch a fight. 

In almost every arena, we teach our children that fighting is ex­
pected; it is successful, and often is justified. And I guess that 
would for me begin to explain that difference, and our solutions 
have to begin to address those issues: guns, the kind of chronic 
urban poverty, as well as this make-my-day attitude that we have 
in this country. 

I would like to close by offering a comment about public health 
and what I think public health, as somewhat of a newcomer on the 
block, has to add. You asked a question earlier about the role of 
the Justice Department and its potential for prevention. 

As a public health person, the model that we have used to reduce 
smoking in this country is the model that I bring to this issue of 
violence. Thirty years ago we thought smoking was glamorous. We 
used to stand in front of the television and I, with those candy ciga­
rettes, would imitate the movie stars and the TV stars because it 
was a beautiful thing to do. Now it is offensive and unhealthy, and 
our behavior has changed as well. 

In those strategies, you have primary prevention, secondary pre­
vention, and tertiary prevention. Criminal justice by definition is, 
at best, secondary prevention, and most of it, the incarceration and 
punishment, is tertiary prevention. Secondary prevention has to do 
with high risk, identifying early and offering strategies. With 
smoking, it is what you do for people who smoke but don't have 
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lung cancer. So you offer hypnosis, group therapy, Nicorette gum, 
Nicorette patches, all of the ways to help them change behavior. 

But what public health adds is primary prevention, which is 
what you do for people who don't smoke. It is education. It is infor­
mation. It is creating a social norm against smoking so that people 
don't start smoking. 

In this society, we need some primary prevention around this 
issue of violence because we are raising children and teaching 
them to use violence. It involves education in the classroom, both 
of parents and of students and how you parent. It involves working 
with the media to allow changing the images. It certainly involves 
creating a social norm against violence. 

I share Curtis' optimism. He ended by saying, "If we all get to­
gether, we really can do something about this problem." This is not 
an inevitable problem. This is a preventable one, and I am glad to 
be here. Again, thank you for your leadership on this. 

Chairman GLENN. Thank you. I wasn't entirely joking and I 
don't mean to put you professionals down when I say I should have 
ended the hearing right there with Curtis, because he just about 
said it all in that one little statement. 

Let me ask a general question, and I mentioned this earlier. It 
seems to me we realize we don't intervene early enough and there 
are not enough positive-forming influences on young people to take 
the place of what has happened in societal changes with the 
family. Fifty percent of marriages end in divorce, or more than 
that. We have single-parent families, now a big growth in no­
parent families. We put kids in foster homes, maybe back in with a 
relative and ba.ck in foster homes. 

Families are spread out all over the country. It is not unusual to 
be like my own family. Here we are in Washington. We have our 
son and his family in California, a daughter in St. Paul. Annie's 
mother was in Columbus until a couple of years ago when she 
passed away. 

That is .not an unusual family these days, the point being that 
some of the forming influences of family or a family being close, 
relatives being close, if they didn't work right, we didn't move 
around as much. The community that you grew up in, whether it 
be a community within a city or a small community like Annie and 
I grew up in back in Ohio, are all forming influences where you 
are expected to come up to certain standards of the group. 

Now we have gone where there are few, if any, standards of the 
group. The parents don't have standards to enforce. It would seem 
to me that a logical way to go would be to say if that forming influ­
ence is not present in the family anymore, then it should be in 
something like the clubs, or on the school like we discussed with 
Carol Beck a little while ago. It should be something that keeps 
them together so they feel like they are part of a group. I suppose 
Boy Scouts are like that. Maybe that is too simplistic for some of 
the problems we are up against now, although I think Boy Scouts 
and Girl Scouts are still a very good influence on millions of young 
people. 

I had a group of Girl Scouts who wanted to come down to my 
office and work on their Space Merit Badge yesterday. So they 
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came in and talked t.o me for half an hour yest.erday afternoon. I 
had a great time with them. 

There are groups that are setting norms and standards that the 
kids then feel a responsibility to live up to. 

Am I completely off base, or is this what we have to deal with, 
and then wait until the kid is truant or has already gone over the 
brink? It may be at 8 years because of TV, Dr. Eron-I don't know 
why 8 years is magic. I wanted to come back and ask you some­
thing about that. Why does the focal point seem to be around 8 
years? 

But wouldn't this be an approach where we try and have commu­
nity groups or something that kids belong to that supplements the 
lack of direction that they are not getting at home, whether they 
live there or not. How do we do that? Isn't that a natural way to 
go? Has a:'lybody tried moving along the line that gives kids some 
guidance rather than waiting until after the wreck when they are 
not showing up at school and the truant officer is out after them, 
or they are shooting each other up at Jefferson? 

How do we do that? Isn't that the basic problem? 
Dr. ERON. Well, we have to make these kinds of activities for 

teenagers as attractive as getting $1,000 a day dealing drugs. 
Chairman GLENN. That may be a little tough. 
Dr. ERON. Yes, that would be tough. 
Dr. PROTHROW-STITH. I don't think they have to be as financially 

attractive, though, because often they respond to just the attention 
and the investment of adults. 

Dr. ERON. Well, certainly. Certainly these two young men who 
were here today demonstrate that there are other ways. 

Chairman GLENN. We are born, we have a mother. That is our 
first attachment right there. Then it spans out a little bit, and then 
there is a father in the family, and then it expands out, and more 
members come into the family group. These are all forming influ­
ences. 

Then we get out to where they are just about to start school and 
we wind up with so many other influences whether it is TV or 
something else, that unless there is a strong bond of some kind, the 
whole original strucure starts to fall apart. Now, that seems to me 
to be the point where intervention should come into play. That 
would be my early intervention; trying to defme, if it can be de­
fmed, where that occurs, whether it is 2 years of age or 3 or when 
they get to school. 

Have there been any studies along that line of how we supple­
ment this lack of parental guidance, that with other things like 
clubs, Boys' Clubs, Police Boys' Clubs, Girls' Clubs, whatever is 
around? . 

Dr. SCHWARZ. We certainly do that in a way with Head Start. 
Chairman GLENN. Yes. 
Dr. SCHWARZ. That starts early with kids. It provides them struc­

ture. It provides them with an important model. The question is 
what happens after Head Start that is more comprehensive in 
school. In a sense, it follows kids through school for a period of 
time, providing structure for them. 

I worry that the kids who I flee have parents who, from a very 
early point, teach them, in a sense, antisocial behaviors because 
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the parents are so embattled. It is so difficult for the parents to eke 
out a living, ek.e out a life, that they move from shelter to shelter. 
The survival skills that you need shelter to shelter are ones that 
really are individualistic and not group-forming. That kind of influ­
ence is fundamental, it is early, and we have to change that in 
some way, stabilizing what you say the mother-child diad early on. 
Stabilizing that diad and providing a stable model early I think is 
really important. 

Chairman GLENN. And having something that supplements it as 
the kids' interests broaden out into the community. 

Dr. SCHWARZ. Absolutely. 
Chairman GLENN. Somewhere out here, the kid gets beyond the 

depths that the lack of parental direction is taking him, and we 
have to have something to supplement it at that point, whether it 
is a teacher or whether it is--

Dr. SCHWARZ. Little League. 
Chairman GLENN [continuing]. A YMCA or a club or a police 

club, Boys' Club, Girls' Club, Boy Scouts, Girl Scouts, it seem to me 
these clubs have to supplement some of the direction that becomes 
lacking at an early age. 

Dr. PROTHROW-STITH. I think that is important even when fami­
lies are pretty healthy, single-parent or 2-parent families. I have 
found and echo Ms. Beck's comments that parenting is the most 
difficult thing I have done, and without a community of others who 
are helping, it is even more impossible. 

So I would underscore your point not only when there is a family 
problem, but even for children who are healthy and in healthy 
families. Having a healthy community is extremely important. As 
they become teenagers, if the community is unhealthy, then that 
can cause them to be unhealthy and the family to be unhealthy. 
And I think we are seeing a lot of violence among children who are 
loved by their family but are caught up into a very unhealthy com­
munity. 

Chairman GLENN. My time is up, and Senator Akaka is here for 
questioning also. I hate to see this gap Ll1 students schedules from 
2:30 p.m. to 6 p.m. 

Dr. PROTHROW-STITH. That is critical. 
Chairman GLENN. That is a time period where there could be 

something going on, whether it is a club or a group that develops a 
group responsibility along a healthy direction instead of out shoot­
ing people down in the street. 

Senator Akaka? 
Senator AKAKA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am 

sorry I was not here to hear all of you, but I think you certainly 
identify the problem of violence very well. 

You also mentioned and spoke about the areas of prevention, and 
I wonder about the level of treatment and rehabilitation that these 
young people are trouble. What happens to them? Are there insti­
tutions today that can do the job as another level to help? 

I am glad, Dr. Prothrow-Stith, that you mentioned about the 
need of public health as something that can be done in years to 
come or in time to help the problem. I am concerned, and I am 
sure all of us are concerned, about what about now. The young 
men that were here earlier were talking about now, what is hap-
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paning right out there in the community. And the huge problem 
here is there are so many parts to this that it is difficult for them 
to really get into one part of it. 

I wonder about the area of institutions, whether you have any 
comments about that. 

Dr. PROTHROW-STITH. I had the opportunity to visit the residen­
tial treatment facility for incarcerated violent juvenile youths in 
Massachusetts. It is a State facility. And it was modeled after a re­
parenting program. The guards called themselves "dads." Each 
inmate had his own room. There were ways to gain privileges. It 
was a very structured home-like environment. Obviously they were 
in jail, but there was this re-parenting attempt. 

The schools had a one-teacher to four-students ratio. There was 
job training and job placement, and this program cut down the re­
cidivism rate dramatically for these young men. It cost $65,000 per 
young man per year, and those were 1987 dollars. 

I appreciate very much your interest in what we would call sec­
ondary or even tertiary prevention. But if I were a cardiothoracic 
surgeon and I said to you I was going to reduce heart disease in the 
United States by doing better heart surgery, I was going to get 
platinum-tipped catheters and color monitors in the operating 
room, you wouldn't believe me. You would say if you are going to 
reduce heart disease, you are not going to do it by treating people 
with surgery. You are going to do it by dealing with smoking and 
exercise and diet and all those behavioral issues. 

Sometimes we say that takes too long, we want something now, 
and I would just interject that the turn-around that young people 
show when an adult invests in them in a preventive way is not 
only immediate, but it is escalating over time and defmitely worth 
our beginning as a part of this overall effort. 

There are some institutional programs which work, yet we wait 
until somebody has been convicted of a violent offense to offer that 
kind of solution. What could one school do with $65,000 for 500, 600 
students, talking of after-school programs? 

Senator .A.KAKA. You talk about what can institutions do. I think 
by the time institutions come into the picture, it is already too late. 
Aggression is a behavior that is learned very early in life, and it is 
learned very well. The payoff is tremendous. Punishment for this 
kind of behavior, sporadic, really doesn't help. 

What you have to do is teach children in the first place, before 
they get these awful learned habits, you have got to teach them in 
the first place that this is not a way to solve life's problems, this is 
not a way to get ahead. And this can be done in the schools, it can 
be done at home, and within the peer group. And I think we have 
to attack the problem on all those fronts before young people are 
placed in institutions. By then I think it is too late. 

Dr. SCHWARZ. Certainly treatment works if the person who is 
being treated is labeled as abnormal or has some conditions. I 
think that it is very difficult to say that we are going to treat ag­
gressive or violence-involved youth when in their environment the 
behavior isn't really abnormal. And convincing them why they are 
being stigmatized is really very difficult, and I don't think it is 
really productive. 
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Dr. PROTHROW-STITH. Not only is their behavior not abnormal, 
but it is rewarded. Look at boxers and superheroes and the way we 
pay for violence in this country. Children aren't blind to that. 'J.'hey 
see that. 

Senator AKAxA. Thank you very much for the time. 
Chairman Gl.ENN. Thank you, Senator Akaka. 
Just one follow-up. Time is getting away from us here, and we 

have another panel yet. I appreciate their forbearance in being 
willing to stick around this m.orning. 

It seems to me violence isn't just with young people. They carry 
it to an extreme, but we have violence at all levels, and it is more 
common in our movies and in TV and even on radio to some 
extent. Have we done studies on other nations as to whether TV 
and movies have this effect in other countries? Is this something 
that is going on worldwide? Is it just in our society with our fron­
tier mentality, and Rambo, shoot-'em-down, go get 'em? Is there a 
difference between urban communities and rural as far as TV? If 
TV has this pernicious influence, wouldn't it also have it on farm 
kids as well as city kids? Have there been studies along this line? 

Dr. ERON. Yes, indeed, there have. The studies that I have de­
scribed which we conducted' in five different countries show the 
same effect with young people. It says that there is a causative 
effect of television violence--

Chairman GLENN. Is it just the kids, though, Doctor, or do their 
parents and everybody across the board become a little more vio­
lent? 

Dr. ERON. No. I think it is primarily with children. I think adults 
can see whatever they want to on television or in movies or read 
whatever they want to read. It does not have a long-lasting effect 
on adults. Watching violence might have a temporary physiological 
arousal, but it dissipates very quickly and has no effect. 

With children, however, especially children under the age of 8, it 
has a very important effect because the children, for example, 
don't distinguish between fantasy and reality. They think that 
what they see on television is real life, that this is what is going 
on, that this is the way you solve problems, everybody is doing it. It 
is on television, and especially for inner-city children who see the 
violence all around them in their neighborhoods and their home, 
then watch television where it is validated for them that this is a 
normative way of behaving. These attitudes stick with them then 
throughout life. 

Chairman GLENN. Does it start earlier than that? There is noth­
ing more grisly than some of Grimm's fairy tales if you really 
think about the details of them. That involves 2-year-olds, 3-year­
olds. 

Dr. PROTHROW-STITH. Yes, well, the cartoons are very-­
Dr. ERON. Well, Grimm's fairy tales--
Chairman GLENN. Humpty Dumpty fell off the wall and got 

splattered, and somebody, the wolf, huffed and puffed and ate them 
all up. Talk about violence. 

Dr. ERON. That is right. I think fairy tales are very violent. The 
only thing about fairy tales is you read them or they are read to 
you. You don't watch this going on. 
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Chairman GLENN. There is a pretty grim mental image that goes 
into the kid's mind. 

Dr. ERON. It is, but--
Dr. PROTHRow-STlTH. There have been attempts to look at the 

difference between reading and watching it. And the mental 
images are much different than-they often aren't as gross and as 
fatal or deadly. And mentally the child will even think about alter­
natives: well, maybe he really didn't die; maybe he's j~st sort of 
down at the bottom of the hill. Whereas, when you watch it, it is 
very clear that the-but· the heroes have-I mean, the violence­
the hero today looks like the man next door or the woman next 
door. They are not flying around with a super cape. They aren't 
walking around in robo uniforms. There aren't any super-human 
qualities. They are not cowboys and Indians. They are not slaying 
dragons. They look like people next door, and they are shooting 
people who look like people next door. And I think that is a very 
different quality to the violence. 

If I could make one other point, you asked about sort of urban 
versus rural. The issue of chronic urban poverty can be teased 
apart, and there are a lot of things that come out, the classism that 
these kids experience, the racism that they experience. Obviously 
we know something about poor children and their television habits. 
They tend ro watch more television, which is an interesting factor 
when you start looking at this issue of poverty. 

Handguns seem to be much more available, and while in rural 
settings you have rifles, it is a bit different kind of gun. And then 
the other factor .worth mentioning is that often you have a male 
absent, an adult male absent in the families of poor children, and 
there you don't get a counter to some of this superhero macho busi­
ness on a day-to-day basis. 

Chairman GLENN. Do you think this figure that was in the New 
York Times on Sunday from the Casey Foundation that 9.7 percent 
of kids in this country are no-parent kids. Not single parent; 9.7 
percent have no parents, are living either in a foster home or with 
an aunt or uncle or somebody, but there is no parent. That is 
almost 10 percent of kids. Is that a valid figure, do you think? 

Dr. HARRELL. Large numbers of our children are in poor families, 
a disproportionate-they have larger families, and it is possible. I 
don't know that number, but it is possible. 

Chairman GLENN. That figure sort of shocked me when I read it 
on Sunday. I have used up all my time again. 

Danny, go ahead, and then we will move on to the next panel. Do 
you have any other questions? 

Senator AKAKA. No, thank you. 
Chairman GLENN. Fine. We are going to have to move on here. 

We may have some additional questions to give to you, and I would 
appreciate your getting back to us with your responses to them. 

Our next and fmal panel-and I would say to this panel, I very 
much appreciate your patience this morning. I am sorry we have 
taken so long, but it has been an interesting morning. We have 
Gail Breakey, a registered nurse, who is director of the Hawaii 
Family Stress Center in Honolulu; the Hon. Ray Miller, a good 
friend of ours from Ohio, Ohio House of Representatives, Chairman 
of the Ohio Commission on Minority Health, accompanied by 
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Cheryl Boyce, who is Executive Director of the Ohio Commission 
on Minority Health; Ronald Slaby, Dr. Slaby, a senior scientist, 
Education Development Center, and professor at Harvard Universi­
ty, accompanied by Renee Wilson-Brewer, Dr. Brewer, Education 
Development Center at Newton, Massachusetts. 

We welcome all of you this morning, and, Ms. Breakey, if you 
would lead off, we w~ uld appreciate it. 

TESTIMONY OF GAIL BREAKEY, R.N., rd.p.H.,l DIRECTOR, HAWAH 
FAMILY STRESS CENTER, HONOLULU, HI 

Ms. BREAKEY. Thank you very much for the opportunity to be 
here this morning. I would !LIre to get back to the issue of early 
intervention and the relationship between child abuse and later vi­
olence. 

Lizbeth Schorr, in "Within Our Reach," I think spoke very, very 
eloquently about "rotten outcomes" of childhood, and that one of 
those rotten outcomes certainly is youth violence, and it is very 
much related to abusive and neglectful childhoods. 

There is quite a bit of research that links early abuse and ne­
glect with violence. Kempe's associate, Dr. Brandt Steele, in 
Denver did a study in which he saw that out of 100 consecutive 
first-time offenders, 86 percent of them had been abused before the 
age of 2. 

The Western Psychological Association did a study and saw that 
100 percent of the most violent inmates at San Quentin were 
abused as young children. 

I would like to look a little bit about that actual process. What is 
it that actually is the process of early abuse that leads to later vio­
lence? 

Most severe abuse and neglect occur in children under 5 years 
old, and the median age of death in this country due to abuse is 2.6 
years. Most abuse starts very early in the first year of life. 

Leading research on early child development shows that the 
foundations of personality-the way a child relates to himself and 
other people-are defmitely established in the first 2 years of life, 
that the key emotional and development stages occur in the first 
weeks and months in what we in the field call bonding and attach­
ment with the caregiver, usually the mother. These are years of 
very rapid and critical growth so that abuse and also serious emo­
tional neglect and just lack of attentiveness to the child can be 
very damaging to the psyche, causing damage which is very diffi­
cult to reverse. 

Ernest Wenke, the former director of the National Council on 
Delinquency Research, noted way back in the 1970's that uThou­
sands of children reach elementary school after much emotional 
damage has been done to' them by hostile and indifferent homes." 

So the composite picture that is seen by educators and human 
service providers is that these children are so fearful and disorga­
nized by the time they reach school that they have very short at­
tention spans, they tend to have poor language and cognitive skills, 
low self-esteem. These children are often either very aggressive to-

1 The prepared statement of Ms. Breakey appears on page 133. 
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wards other children or they are very withdrawn, showing little in­
terest in their environments. They are labeled as troublemakers in 
school, and as they grow older, the gap widens between them and 
other successful students. 

These children are more at risk for getting into trouble with the 
law. These are the kids that are going to be truant, out on the 
street, and getting into trouble. 

The Hawaii Healthy Start. program was actually commissioned 
by our Senate Ways ;tnd Means Chairman, Senator Mamoru Yama­
saki, as an effort to prevent delinquency by averting early abuse 
and neglect among at-risk families. He also saw the link between 
early abuse and later social problems, and particularly crime. 

This program is a home visiting program. I~ reaches out to high­
risk families while they are still in the hospital after having given 
birth to a new infant. And we are looking for familh~s that have 
such problems as prenatal substance abuse, families that have al­
ready been involved in violence, single-parent families, families 
with no support systems, the kinds of families that are defmitely 
going to be having difficulties in parenting. 

Our identification process is aimed at fmding all of the at-risk 
families in a given geographic area and then sending a home visit­
ing team v'l'hich is actually located in the area to visit these fami­
lies over a 5-year period. 

Our demonstration program saw 241 families over a 3-year 
period. There was no abuse and only four cases of neglect amongst 
those families over that 3-year period. There was also no abuse for 
99.7 percent of the families who were identified as not at risk. 
Based on these outcomes, our State legislature supported expansion 
of the program to current levels at which seven private agencies 
are providing services that reach nearly 50 percent of the at-risk 
families in the State. 

With the expanding programs, we looked at outcomes for 1990 
and saw that out of 1,204 families enrolled in this program, there 
was a 99.7 percent success in non-abuse and 99.5 percent success 
rate in non-neglect amongst these families . 

. Also for the cohort of children that had graduated from our first 
Healthy Start program, we saw that all of them were fully immu­
nized, that two-thirds of them had been enrolled in Head Start, 
that family functioning had improved significantly on many indi­
ces, including reduced drug abuse and reduced spouse abuse. 

I would like to just mention a little bit about how the program 
works. As I mentioned, we do identify the families in the hospital 
at the time of birth, and the family is referred to a home visitor. 
The home visitor visits the family and spends quite a bit of the 
first few weeks of intervention in just establishing a trusting rela­
tionship with that family. These are families where themselves 
there has been abuse in their childhood. They tend not to trust 
other people and not to trust other services. 

The worker helps them to get on public assistance if that is nec­
essary, helps them to enroll in public housing. We deal with a 
number of homeless families, to become involved in a substance 
abuse program because this also is a problem amongst these fami­
lies. 
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We also us a child development specialist on the team because, 
in addition to the actual abuse, what we are looking at is trying to 
promote very positive early child development considering that so 
many of the developmental issues occur in the first couple of years. 
So the child development specialist trains the home visitors, also 
goes out and does initial assessments on the children, and does 
pretty much very thorough tracking of the development of that 
child in the first 5 years of life. 

We enroll a number of the children in child development centers 
and try to get all of them, as I have mentioned earlier, involved in 
Head Start. So that, in summary, Healthy Start has really become 
a fairly comprehensive approach to dealing with the problems of 
these families. It is not just dealing with prevention of child abuse. 
It is dealing across the board, across a number of categories in 
looking at the issues of these families and the children. 

In terms of costs, the average cost for home visiting for a family 
per year is about $2,200 to $2,500 per family. We have two cost 
charts that we share with our legislators. One of them points out 
the fact that it costs about $30,000 to incarcerate a juvenile or an 
adult in our criminal facilities. Also, our other chart shows that 
the annual corrections budget for Hawaii is about $183 million, 
that we are spending about $40 million per year on our child pro­
tective services, and that Healthy Start, currently reaching half 
the population of newborns, is costing about $6.4 million. When 
Healthy Start is implemented statewide, which we hope will be in 
the next couple of years, it will be costing about $12 million, which 
is still a bargain for our State and a tremendous investment in 
children. 

You may be interested to know that the California Consortium 
on child abuse prevention is looking at this program and that they 
'are doing a feasibility study of setting a program which they are 
going to call Safe Start. The U.S. Advisory Board on Child Abuse 
and Neglect recently recommended universal home visiting as 
their first priority in dealing with the child abuse crisis in this 
country. 

The National Committee on Prevention of Child Abuse is going 
to' be entering into a partnership with the Ronald McDonald's chil­
dren's charity, and they are going to be looking at taking this kind 
of universal home visiting program and replicating it in 24 States 
with a view to laying a foundation, then, for universal home visit­
ing and also stimulating advocacy for similar statewide programs. 

Thank you. 
Chairman GLENN. Thank you very much. 
The next witness, the Hon. Ray Miller, Ohio House of Represent­

atives, and Ray heads up the Ohio Commission on Minority Health. 
Let me just say, too, that, Ray, we have known about your work 

in this area, not only just this specific area but as a member of thJ 
Ohio General Assembly's Finance Committee and chairman of the 
subcommittee that appropriates the budget for all of our Ohio 
human service agencies. So he plays a very vital role in our State 
of Ohio. I think we look at our State almost as a microcosm of 
what is in the whole country. If you squeezed the United States 
down into a small aJ:l~a, we have some of about every societal prob­
lem, €Ivery old industry, new industry, ethnic and other problems 
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that any State has in the whole country. So it is a particular pleas­
ure to welcome him today. He has had a lot of experience in this 
area, 

Ray, we welcome you. I am sorry we have kept everybody de­
layed so long today, but it has been an interesting morning. 

TESTIMONY OF HON. RAY MILLER,1 MEMBER, HOUSE OF REPRE­
SENTATIVES, STATE OF OHIO, AND CHAIRMAN, OHIO COMMIS­
SION ON MINORITY HEALTH, COLUMBUS, OH; ACCOMPANIED 
BY CHERYL A. BOYCE, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, OHIO COMMIS­
SION ON MINORITY HEALTH, COLUMBUS, OH 

Rep. MILLER. Thank you very much, Senator Glenn. I really do 
appreciate having the opportunity to present testimony before the 
Committee this . . . afternoon. 

Chairman GLENN. You had to do that to me, didn't you? [Laugh­
ter.] 

Rep. MILLER. You thanked us for our patience. I would also like 
to thank you for your patience, Senator Akaka, and for your inter­
est in this area. 

I would also like to commend you, Mr. Chairman, for your hones­
ty and integrity and commitment in this area. We come and 
present testimony, and everyone is wondering what is going to be 
done with the information that the Committee now has. And I feel 
good, I feel optimistic, knowing that you are the Chairman and 
that you are the person who is at the point here. 

Chairman GLENN. Thank you. 
Rep. MILLER. Your record has shown that something is going to 

be done and that we are not simply presenting information for the 
record. 

I am joined this morning by Cheryl Boyce, who is our Executive 
Director of the Ohio Commission on Minority Health, and she is 
highly regarded throughout our country. If there are questions that 
I might not be able to respond to directly, she certainly will. 

No one is exempt from this issue. This issue of violence knows no 
race or gender, age, locality, or economic status. The impact of vio­
lence is greater on some, but all of us are affected. And in a more 
real way than ever before, we are all potential victims, as has been 
mentioned by the young witnesses that we had this morning who 
were very informative and very sobering in their thoughts. 

Mr. Chairman, this is not an issue that should be addressed for 
political point-making, as you know. There are people who have 
had their lives shattered because of the loss of a loved one. Their 
pain, anguish, and grief is too great to be manipulated for political 
gain. That is, once again, why I am so pleased that this hearing has 
been convened to address this serious issue, and I am hopeful that 
you will design a national attack that goes beyond what we have 
seen too often·as pontification and hype, and that we get to the 
root causes of violence. 

Before I take my alloted time to share with you how the State of 
Ohio is successfully addressing the issue of violence reduction, I 
want to briefly inform you of a conversation that I had with one of 

1 The prepared statement of Ohio Rep. Miller appears on page 148. 
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our business leaders just yesterday morning. I told her that I would 
be presenting testimony before your Committee and talking about 
violence amongst our youth. And she said, "What is happening to 
our fme city?" 

As you know, in Columbus, we are a Midwestern town. We are 
viewed as an all-American city. But last year we had 140 murders; 
already this year we have 25 murders. And so what is happening, 
as you stated in your opening remarks, Senator, is the economic 
situation is very real here. 

In our State, we have a half-billion dollar shortfall in our budget 
for next year. We are facing very difficult economic times. We have 
600,000 people receiving public assistance. One out of every nine 
Ohioans receives food stamps. As you know, 22 percent of our chil­
dren under the age of 6 are living in poverty, and 49 percent of all 
African-American children are living in poverty. The adolescent 
pregnancy rates are soaring in out-of-wedlock births. So the tradi­
tional family unit is disappearing more and more every day. 

We see the violence in movies, as has been talked about, and in 
television and the music industry, creating-and I was looking at 
the article there from the Washington Post, creating a culture of 
violence. This most deadly drug that has ever arrived on the scene, 
crack cocaine, is infesting our communities, and anyone can pur­
chase a gun at the drop of a hat. 

So that is what is happening in our cities, and that is why vio­
lence is on such a rise: (1) poverty; (2) the disintegration of the 
family unit; (3) movies, music, and the television industry; (4) 
drugs; and (5) guns. 

Finally, how is the State of Ohio responding to the issue of youth 
violence? First, we have an excellent structure for dealing with mi­
nority health issues and dealing with this issue of violence in that 
the Commission on Minority Health has representation from 
health care professionals, from researchers in the health care area, 
from our Department of Human Services and Health and Mental 
Health and Mental Retardation, and the Department of Education. 
So we are properly structured statewide to address this issue. 

Since the commission's inception, we have funded 10 diverse ef­
forts to prevent .md reduce violent behavior. First, although a 
number have shown promise of meeting the goal, one has demon­
strated significant impact. The Positive Adolescent Choices Train­
ing project, developed by Dr. Rodney Hammond at Wright State 
University in Dayton, is a health promotion/risk reduction pro­
gram developed in respond to the need for violence prevention pro­
gramming targeted specifically to African-American adolescents. 
The project builds on research in primary and secondary preven­
tion programs. This structure suggests that such interventions are 
most successful with economically disadvantaged and minority 
youth when developed with sensitivity to racial, ethnic, and cultur­
al issues. 

The commission now funds Wright State to implement a demon­
stration project aimed at teaching parents these skills. And we 
have talked about the importance of parental training and involve­
ment. In spite of the success with adolescents, they found adoles­
cents returning home from school to violence-laden environments. 
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The parent component, called IMPACT, after 6 months of oper­
ationis indicating remarkable results. 

Subsequently, the commission has rl::ceived a 3-year grant from 
the Maternal and Child Health Bureau for the Positive Emotional 
Capacity Enhancement project for $450,000 over 3 years to provide 
violence prevention training in Ohio, regionally, and nationally. 

Ohio's strategy is designed to be deliberate and comprehensive. 
We feel very strongly that if you don't know where you are going, 
any road will get you there, so we want to be very clear in having 
a comprehensive plan that everyone buys into. Between 1987 and 
1992, the commission provided funds to replicate existing programs 
which showed promise and develop community-based initiatives to 
establish diverse approaches to violence prevention. Projects fo­
cused on culturally relevant parenting skills, a rape prevention ini­
tiative, violence p .. evention curriculum, teaching negotiating skills 
with anger, diversion, and self-actualization programs in both cor­
rectional institutions and juvenile justice facilities. 

By 1991, a partnership was forged between the commission and 
the Centers for Disease Control, the National Office of Minority 
Health, the Ohio Department of Health, the Office of Congressman 
Louis Stokes, and Morehouse School of Medicine. This effort target­
ing blacks and Hispanics resulted in a 2-day symposium for 250 
representatives of niultidisciplinary professional groups and indige­
nous leaders. The symposium resulted in consensus recommenda­
tions including areas of victimization, gang violence, ethnic vari­
ations in violence, the criminal justice system, and political re­
sponses, which formed the core for the beginning of Ohio's strategy 
to prevent violenc~ statewide. 

The impetus of that collective effort immediately resulted in the 
creation of local initiatives, including one in Columbus that I had 
formed, the Columbus Violence Reduction Action Coalition, and a 
number of other campaigns in every major city in our State. 

Celebrated since 1989, we have put in place a Minority Health 
Month that is highly visible, deals with health promotion and dis­
ease prevention, and has grown from 87 events to now more than· 
300 events in just 4 years. 

The inclusion of violence prevention as a community-focused ac­
tivity increased from no activity in 1989 to more than 30 scheduled 
events, amongst our Minority Health Month activities, for 1992. 
This increase attests to the community's perception of the severity 
of the problem as well as the perception tbat the community is ca·· 
paLle of preventing violence. 

The next statewide phase of the plan is scheduled to occur in 
June 1992, with funds secured from the Gund Foundation of Cleve­
land, the Commission on Minority Health, the Ohio Commhsion on 
Dispute Resolution and Conflict Management, and the Spanish 
Speaking Affairs Commission. 

In addition, a comprehensive synopsis of national, State, and 
local funded and non-funded initiatives has been compiled. Finally, 
the commission will implement Phase III, capacity building, on Oc­
tober 1-3, 1992, at a national conference. "Prescription for Good 
Health: A Vision of the Future of Minority Health" is what we 
have titled it. 
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The 3-day conference includes comprehensive violence prevention 
focusing on experielltialiy based training. Minimal proficiency 
levels for those models selected by the community assures that on 
October 4th, Ohio will face its most significant challenge: securing 
funds to implement a violence prevention plan in our State. 

Unfortunately, violence prevention is not an ~xact science. If 
there was one etiological agent among a single population, a single 
targeted strategy might be appropriate. What we know is that the 
reasons and occurrences are varied, demanding diverse strategies 
encompassing education, training, employment, living conditions, 
habilitation, rehabilitation, health, medicine, mental health, the 
criminal justice system, clergy, and the community itself must be 
put in. place. 

This tragic situation, Senator and members, did not manifest 
itself overnight, and results will not be achieved instantaneously. 
High visibility glitz campaigns lacking substance must be avoided 
at all costs. We have in our testimony very specific recommenda­
tions, most of which have already been alluded to today, so I am 
not going to take time covering those. But the momentum gained 
by the Centers for Disease Control, the Office of Minority Health 
and others is appropriate and necessary. 

It is easier to those entrenched in the States to identify the prob­
lems than to develop the capacity to implement strategies for solu­
tions. With the assistance of Dr. Vernon Houk, Dr. Mark Rosen­
berg, and Dr. Reuben Warren from the Centers for Disease Control, 
Dr. William Robinson and Dr. Samuel Linn and Gerrie McCannon 
from the Office of Minority Health, a forum was provided to Ohio 
to explore successful models and develop a comprehensive preven­
tion strategy. It clarified what we must do to begin to train profes­
sionals and indigenous leaders to provide services. 

Finally, Mr. Chairman and members, there are millions of Amer­
icaris who are hoping that you have the will and commitment to 
fashion solutions which, in fact, will reduce violence in our Nation. 
Now is, indeed, the time to act forthrightly and aggressively, and I 
certainly appreciate once again your convening this important 
hearing. 

Chairman GLENN. Thank you very much. 
Our last witness, Dr. Ron Slaby, a senior scientist, Education De­

velopment Center and a professor at Harvard University. 
Dr. Slaby. 

TESTIMONY OF RONALD G. SLABY, Ph.D.,l SENIOR SCIENTIST, 
EDUCATION DEVELOPMENT CENTER, NEWTON, MA, AND LEC· 
TURER AND INSTRUCTOR, HARVARD UNIVERSITY, CAMBRIDGE, 
MA; ACCOMPANIED BY RENEE WILSON.BREWER, Ph.D.,2 EDU· 
CATION DEVELOPMENT CENTER, NEWTON, MA 

Dr. SLABY. Thank you, Senator, for the opportunity to address 
this Committee and particularly to address it from the point of 
view of prevention efforts, which I think are sorely needed in this 
country. 

1 The prepared statement of Dr. Slaby appears on page 156. 
2 The prepared statement of Dr. Wilson-Brewer appears on page 162. 
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I, as a developmental psychologist, have been carrying out re­
search in the area of violence and how to prevent it for some 20 
years and, nevertheless, was staggered by some recent data that 
were compiled by FBI statistics and that characterized our lifetime 
odds of dying by interpersonal violence in America. Our lifetime 
odds of dying of interpersonal violence are: 1 in 496 white females 
in America will die that way; 1 in 205 white males will die of inter­
personal violence; 1 in 117 black females will die in their lifetime 
of interpersonal violence; and a staggering 1 in 27 black males will 

• die of interpersonal violence. One in 27 black males will die that 
way. 

We normally think of dying by heart disease, by motor vehicle 
injury, by cancer, by AIDS, but we don't tend'to think or do very 
much about trying to prevent interpersonal violence which ac­
counts for all of these deaths in America. 

What I would like to do-we have heard a great deal of testimo-
ny--

Chairman GLENN. That is about 4 percent. 
Dr. SLABY. That is right. 
Chairman GLENN. Will die by--
Dr. SLABY. In their lifetime, lifetime odds. 
Chairman GLENN. That is very high. 
Dr. SLABY. We have heard a great deal of testimony this morning 

about the nature of the problem, and, indeed, the problem is stag­
gering. What I would like to is to spend my time talking about 
some of the recommendations for solutions to the problem. 

I have listed in my testimony a number of forums that have re­
cently been held on this topic specifically addressed at how to pre­
vent violence in America. I have made available some of those re­
ports or citations of those forthcoming reports. Among them was 
Carnegie Foundation's Conference on Violence Prevention for 
Young Adolescents, and later my colleague Renee Wilson-Brewer 
will be able to address several documents that came from that con­
ference. 

In addition, the Centers for Disease Control's recent Forum on 
Violence in Minority Communities resulted in several papers, one 
of them published in the Public Health Reports with recommenda­
tions of how to prevent violence. 

A third, which was already addressed by Dr. Leonard Eron, is 
the Commission on Violence and Youth which is right now prepar­
ing a report and has already received testimony from a wide range 
of people with experience in this area, the testimony of which is in 
summary form available from the American Psychological Associa­
tion. 

A fourth, I have just completed teaching a course at Harvard 
University's Graduate School of Education called Preventing Vio­
lence in America. I have assembled for that a number of resources 
and made those available. 

But I would like to spend most of my time speaking about an­
other forum which was organized by the Centers for Disease Con­
trol, a national panel on the Prevention of Violence and Injuries 
Due to Violence. As the principal author of the background paper 
on interpersonal violence for this forthcoming report, I was a 
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member of a diverse panel which was selected through a process 
that I would like to briefly describe. 

The panel was initiated by the National Centers for Environmen­
tal Health and Injury Control and by the National Institute for Oc­
cupational Safety and Health of the Centers for Disease Control. 
Over 150 experts in the field were polled for input to form these 
panels, and once the panels were formed, our violence prevention 
panel resulted in an interdisciplinary panel that spanned the vari­
ous disciplines of criminal justice, of behavior science, of communi­
cations, of medical science, and of public health and of education. 

Our panel then drafted several drafts of a report with recommen­
dations specifically designed to prevent violence in America, and 
that report was disseminated and presented at the third national 
Injury Control Conference held in April of 1991 in Denver. Over 
100 national reviewers then added input to that report, and that 
report is now in its fmal stages and should be available to you in 
the next 2 months, published by the Centers for Disease Control. I 
believe you already have a draft copy of the executive summary of 
that, which will soon be published in two different journals. 

Our recommendations are briefly this: We focused first and fore­
most on the high priority recommendations for actions that can be 
taken that would be most amenable to preventative efforts, the 
points of leverage that we thought would do the most good. 

In doing so, we realized that we were leaving out many other 
areas that could also be explored, but we decided to prioritize by 
putting our efforts into those that would stand to benefit the area 
the most. 

The first major area of emphasis was the need to build an infra­
structure to support a coherent and coordinated effort to prevent 
violence. Recommendations in this regard involved: improving the 
recognition, referral, and treatment of people at high risk for vio­
lence; empowering communities to address the problem effectively; 
broadening the training at all levels for violence prevention; im­
proving our surveillance of the problem; and advancing the further 
development and rigorous evaluation of promising programs. Each 
of those recommendations is supported by very specific recommen­
dations of what can be done to accomplish those goals. 

The second major area, and the first area of special emphasis, is 
the need to, as we have heard already today, reduce firearm vio­
lence. Changes in this area were considered to be the most highly 
likely to produce immediate reduction in mortality from vi.olence. 
The recommendations designed to reduce firearm-related violence 
included: promoting educational and behavioral change regarding 
the removal, limiting of youth access, and safe storage of firearms 
at home; creating technological and environmental change regard­
ing the implementation and specific design and performance stand­
ards f01" both the domestic and imported firearm manufacture and 
sale; third, developing new legislative and regulatory efforts de­
signed to eliminate the manufacture, importation, and sale of 
handguns, except in special circumstances, and to limit the access 
to firearms through national waiting periods, criminal record back­
ground checks, restrictive licensing for handgun owners, and excise 
taxes on firearms and ammunition to cover the public cost of fire­
arm injury; also we recommended the enhancing of enforcement of 

• 
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existing legislation and regulatory efforts to reduce firearm vio­
lence; and, finally, increasing research to clarify further the risks 
and benefits of violence associated with access to firearms, as well 
as to alternative means of providing security for Americans. 

A second special area of emphasis was the need to reduce vio­
lence associated with alcohol and other drugs. We heard this morn­
ing dramatic evidence of the connection between drug trafficking 
and violence, as well as between drug use and violence. We recom­
mended in this regard: the decreasing of chronic use bf alcohol and 
other drugs, particularly by persons at high risk for violence 
through proper identification and treatment of these persons and 
their problem; secondly, decreasing the initiation and experimental 
use of alcohol and other drugs, particularly by youth and others at 
high risk for violent behavior; third, changing the environment as­
sociated with the sale and trafficking of alcohol and other drugs 
that contributes to violence; and, fourth, conducting research to 
clarify further the mechanisms underlying the observed association 
between alcohol and other drugs and violence. 

I might add that in this regard our panel was also looking at not 
only interpersonal violence but self-directed violence-that is to 
say, suicide and attempted suicide-and that recommendations in 
this regard that may help reduce one kind of violence stand a good 
possibility of helping to reduce the other kind of violence as well, 
not only interpersonal, but also self-directed violence. 

A third special area of emphasis is the need to foster childhood 
experiences associated with the prevention of violence, as well as to 
reduce those both immediate and long-term risks of children who 
have risks of becoming involved as either perpetrators of violence 
or victims of violence or, indeed, of bystanders to violence who 
either instigate violence and step back from it or who passively 
accept violence or actively encourage it. 

With regard to the need to foster childhood experiences to lower 
the risk of violence, our recommendations include: reducing the in­
cidence of child abuse, as we have heard this mornw.g, and provid­
ing proper treatment to victims through preventative intervention, 
identification, and treatment; secondly, developing and rigorously 
evaluating intervention programs for children, families, and com­
munities designed to foster the skills, the values, and the behaviors 
needed to prevent violence; and, third, developing timely crisis 
intervention for families at risk for violence; fourth, conducting re­
search to assess both the short-term and the long-term effective­
ness of childhood interventions to prevent violence; and, fmally, 
generating media experiences for children, youth, and adults to 
educate and to foster skills, values, and behaviors needed to pre­
vent violence. 

I would like to expand a bit on that last point, which has come 
up several times in the hearings this morning. 

Research evidence indicates that wherea'3 the media, particularly 
television and film, have for decades contributed to the problem of 
youth violence in America and have a number of times faced the 
Senate with regard to this issue, whereas they cont:dbute to the 
problem, they also have the wherewithal to contribute to the solu­
tion. And perhaps the greater crime is that the media is not cur-
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rently being used adequately to contribute to the solution of vio­
lence but, rather, to its problem. 

The Children's Television Act of 1990 now requires broadcasters 
to serve the "educational and informatklllal needs of children," not 
only through programming but also through non-broadcast efforts 
designed to "enhance the educational and informational value of 
such programming." 

Congress has also specifically called upon broadcasters to take 
steps to solve·the violence problem. Thus, we have in our recom­
mendations asked the Federal Communications Commission to 
review as a condition of license renewal the efforts and the accom­
plishments by stations in becoming part of the solution to the vio­
lence problem in America rather than continuing to contribute to 
the problem. 

Finally, I would like to emphasize that it is of the utmost impor­
tance that the Federal Government play a leadership role in help­
ing to build a coherent infrastructure and to address each of these 
special emphasis areas: firearm violence, drugs and other alcohol 
and violence, and early childhood experience and violence. 

The role of the Federal Government is important so that there 
will be a consistent and a coordinated plan such that the child 
faces the opportunity to learn and to be supported in preventing 
violence in all areas of their life and from early on. 

In developing these broad recommendations, our panel realizes 
that this is only a first step in presenting ideas that can be carried 
forth, and it is in that regard that I would like to submit those to 
this Committee for consideration. 

Chairman GLENN. Did you have some comments also, Dr. Wilson-
Brewer? . 

Dr. WILSON-BREWER. Just very briefly. As Dr. Slaby mentioned, 
we did two reviews: one for the Centers for Disease Control and an­
other for Carnegie, really looking at the state of the art of violence 
prevention for young adolescents, and identified between those two 
reviews over 200 programs. The problem is not that people aren't 
attempting to do something. There is a great deal of concern, espe­
cially at the community level, to respond to the problem. 

What we learned, though, was that people really didn't have the 
kind of support they needed to respond appropriately, that they 
were developing programs because there was a need, but not really 
basing them on the kind of research that has been conducted or 
the kind of lessons that have already been learned about success 
and failures, that people were working with insufficient funding 
and also without any knowledge of how to truly evaluate their pro­
grams. So that programs began and ended often with insufficient 
fundin~ to begin with, and then the funding ended because they 
couldn t prove the effectiveness of a program. 

So it is very clear that there needs to be an understanding of not 
only developing a program, but basing it on sound research and 
also evaluating it in away that can prove its effectiveness, or at 
least show what has been done that others can learn from. 

Just one tmal comment: What we found often when we talked to 
community-based agencies was that they began a program with 
funding from foundations, but the funding was only for direct serv­
ices, so that they, in fact, didn't have the kind of funds that would 
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allow them to evaluate their program, and they also didn't really 
understand what evaluation really is. But when they went back to 
get continued funding, they were asked to show the effectiveness of 
their progTam. So they often thought they were ill served by the 
funding source in not finding them the kind of assistance that 
would really help them move their efforts forward. 

Chairman GLENN. Good. Thank you. 
Ms. Boyce, did you have any comments in addition to Represent­

ative Miller's comments? I didn't calion your earlier, and I am 
sorry. 

Ms. BOYCE. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, the first comment I would 
like to make is that I would hope that as we look at establishing a 
comprehensive overview that we won't overlook the fact that you 
can't talk about youth violence, especially in low-income communi­
ties, without talking about the family structure, whatever that 
f+.ructure may be. 

The 9 percent that you cited for no-parent-based families often­
and I think it is typical--

Chairman GLENN. Is that valid, do you think? 
Ms. BOYCE. I think it is valid, and I think that it is only the tip of 

a larger iceberg because many times as we go out into the commu­
nities with projects that we fund, what we are rmding is that the 
most functional person in the family is the child. Children are 
having to assume a lot more responsibility for themseJves when 
they have a parent who is hooked on crack or who is consuming a 
disproportionate amount of alcohol. 

I have some concerns in terms of qata, because we always want 
to make people validate what they are doing based on data. And 
when you are serving community-based groups who are in need, 
often the data from the community doesn't make it to the Federal 
level until 210 years removed from the problem. 

We have been fortunate that we have Dr. Onwauchi-Saunders 
from the Centers for Disease Control who has bridged that gap for 
us, but I think that there are many needs identified in the commu­
nity that either can't be validated up front or pI'ograms that we 
fund, for instance, a Head Start program in Columbus which has 
received a 2-year, $250,000 grant from us, where we are bridging 
the health needs and the health mandate within that Head Start..:; 
out into the community working with families and linking back as 
early intervention. 

We are going to be asked by somebody, Can you show us the 
data? Can you show us the return from that? It is often very diffi­
cult to quantify prevention efforts, and our commission is not going 
to have the money to do a long-term scientific study. So I think the 
point that Dr. Brewer made is right on target, that we are caught 
between a rock and hard place out there. There is not enough 
money; not enough is being allocated from any of the Federal ini­
tiatives, although I think it is admirable that they are doing it. 
When money is made available, the route to get that money into 
the community is through political subdivisions, which means the 
communities most at need often have no ability to access those dol­
lars. 

Then when you do get the money and you are creative enough to 
put together all of the different kinds of funding bases to try to 
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meet the need of the community, you find that the funding sources 
have made the guidelines incompatible. And so the barriers aren't 
all with people at the State level and in the community. There are 
some barriers that are being constructed by funding sources in ad­
dition to not having enough money. And it seems to me that there 
should be some way for us to coordinate the effort better so that 
those who know how to provide services can get to people in need 
and those who know how to do evaluation can design evaluation 
and come into the States and help us. 

Chairman GLENN. Good. Thank you. 
Do the others agree that 9.7 percent are in non-parent homes or 

non-parent existence, whatever you want to call it? Do you think 
that is a valid figure? 

Dr. WILSON-BREWER. I have never heard that before. I don't 
know. 

Chairman GLENN. It comes out of this Casey Foundation report 
that was quoted in the New York Times on Sunday. 

It seemed high. I would not have guessed it was anywhere near 
that high, but they showed it going up year by year. The figure is 
about 9.7 percent now, which indicates if we think we have prob­
lems right now and we are basing our programs on the family ap­
proach and family programs of one kind or another, that is going 
to be d.ecreasingly effective as we wind up with these custodial ar­
rangements of foster homes or in and out of aunt's and uncle's 
homes. It is going to be less effective. 

So I was concerned about that because that will determine to 
some extent what kind of programs will be effective, I guess. 

Ms. BoYCE. Mr. Chairman, I would submit to you, though, that if 
you look at the cultural makeup of a lot of the communities, kids 
in and out of aunt's and uncle's homes and living with grandpar­
ents is increasing statistically, but for some communities that has 
been in existence for a long time. We have just wanted to continue 
to perceive the family as a mother and a father and two kids with 
the picket fence, and I don't think that that is the reality. And 
while those numbers sound startling, I think that the data is just 
catching up with the identification of the problem. 

Chairman· GLENN . Yes. But the effect of the family going back to 
the traditional type family, mother, father, and two kids-appar­
ently has been breaking down rather consistently. There are more 
divorces, more single-parent families. Now we see the rise of no­
parent families and the rising influence, apparently, of TV and 
movies and things that now seem to form the attitudes of the kids 
that used to be done by the family and by parents or by a Boys' 
Club or Scout group or something that was a forming influence on 
the kids. We see less of that now, apparently. . 

Are you running into that at home in Ohio? Is that a factor? 
Rep. MILLER. You knOVN, that is a tough issue, Senator. Some­

times it almost sounds-you know, when you start speaking on 
this, it sounds like you are imposing your morality. and values on 
others. And I personally don't see anything wrong with that if your 
morality and values result in something that is positive. 

I was looking at some data in Columbus the other day, and it 
showed.that 63 percent of all African-American children born-and 
the latest data was 1988, but 63 percent of all African-American 
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children were born out of wedlock. I think that is just a terrible 
data point, and it is very difficult for a single mother to raise a 
child let alone three, four, or five. And it is very difficult to raise 
young boys. 

That is not to say that it can't be done because there are a lot of 
single mothers who have done a tremendous job of raising children, 
and I am one of them, personally. But it is much easier when you 
have two parents there, and the likelihood of that child growing, 
developing well, and ending up productive and positive as opposed 
to negative, I think is far greater in 2-parent households. 

So that does sound like morality and values, but I think it is 
something that we have to encourage and discourage the incredible 
rates· of adolescent pregnancy and,single-parent households. 

Chairman GLENN. I wasn't trying to say that we impose our mo­
rality as much as I was trying to determine where, whatever the 
morality level, where does it come from? What forms· it now, and 
do we need to supplement it in some way with whatever thing used 
to come from the family? Is there another way we can do that? 
And I don't know if there is or isn't before time gets away from us 
completely. 

Do we need any legislation, oris it just more money support for 
programs like you are all involved with? We have 2f>O programs in 
seven departments and 17 agencies. Are they doing you any good? 

Dr. SLABY. I think that is what we have heard, Senator. Most of 
those programs are at the tail end of the problem. They are de­
signed to build more jails and to have more effective law enforce­
ment. We have also heard testimony this morning from the youth 
that this does no good in the sense of solving the problem. It may 
solve temporarily a societal problem in some sense, but in the long 
run it is probably going to exacerbate the problem. 

What I think we need is funding at the front end of the program 
that will payoff in reducing the funds that are now being-the 
enormous amount of fauds that are now being paid at the tail end 
of.--

Chairman GLENN. What do you mean at the front end? To do 
what specifically? 

Dr, SLABY. With regard to prevention, along the lines of those 
programs that I have outlined here, basic and applied research. 
But applying the research and the evidence that we already have 
available is very important. 

Rep. MlLLER. The one area, Senator, that Dr. Slaby spent 8. good 
deal of time talking about, legislatively, is just gun control. He was 
very specific in all of his recommendations around. gun control, and 
that is critically needed, as well as increased funds for prevention 
and treatment of drug use and alcohol use. 

Chairman GLENN. I am going to tell you, we have got so many 
guns out there now. It is going to beyond most of our lifetimes here 
if we think we are going to control the problem by getting control 
of handguns, becaUse there are just so many of them out there, we 
are not going to get them all in. 

Rep. MILLER. Yes, but that is not to say that nobody should-­
Chairman GLENN. That doesn't say you shouldn't try. I agree 

with that. 
My time is up on this round. Senator Akaka? 
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Senator AKruu. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I will be 
very brief. 

Ms. Breakey, it is good to have you here. I am delighted that you 
are here today to brief us on Hawaii's Healthy Start program. 
Through that program, you have made life less threatening in 

" Hawaii and for our State's children. We know Healthy Start is a 
good example of how one pilot project can develop into a statewide 
program that serves the community at large and sets, we hope, a 
kind of standard and maybe a kind of project that other States 
may be able to look at. 

I do want to remind everyone that despite Hawaii's temperate 
weather and peaceful setting, we have problems. We have prob­
lems, and. I can quickly mention that in any given day approXi­
mately 3,000 homeless children are there in Hawaii. In the first 
half of 1991, almost two-thirds of all Honolulu homicide cases have 
involved one family member killing another. This also includes 
children. 

I want to also say to the Chairman I really appreciate what you 
are doing here in bringing this problem Olf youth violence before 
the Congress here and before the Senate, and to tell you I appreci­
ate the testimony that I have heard. If you are looking down, 
coming down to the crux, it seems as though our mission here is to 
look at laws that can help you folks out there, and also funds that 
can help programs and maybe take apart thc-se 260 programs and 
come down to a few that will do thejob here. 

I was particularly interested in the word mentioned by Dr. Slaby, 
"culture," "culture. of violence." When we think of culture, we 
think of a generation; we think of people who are brought up in a 
community. And when you talk about a culture of violence,· to me 
that is so deep. That can really be the demise of our country. That 
is how important it is to me. 

Also, you mentioned personal violence. As the panel that you are 
in, your particular interest is one that, again, comes out to the 
crux of it because it is person to person, and not necessarily family, 
not necessarily parents. And so I think you are really identifying 
the problem. 

Finally, because of time, I just want to say, to· just add to the 
problem, very often we look at the needs, and we try to satisfy the 
needs and propose programs that can satisfy those needs and cor­
rect those needs. And I think maybe with the kind of statistics that 
we have and the kind of expertise we have in this particular area, 
and from hearing many of you today, what about studying and cre­
ating the needs of our youth in violence in the future, so that we 
can take a leap in trying to get at the problem by creating the 
needs in our minds rather than. solving the needs that are here 
today. . 

I want to thank you very much for your testimony. It has been 
certainly enlightening, and I hope we can work on the prol?lem of 
laws and regulations that can help you, and also in funding. Thank 
you very m.uch, Mr. Chairman. . 

Chairman GLENN. Thank you very much. We may want to con­
tinue these discussions with another hearing or series of hearings. I 
don't know yet. We will have to decide that a little bit late.r. 
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You have been very patient today. We have been here a long 
time. I appreciate your waiting this morning and being with us. We 
may want to submit questions to you for additional amplificdion of 
things to be mcluded in the , record. Thank. you all very, very much. 

The hearing will stand in recess subject to the call of the Chair. 
[Whereupo~, at 1:08 p.m., the Committee adjourned subject to 

the call ot the Chair.] 



GAO 

ForReIc:Isc 
Ondelivcry 
""pcclcdlll 
9:30 a.m. EST 
TllCS<bt 
Man:h31.1992 . 

(JAorr·HRJ>.'}2·22 

APPENDIX 

Uniled Stales General Accounting orrlCe 
Testimony 
Before the Committee on 
Governmental Affairs 
United States Senate 

REDUCING YOUTH 
VIOLENCE 

Coordinated Federal Efforts 
and Early Intervention 
Strategies Could Help 

Statement o( 
Gregory J. McDonald 
Director of Human Services 
Policy and Management Issues 
Human Reso)lrces Division 

(67) 

GAOF_I"lIlm) 
OI'II:OIMCIPCC 



68 

SUMMARY 

Extent of ',:he Problem 
Violence CO:~1I111,tted by youth is a serious and growing problem in the 
United States. The youth arrest rate for murder, manslaughter, 
forcible rape, robbery, and aggravated assault increased 16 percent 
between 1989 and 1990. Youth violence is often tUl.'ned against the 
young, is a more serious problem in the minority community, and 
increases in lethality with the use of firearms. The costs to 
society are high--over $1.7 billion annually just to house 
incarcerated youth. 

Risk Factors 
While there is no single factor to predict which children are more 
likely to become violent later, many violent adolescents tend to 
have similar characteristics, including (1) coming from families 
that are abusive, neglectful, and otherwise dysfunctional, with 
other family members engaged in criminal behavior, (2) having a 
propensity to lie, steal, fight, be truant, and be aggressivej (3) 
using alcohol and dl;ugSj and (4) living in low-income areas having 
high rates of serious crime. 

Type of Approach Required 
Preventing youth violence in the long term requires a multifaceted 
approach ,that invoives (1) reducing multiple risks, (2) reaching 
children of different ages, (3) providing both early prevention and 
treatment services, and (4) devising strategies based on individual 
communities.' problems. Comprehens.l. ve preve,ntion should start 
early, virtually from birth for high-risk families. We identified 
two promising prevention s~~ategies--home visiting and providing 
school-based services--'although others may also be helpful. When 

. effective, programs ,that 'hav.e ..used home visiting have had many 
positive outcomes, including reducing later arrest rat~s for 
serious crimes. Home visiting can also reduce associated risks, 
such as child abuse. Schools serve as a daily contact point for 
almost all children. Therefore, providing comprehensive social and 
health services through the schools may reduce violence by helping 
at-risk children with their problems •. 

Federal Prevention Efforts 
The Department of Justice has statutory responsibility to lead 
federal delinquency and youth violence prevention efforts, but most 
funding to prevent youth crime is .controlled by 'other departments. 
Programs to prevent delinquency are funded by 17 agencies within 7 
federal departments and an. independent agency. These agencies 
identified 260 programs withilpproximately $4.2 billion in spending 
to serve delinquent and at-risk youth. Most of this funding is for 
job training and vocational education, with little fundin:g directly 
targeted to preventing youth violence. . . 

Conclusions 
1. Decrel!lsing youth violence will require a multifaceted, 

coordinated s,et of strategies • 
2 .• Early intervention is a critical first step. 
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee: 

I am pleased to be here today to discuss efforts to prevent the 

growing problem of youth violence. Just as there are no simple 

explanations for the causes of youth violence, there are no simple 

answers to reducing youth violence and its serious consequences. 

My testimony today will cover three areas: 

1. The scope of the problem and the characteristics of youth 

at risk of committing serious crime. 

2. Two promising early prevention strategies that could reduce 

the risk of youth committing violent or delinquent acts. 

3. Current federal funding to prevent youth delinquency and 

violence. 

My comments are based on our report on home visiting as an early 

intervention strategy for at-risk families' and our ongoing work on 

preventing child abuse, providing school-based services, and 

integrating services for children. In addition, we interviewed 

cognizant federal officials and analyzed federal funding for 

programs serving at-risk and delinquent youth. We also briefly 

reviewed the literature on youth violence prevention and 

interviewed some experts in the field. 

'Home Visiting: A Promising Early Intervention strategy for At-Risk 
Families (GAO/HRD-90-B3, July 1990). Home visiting is a strategy 
that delivers preventive health, social support, or educational 
services directly to families in their homes. 

1 
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EXTENT OF THE PROBLEM 

Youth violence is a serious and costly problem in the United 

States. The violence of the young is often turned on other young 

people, with sometimes tragic results. 

Youth violence is an increasingly serious problem in this country. 

According to the Department of Justice, the arrest rate for youth 

under 18 for violent crime--murder, forcible rape, robbery, and 

aggravated assault--increased over 150 percent between 1965 and 

1989. Between 1989 and 1990, the arrest rate increased 16 percent. 

Young people are the most frequent victi~ of youth violence. 

Homicide is the second leading cause of death among young people 

aged 15-24 years, according to the Centers for Disease Control. 

Youths age 16-19 have the highest rates of victimization for rape, 

robbery, and assault and most are victims of their own age group. 

Youth violence is a particularly serious problem in minority 

communities. Homicide is the leading cause of death for blacks 

aged 15 to 24, about 6,000 deaths a year. Homicide rates among 

young Hispanic males and Native American males are 4 to 5 times 

higher than non-Hispanic.white male rates. 

Access to guns increases the lethality of violence. A 1990 

analysis done by the Centers for Disease Control showed that, from 

1984 through 1987, firearms-related homicides accounted for 80 

2 
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percent of the deaths and 96 percent of the increase in the 

homicide rate for young black men aged 15 to 24. 

Youth violence and delinquency is costly. The Department of 

Justice reported that holding youth in custody cost U.S. taxpayers 

$1.7 billion in 1988, at an average annual per-resident cost of 

$29,600--more expensive than paying tuition,room, and board to 

send a child to Harvard, Yale, or Princeton for a year. 

O~ly a small percentage of youth are violent. The National Youth 

Study published earlier this year found that 7 percent of all youth 

accounted for 79 percent of all serious, violent offenses committed 

by youth. 

CHARACTERISTICS OF CHILDREN AT RISK 

OF COMMITTING SERIOUS CRIME 

Just as no single statistic gives a complete picture of youth 

violence, no single measure alone can predict which children are 

most likely to become violent adolescents. Research has shown, 

however, that children who later commit violent acts tend to have 

similar family, personal, and community characteristics.' Violent 

'For a comprehensive review of the literature on risks for later 
delinquency, see chapter 13 of U.S. congress, Office of Technology 
Assessment, Adolescent Health--Volume II: Background and the 
Effectiveness of Selected Prevention and Treatment Services, OTA-H-
466, Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, November 
1991. 

3 



· 72 

adolescents generally have multiple characteristics indicating 

their risk. 

Family Risk Characteristics 

Young people at risk of later violence are more likely to come from 

dysfunctional families. Such families are abusive and neglectful, 

with poor parenting practices, including overly harsh or overly lax 

and inconsistent discipline and expectations. Parents who use 

aggression to solve problems are more likely to produce violent 

adolescents. Delinquent youth are also more likely to come from 

families with other family members engaged in criminal behavior. 

Personal Risk Characteristics 

Adolescents who are likely to become violent often show early 

warning signs. As children or young adolescents, they are more 

likely to be aggressive, steal, lie, be truant, cause trouble in 

school, and fight. Research has shown a continuity between these 

childhood behaviors, identifiable in preschool and early grade 

school, and later criminal behavior. While this does not mean that 

every aggressive child will become a criminal, it does suggest that 

children who are aggressive and maladjusted at young ages may need 

help to prevent later violent behavior. 

Learning problems or problems succeeding in school can also serve 

as an early warning sign: Children with Attention Deficit 
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Hyperactivity Disorder,l learning disabilities, low IO scores, and 

poor school performance are also more likely to become delinquent. 

As children grow older, associating, with a delinquent peer group 

increases the' risk of delinquency. Youthful offenders are more 

likely to use alcohol and illic,i t ,drugs. Alcohol and drug use may 

also lower inhibitions an~ thus encourage escalation of conflict 

into violence. ~rrest rates show tha~ males are much more likely 

to engage in violent behavior than females. 

Community Risk Characteristics 

< "Urban areas have a higher incidence of serious crime than suburban 

'or'rural areas. ,Prevalence rates for serious crime are also higher 

in low-income areas. Reviews of the relationship between the 

socioeconomic characteristics of a community and delinquent 

behav,ior indicate that adolescents from poor communities are more 

likely to exhibit antisocial behavior--especially more serious 

offenses. Youth <from higher crime neighborhoods are more likel!] to 

become delinquent than youth from lower crime neighborhoods. 

Neighborhoods with high rates of violence add to the risk for 

children'who witness violence. ' Some researchers are becoming 

lA mental disorder lasting at least 6 months that 'is characterized 
by developm3ntally 'inappropriate degrees of inattention, 
impulsiveness, and hyperactivity. It is more common in males, with 
onset typically before age 4. Central nervous system, abnormalities 
may be predisposing factora. Some impairment inability to ~arform 
schoolwork and cooperate in group social activities is common. 
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concerned that children who witness violence will experience 

serious stress and are more likely to engage in violent behavior 

later in 11fe. 

REDUCING YOUTH VIOLENCE REQUIRES A 

COMPREHENSIVE, COORDINATED APPROACH 

Just as no one risk factor inevitably leads to later violence, we 

believe there is no simple answer to ,decreasing youth violence and 

delinquency. Federal officials and experts concerned with this 

issue have stated that preventing youth violence in the long term 

requires a comprehensive, coordinated, and multifaceted approach. 

It should 

reduce multiple risks, 

reach children and youth of different ages; 

be sensitive to ethnic and cultural differences in 

communities' populations, 

provide both early prevention and different -kindli of treatment, 

and 

deal with violence problems that may be different for different 

communities. 

The history of 'initiatives to develop comprehensive and coordinated 

approaches to problems like youth violence suggests that such 

initiatives 'face numerous obstacles. The biggest obstacle at the 

local level can be the time and personnel commitment needed from 

local service providers that is necessary to build and sustain 
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mUlti-agency cooperative efforts. In addition, the limited amount 

of federal support for localities in such areas as law enforcement 

and education may also create an obstacle. 

Decreasing violence requires balancing early prevention efforts to 

reduce the risks of later violent acts with treatment for youth 

currently committing criminal or violent acts. It may also require 

communities to take acti9n to root out violence. We have 

identified two promising early prevention strategies from our 

previous work on home visiting and our ongoing work on child abuse 

prevention and. sch061-based.6ervice delivery--there may be others. 

We have not done enough work to:evaluate effective treatment 

approaches or criminal sanctions, such as incarceration, to deter 

youth violllnCe. Therefore, we are focusing our discussion today on 

prevention. However, we recognize the importance of treatment In 

an overall strategy. 

comp~ehensive Preventive Strategies Needed 

To be effective, prevention strategies need to be comprehensive and 

to start early--virtually from or before birth for high-risk 

families. They need to address multiple risks for iater violence. 

For example, a multiple-risk family may include a drug-using 

mother, caring for a child with school and social problems. Having 

a comprehensive strategy starts with the view that there are 

multiple influences on a ·child or family, stemming from 

relationships both within and outside the family. The problems 
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that a chi.1d or family face should not be treated in isolation. As 

a result, promising preventive strategies we have identified often 

used trained individuals to either arrange for or provide 

comprehensive services to deal with the range of problems at-risk 

children and their families fac~. Both of the strategies we 

identified attempt to reduce children's risks resulting from poorer 

health, education, and development.· 

Using Home Visiting to Deliver Early Intervention Services 

Home visiting is a common service delivery strategy for preschool­

aged children and families. It delivers preventive health, social 

support, or educational services directly to families in their 

homes. Home visitors can provide coaching, counseling, or teaching 

services. They can meet weekly with parents in their homes·to 

teach them how to teach their children and help them improve their 

parenting skills. Home visitors can also provide case management 

services that help link program participants to other services. 

Home-visiting efforts often focus on families with multiple risks 

for poor child health ·and development. For example, Hawaii's 

Healthy Start 'program, in..:erviews new',mothers in the hospital after 

delivery to identify the families at. greatest risk of abusing or 

neglecting theIr chHdrell.Many risk factors used by Healthy St.art 

to. screen 'for pO,tential child: abuse are also factors used. to 

predict violence. The Healthy S,tartprogram identifies as higher 

risk tho'sepl!rents· who abuse alcohol or drugs or who have been 
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involved in other criminal activity. Once higher risk families 

have been identified, they are offered a voluntary home-based 

program designed to teach positive parenting and improve child 

health and development. 

Evaluations have shown that early interventions using home visiting 

can 

have m~ltiple positive outcomes, 

reduce late~ delinquency and violent behavior, and 

reduce other risks associated with later violence. 

For example, t.he High/Scope Perry Preschool in ,!psilanti~ Michigan, 

provided both preschool and educationally focused .home visiting to 

low-income black. children and their families. A rigorous 

evaLuatlon4 o.f. this project showed that. by. age 19, 51 percent of 

th,.e children ral'\domly assigned to a control group had ~een 

arrested, compared to 31 percent of Perry Preschool children. 

Perry Presc.hool graduates were also less likely to engage in 

violence as measured by arrests and seLf-reports. The Perry 

Preschool group had.lower.numbers of arrests for serious crime and 

their seLf-repor'ted offense rates for vioLent behaviors were 

generalLy half that ·of the cont):oL group. 

'J. Berrueta-Clement and others, Changed Lives: The Effects of the 
Perry Preschool Program on Youths Through Age 19, Monographs of the 
High/Scope Educational Research Foundation, NumbeJ: 8,. High/Scope 
Press, Ypsilanti, HI, 1984. . . 
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But this tells only part of the story. As you can see from figure 

1, Perry resulted in many positive outcomes--better school 

achiev~ment, fewer youth on welfare, and more going on to higher 

education or employment. As a result of the savings from reduced 

crime and welfare and increased employment, evaluators estimate 

that the program returned $3 to $6 for every $1 invested in it. 

The Syracuse University Family Development Research Program 

provided day care and homE! visiting to very poor, predominantly 

black, families. Longitudinal research showed that only 6 percent 

of the program children, compared to 22 percent of the control 

children, had, been processed as adolescent probation cases. In 

ad,dition, control children committed much more serious 

delinquencies, including burglary, robbery, and physical and sexual 

assault. The average juvenile justi,ce cost per child was $186 for 

1:h~ preschool home-visit.inggroup and $li9S5 for ,the control group. 

Early intervention programs can reduce other risks, including child 

abuse, the percentage of children being retained in grade or 

needing special education, comparative levels of truancy, and 

aggressive and disruptive behavior in school. For example, the 

Prenatal/Early Infancy Project in Elmira, New York, found fewer 

cases of abuse among,mothers most at risk for abusing their 

children who had received nurse home-visiting services" compared to 

similar mothers who had riot. The Houston parent-Ch.Ud Development 

Center longitudinal evaluation showed that 5 to 8 years after 
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families received services, their children were rated by teachers 

as significlintly less disruptive and hostile in school than similar 

children who did JIIot receive services. 

Providing Comprehensive Services in Schools 

School is an important setting for a violence-prevention strategy 

for older children. Schools serve as a contact point for almost 

all children, at least until ,they reach the age when many drop out. 

Virtually every community, regardless of wealth or location, has a 

public school. Providing services in schools increases access for 

students, who may lack transportation to 'reach other services. 

These services, if appropr~ate and targeted correctly, may 

interrupt a cycle of behavior that would lead to crime. ',Teachers 

sec children on a daily basis and may be among the first to 

recognize that a particular child needs help. 

Providing comprehensive services in Dchools can help'at-risk 

children with some of their problems. Services provided can be 

specific to preventing violence, such as teaching students 

nonviolent methods of resolving conflicts. OZ:' they can deal with 

problems more generally, by providing mental health 'counseling, 

recreation, and employment assistance. While the school-ba'sed 

service models lltlVe not been extensively evaluate<l, some experts 

believe that keeping youths connected to the school ,is important in 

decreasing delinquency. 
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One example of a school used as a center for health and social 

services is Ensley High School in Birmingham, Alabama. Ensley's 

Extra Help ServiceS' 'Clinic provides a variety of health and social 

services. Students who wi~h to use the clinic fill out a 

confidential health history. form. Besides documenting a student's 

current physical .condition, the form can be used to determine 

whether the student is at ~sk of delinquent or violent behavior • 

. The health· history asks students about their home environment and 

.their ability to talk with pa~ents, and their personal and iamily 

drug and alcohol use. It also' includes questions about a student's 

self-concept, aspirations, and u.seof'v:lolenc;;;s a way to, handle 

problems. 

The clinic provides physical exams ard·health screel1ings, 

individual and group counseling seSSions, in":( I,ass, education, and 

community services. Some class lessons focus on alternatives to 

violence and teach students techniques for defusing. anger and 

managing stress. Staff also ~resent sessions on setting and 

achieving goals and building self-esteem. 

FEDERAL EFFORTS TO PREVENT JUVENILE DELiNQUENCY 

AND VIOLENCE INVyLVE MANY AGENCIES 

The ~epartment of Justice has the statutOI1f responsibility to lead 

federal delinquency and youth violence prevention' efforts. '1';',::­

Juvenile Justice and Deli'nquency Prevention Act of 1974 created th:::­

Office 01: 1uvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention in order 'to 
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lead federal efforts to prevent delinquency. The act also created 

the Coordinating Council on Juvenile Justice and Delinquency 

Prevention. The Council, headed by the Attorney General, is 

designated to coordinate all federal juvenile justice and 

delinquency preventic.n programs. It includes as statutory members 

7 departments, which include 17 agenCies, and an independent 

agency. 

The Council recently identified over 260 federal programs in the 

statutory member agencies that serve the needs of delinquent or at-

risk youth. Our analysis of the information provided by Justice 

showed that these programs spent approximately $4.2 billion, in 

1989, the most recent year data were collected. s Most of this 

money supports services to reduce genel:al risks youth face. In 

particular, vocational education and job training accounts for. _.9 

billion, or about 70 percent of the funding. 

Programs ~argeted to treating delinquents or to directly preventing 

criminal acts accounted for $760 million, or 18 percent of total 

federal funding (see figure 3). Seventy-five percent of this 

funding is provided by the Departments of Education and Health and 

Human Services (HHS). Justice's programs cost about $75 million. 

Eighty-two percent of the $760 million went to preventing, 

SThese programs w~re identified generally for 1989, with fiscal 
year 1989 funding. Total ctelinquency prevention funding might be 
greater, sipce the Council's list does not include some other 
programs to reduce general risks, such as Head Start. 
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treating, or supporting law enforcement efforts to combat alcohol 

and drug abuse. Four large programs, administered by different 

departments, account for 63 percent of the $760 million: 

Drug-Free Schools and Communities Program (Education), 

Public Housing Drug Elimination Program (HUD), 

Community Partnership Demonstration Program (HHS), and 

Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention 

Formula Grant Program (Justice). 

Very little of the 760 million federal dollars direct Iv targets 

youth violence prevention. As the bottom pie in figure 3 shows, 

our analysis found that 4 percent or $28 million specifically 

targets violence. About half of this funding is for HHS's Youth 

Gang Prevention -Program. Both Justice and HHS recognize },'outh 

violence as a serious problem. The Office of Juvenile Justice and 

Delinquency Preventiop has had youth violence and gangs as 

priorities for discretionary grant funding for several years. 

However, their discretionary funding is quite limited. Preventing­

violence o~ its consequences appears as discretionary funding 

priorities in several agencies within HHS, but again, total funding 

is limited. 

Coordinating Federal Efforts 

The Coordinating Council "Jes not have a strategic plan to address 

the problem of youth.violence. Given the seriousness of the 

problem, the limited federal funding, and the many agencies 
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involved, we believe the Council should consider developing a set 

of coordinated strategies to focus federal efforts at pr.eventing 

youth violence. One approach the Council can consider would build 

on current HHS efforts to set out a public health approach for 

decreasing youth violence. HHS has established a framework for 

reducing some consequences of youth violence through its health 

objectives for the nation. It is also developing a public health 

approach to reducing youth violence and its health consequences, 

with an initiative by the Centers for Disease Control and other 

agencies. The Council can also build on the wealth of knowledge 

within and outside the federal government on the ~auses and 

correlates of violence, and on what strategies have worked or not 

worked in the past. 

SUMMARY 

In summary: 

youth violence is a serious and growing problem in our 

country. While affecting all youth, it is having a 

particularly severe effect on the health of minorities. 

Decreasing violence requires a comprehensive and 

multifaceted approach. 

Reducing youth violence will require both early prevention 

and treatment. 

Current research suggests that some early interventions can 

prevent later violence. 
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Two early intervention service strategies--home visiting 

and basing services in schools--are promising ways to 

provide comprehensive services to help families, young 

children, and youch. Services provided can be designed to 

specifically reduce risks for later violence. 

Justice has ~he statutory responsibility to lead 

delinquenay prevention efforts, but at least six other 

departments have delinquency prevention and treatment 

funding. HHS and Justice provide most of the funding to 

prevent violence, and this funding is administered through 

multiple agencies. 

The Coordinating Council on Juvenile Justice and 

Delinquency Prevention does not have a strategic plan to 

address youth violence. 

We have focused on early intervention today because we believe it 

has an important role to play in reducing future violence. 

However, youth violence represents a serious problem now. In 

addition to putting effort into early intervention, the federal 

government, in partnership with lltate and local governments and 

foundations, needs to pursue other avenues to stop the current 

violence. 

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. I would be pleased to 

respond to any questions-that you or other members of the Committee 

may have. 
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Testt.ony of MrS. Carol Beck, Principal, Thomas Jefferson High 

School, 400 PelUlsylvllllia Avenue, Brooltlytr, Ifew York 11207, 

Karcb 31, 1992 hefore the United Stat •• Senate Committe. on 

GOvermMnt .Affairs convenlld to discuss i'Youth Violence 

prevention:" 

It i8 a pleasure tabe·here this afternoon and participate 

1n this.hearing ~~ich will examine the i.sue of "You~h Viole~ce 

Prevention."fhe .• election of this time for an extensive dialog 

on this i.sue seeas fitting, fer it is only four days to tbe 

anniversary of the assassination of Dr. Martin Luther Xing, Jr~ 

·ADd it his philoaophy of peace, brotherhOcMS 04 non-violence 

which wS·c.iebrate each year, ~ut fail to bonoI'. 
'. 

When the ~l.tg rang out in 1968 aD4 ripped through the 

body of one of our acclaimed leader., aany of us thoUght our 
. .' 

world bad reaclMtd ~ all tille low. But in Movellber of last YQ&r, 

three days before the T~givin\J Holiday, the sound of gun 

fire il'ang out in the hallways of my high school, killing a young 

man and seriously wounding a teacher. Tho.e of us who thought 

the' nadir had been reached were proved wrong on J'ebruary 26th of 

this .year.· J'or on that ·day - when J-Jayor DiDkins was scheduled to 

visit-·our achool and speltl..l:1: to an as.ell1lly prograll, wben acnool 

and city p61ica patrollod the bUilding in force, when pri~t and 

/ television journalists stood in front of the building - a 

'student entered-- the building and killed two of his classmat.. on 

the second floor in front of nuaerous witnesses. During theae 

episodea we felt pain in the pit of our stomach and despair in 
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our heart. But while these incid.nta ofllUJlfire killed the 

earthly body of children, the loud sounds also 8erved to get our 

attention, wake us up, and reMind us that we had better ALL 

pause, re-examine'o~ existence, and cbeck the direction in 

which this country is moving. The adult leaders and role modela 

must stop the train and check oUr maps, because we are getting' 

ready to have a collision with disaster. For while the train is 

moving, it oan hardly be said that we are making progress. 

As an eXllI'Iple, it should be noted for the ~,;;,:::ord thAt I 

have lost mo~e than fifty stUdents to the violence of the 

streets during the five years that I have served ao the 

principal of Thomas Jefferson Bigh School. And this does not 

count the untold ~ounds from knives and.guns suffered by those 

students who &urvive to continue their education. Anecdotal 

information 'leads ma to believe that more than half of my male 

,students havG some type of puncture wound as a result of 

violence. And while the press reported the two students killed 

in my school on February 26th, it was not reported in any detail 

that I lost three other students to neighborhood violence that 

.dllle wa~kl And when violence is reported it is usually in terms 

of qUantity and statistics, b.~aWle that is easily understOOd. 

What is less noticed,' but more important - because it is central 

to the very 'issue of teenagers and weapons - is the concept of 

violence as a health issue. The physical, mental and emotional 

health of a generatian of our young people, particularly in the 

minority community is adversely affected by the non-ending 

tensile stress Df violence. The human being can withstand many 
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pressure., but never'str31i11J: pres8UX'es without relief. Their 

auditory and visual senses are bo~rd.d with stres.iul sounds, 

visions of anger, frustratinq encounters an~ pain, 

I would like for the adults to take ten seconds to remember 

a moment when you were in high achoo1. It was probably a glimpse 

of yoUX' participa~ing in aome type of activity as an athlete, 

actreslot in II. pla',{, preparing :Cor a dance, or the face of an old 

friend. Consider that today's l'oun9 people, when they reach our 

age .. if they reach our age - will haVIil viGiona of bullet­

riddled friends lying on sidewalks, in doorways and now hallwaye 

of schools. They will reme~r the many funerals and hospital 

visits. They will remember the many students in their schools, 

community and ~eigbborhoods who were bullies filled with rage 

ana anger. 

We all know that non-ending stress is a leading cause of 

high blood pressure, suicide, heart attacks and cancer. OUr 

youth live in a world of non-endi~9 stress. We all know that 

brain-washing has a serious impact on the emotional and mental 

health of the victim. Yet'our youth are subjected to some of the 

most insidious forms of brain-washing developed by mankind., I 

specifically mean the Visual brain-waahing resulting from misuse 

of influence by the technological world. The many decision~ our 

young pe6ple make regarding behaVior, dress, future aspirations, 

ruld nourishment for their bodies are shaped by force& outside of 

the home. Parents ana guardians of teenagers quickly realize 

that they 'are no match for the media. Our children are the end 

result of the aaying that "the modia is the message." The adult 

.. 
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community has lost control and is no longer the mesaenger. OUr 

children are ~inw brain-washed bT the con~tant and insidious 

violence portrayed in the media, by the constant message that 

easy money can provide them with all the benefits our society 

" has to offer, and that hard work, honGaty, and moral character 

are not alwayS attributea of successful Americans. 

the children of our urban communities not only live in fear 

during the day, tho.e "that can, sleep in tear during the nig!lt. 

We know that all living things need rest and nourimhment to grow 

and develop. The children of 111 school commuD.1tr alw.~ys have 

their sleep· interrupted by \JUIlfirs, .\mergenc::y vehicle airene and 

angry voices. Th~ only escape from this constant invasion is in 

our schools. The guns that rang out in my schoOL have now 

sounded the alara that no place is saf •• Peo91. immediately said 

it .could happen anywhere. We MV. always felt that •• 'nOW we all 

knot. that to ))e true. Our children have become CRltDRlUI OF WAR 

as effectively a8 those W~Q live in Iraq, Horthern Ireland or 

Bthiopia. And I keep a book in my office about war-torn Beirut 

to remind me that while we do not have bombs falling, we are in 

a war zolie. 

The tragedy is' that tbese warriors cannot define the enemy 

or the cause. The complex nature of this urban war is extremely 

nerve-r~cking and f~trating. They do not know who they are 

fighting, why t~ay are fighting, nor who the enemy really is. Is 

the enellY the parent, society, another ethnic group, poverty, 

ignorance, or just a faceless being? You CQuld compare their 

rage to ena·roy ••• electric' energy. And when we have too much. 
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electricity surging through our wires we blow a fuse. Thi~ is 

happening'to our children. ~heir brains and GNotionc aro 

explodiJ:l!J a-ll over oUr communities, l>ut unfor'tunately we cannot 

go to the local hardware store and buy neW brains. Combat 

fatigue in our children must be addressed and recognized as an 

extremely serioUS health symptom. Our youth must be instilled 

with the ~assage that they are strong, valuable, loved, and 

worth saving. 

As an edUcational leader I must continue the struggle in 

trying to crGste a total school environment. This environment 

has numerous opportunities for'my students to have positive 

experiences that will hopefully counterbalance the many negative 

forces affecting their lives. I am commit~ed to responding to my 

war aone'with a set of mutually supportive actions. Student 

loneliness is replaced by companionsbip through organized teams; 

positive self images are nourished through opportunities to feel 

good that you lived that day; we provide daily informal 

opportunities for student~ and adults to develop bonding 

relationshi~s; values education and multi~cultural education are 

vital components of every lesson and activity; the sense of 

developing positive self-concepts and dignity or reepect are 

primary ope·rative goals of our school since many of my ohildren 

have lost 'their lives' because someone perceived they had been 

"dissed" or disrespected; powerlessnesl$ and diseniranchisea 

behavior are attacked through community involvement and 

participatory government activitie~. We have just opened a 

community-advocacy assistance program where the stUdents will 
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serve aa advocates for senior citizens in my community and the 

public housing developments. By the way my school is unique in 

New York City in that we have children from forty-one different 

priv~te and public housing developments 'in the immediate area. 

The specific progr'31I11. I have developed to deal with the 

issue of violence began several years ago when I attended the 

funerals of my students who had been killed. often I foUnd that 

I was the only person in the funeral parlor and when I spoke to 

the friends of alain students discovered some very strange 

behavior. One boy told me that he was taking several showers a 

night because that was the only place he could cry. With this 

realization I began a grieving room in my building staffed with 

guidance counselors and social workers to help these youngsters 

work through their emotions in a pOBit~ve manner. 

OVer the past several years I have also introduced p&er 

mediation, ~onflict resolution, and crisi5 intervention te~s to 

supplement' ,the qr 1eving roolll. Following the advise of Booker T. 

Washington - who said "Cast down your bucket where you are" - I 

have utiliz:edCollllll~ty Based prganizations to reach outil},de of 

the sehool to Where the,yoJDgsters live. An example of such 

C.B.O. '8 is Global Kids, who develop leadership skillS and 

provide a different global perspective to youngsters who have 

establish~d artificial boundari3s in' their lives. After the 

recent tragedy I have utilized the Organization of Black 

psychologists which has gone into the various housin7 projects 

to talk directly with the youngsters in order to defuse tension 

beforo it escalates into violence. At this very moment I have 
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over seventy students in upstate Hew York engaging in a ,retreat 

a hundred miles and'light years avay from where they live. 'The 

Martin· Luther King Institute of Hon-Violence along with ~y staff 

members'a~d the Organization of Black Psychologists will 

continue these retreats and reach a large percentage of my total 

school population. The money for this has been provided by 

H.Y.C: Councilwoman Priscilla Wooten. 

fh~ Hew York'State Government 1s currently considering a 

Seven Point Domestic Peace Plan proposed by Assemblyman Roger 

Gre.ne and othera •. Thic va. being thought about before tbe 

incidents in my school,. but haa been given impetus by these 

unfortunate occurrel1ces. Aaong other tbings it inclUdes progrUlS 

for gun amneaty and gun liability. And ~~ course the H.Y.C. 

Board of EducatioD has DOW provided a full.-time \letal detector 

program to iDLce sure that no IIIOre metal veapons enter my 

building. But .s you can see from my testimony I feel that it is 

the vioience of the spirit which must be addressed, and an 
individual'. rage which must be diminished. Weapons come in all 

shapes and sizes and cannot always easily be detected. It is, 

therefore, the hUlll!lll mind IUle! the humal1 emotion which must »e 

changed so that he or she no lODger has images and fa.11ng. of 

violence. 

What can be done in the future other than to clontinue 

pre.ent p~ograma'and pass current legislation? At ~he moment 1 

am atte~ting to resurrect a positive feeling in the area »y ., 
proposed He~rial Garden. For on a vacant lot next to my school 

we are establishing a garden to meaorialize those young people 
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who died. It 1'1111 contain ,,'monument listing their ~ea and be 

topped by a statue dedicated to peace. Along the street in front 

of my school trees will P9 planted, for out of death must coma 

life 1f we are tosurv!ve. I have also· be~m talking about 

building a dormitory nearby to serve the needs of thOBe studenta 

who I Call hthrow-aways." As the first dormitory associated,with 

a pUblic high 'school in the country it would provide services 

for those students who would otherwiB9 have no fBRily. 

Hore money is also needed for activitios 'after school for 

students - both'academic and athletic - and at night and on the 

weekends for adUlts in the community. It would be for those 

adults, for example, who wiah to learn such subjects as 

stenography and keyboarding or improve their bilingUal skills. 

And f6z tho .. who ha~. no job., the government ~t serve as the 

employer of last resort. The high unemployment rate in the 

minoritY"cOmunity must be a~dressed wi.th the type ot WPA. or CCC 

programs so successiul1y used during the Great Depression. 

Theie is no single 'answer of course, but there are many 

strategies· .. 'to do nothing is a strategy of destruction, both for 

thoae 'engaged in violence ~d for the re.t of our SOCiety. Dr. 

Hartin Luthe~'Eing, Jr. 8aid in 1967 that the bombs falling in 

South Bast ~ia woUld inevitably explode in our urban centers. 

And it is the guns of ~ar which have inevitably produced ~he 

children of war. Though he ia dead, Dr. Ring is constantly 

sending us a challenge. He wants to know how w. as leaders 

measure o1lrae-lves. For as h. declared, "'l'he ultimate measure of 

a man is not where he stand. in moments of comfort and 
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convenience, but where he stands at tim.. of challenge and 

controversy." 

There i. no doubt in mr mind as children continue to die in 

record numbers, that thi~ is indeed a time of challenge and a 

time of controversy. I am, therefore, honored to be in the 

presence of 80 many elected government officials who haVe shown 

by the assembly of today's hearing that they are prepared to 

meet the ultimate challenge during this violent time of 

controversy;' IUid by your actions show that yo'/! have understood 

the real danger to OUr society. 

Thank you very ~ch. 
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Biographical 
:Marc C. Wilkins 
Prepared for the 

Governmental Affairs Committee 
United States Senate 

:March 31, 1992 

Marc Christopher Wilkins, a 22-year-old member of the 
Executive Committee of the D.C. Police Chief's Youth Task Force, 
has been a lifelong resident of the District of Columbia. He 
attended Barnard Elementary School, Rabaut Junior High School, 
and graduated in 1988 from Roosevelt Senior High Schoo~here he 
played football. Wilkins is currently employed full time as a 
clerk/typist in the Africa Area Office of the United States 
Information Agency (USIA). He began working at the USIA while 
still in high school. 

While Wilkins was playing football, \lorking part-time at the 
USIA, and staying out of trouble, his friends and acquaintances 
from school and from his neighborhood were being convicted and 
sent to jail for having sold drugs, as well as robbing, shooting 
and assaUlting people. Many of those who weren't incarceJ;'ated 
were shot while engaging in similar activities. 

Wilkins' work on the Task Force is very important to him. 
It is this work, in fact, that motivated him to apply to enter 
the D.C. Metropolitan Police Department. Wilkins says that being 
a police officer will give him the authority to follow through on 
what he is presently teaching other kids. 

Wilkins considers the environment in which a child is raised 
to be the most important factor influencing whether he or she 
becomes violent. He believes that every child is born with a 
survival instinct and the environment in which the child matures 
will determine the kind of person he or she will grow up to be. 

Wilkins was raised by his mother and an aunt in a single 
parent home with two sisters, a brother and several cousins. He 
presently lives with his aunt, one sister, 26, and his brother, 
18. His "mother lives in Northern Virginia. His aunt was, and 
remains, the major adult influence in Wilkins' life. His second 
si·ster, 29, was killed February 8 of this yea:!;" in a drive-by .. 
shooting in his neighborhood. Wilk"lns' father also resides in 
the D.C. area. 

Wilkins became involved with the Task Force out of a desire 
to do something positive to affect change in his city, his 
community and his neighborhood. He has been with the Task Force 
since 1991. 
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Activities he has been involved with have included a gun 
amnesty program where over 200 firearms were turned in, and 
concerts where thousands of youths attended without a single 
violent incident occurring. Wilkins also speaks at schools and 
churches on his own experiences with violence and what 
indiviauals and communities can do to prevent future violence. 

The Committee is pleased to have an opportunity for Mr. 
Wilkins to relate his experiences and thoughts to us in this 
hearing. 

-2-
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Biographical 
Curtis Artis 

Prepared for the 
Governmental Affairs Committee 

United States Senate 
March 31, 1992 

Curtis Artis was born in Washington, D.C. and is a 
life-long resident of the nation' s capital. He is neither a 
visitor nor a tourist to the mean streets of D.C. He has lived 
on those streets, fought on those streets, but, as we will find 
out today, is determined to change those streets for others. 

Curtis Artis is not prepared to see other young children 
grow up as he did in a violent and cruel situation. Artis 
freely admits that he did not run from trouble, and trouble, 
with little effort, could find him because he was the biggest 
kid in his class. 

Being big usually meant that Artis would be challenged 
each time he changed schools or moved to a new street or simply 
dared to walk into another neighborhood. Fist fights were a 
normal thing in young Artis' life but in the eighth grade, he 
took a knife to school and was subsequently expelled when the 
principal discovered it. 

At home, Artis found a supportive family who could not 
understand why he got into trouble. His mother enrolled him in 
other schools, however he seldom stayed very long. His 
grandmother tried to help, but he would not listen. His father 
gave him long lectures about his behavior. 

By the age of fourteen he was an accomplished "hustler". 
When other kids his age were getting good grades or 
participating in sports, Artis was getting good at "getting 
over, making a buck". 

It was just a matter of time before Artis ran afoul of the 
justice system. At 17, he shot another young man. It was an 
accident, claimed Artis. However by having the gun, he had 
violated the law. It was not the first gun that Artis owned 
and it would not be the last. He found guns easy to buy on the 
street. 

Even after some juvenile counseling and some time in 
jail, Curtis Artis still seemed destined to become another 
washington, D. C. statistic. However, somewhere, somehow, he 
turned his life around. 

He went back to school to work on his GED . 
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He went back to the streets to work with kids. 

His message is simple: 
easy, don't go". 

"I've borm there and it's not 

It hurt him when little kids could be overheard saying 
"don't be like Curtis", but then he realized that he did not 
want them to be like the "old" C'.lrtis, but, rather, he wanted 
them to emulate the "new" Curtis. The "new" Curtis is looking 
forward to accepting responsibility for his mistakes and moving 
on to new challenges. 

The new Curtis Artis is a member of the Washington D. C. ' 
Police Chief's Youth Task Force on Violence and passes a 
message of education and caring to young people, his peers. 

The old streets are still out there, and though he is only 
21 years old, Curtis Artis has the experience to deal with and 
to make positive efforts to change these streets. 

He is appearing before the Committee today to tell us of 
his experiences. 

-2-
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee. thank you for inviting me to appear 

before you. I am Leonard Eron. Research Professor Emeritus at the University of Dlinois at 

Chicago. and Chainnan of the Commission on Violence and Youth of the American 

Psychological Association. It is in both of these capacities that I address you today. In 

regard to the fonner. I have been asked by committee personnel to discuss my research on the 

relation between television violence and aggression. For the past 35 years I have been 

engaged in research on aggression and violence. My specific interest has been in how 

children. in their fonnative years, learn to be aggressive. One of the factors implicated in the 

development of aggressive and violent ~havior is the amount of television violence to which 

a youngster is exposed. 

There can no longer be any doubt that heavy exposure to televised violence is one of 

the causes of aggressive behavior, crime and violence in society. The evidence comes from 

both the laboratory and real-life studies. Television violence affects youngsters of all ages, of 

both genders, at all socio-economic levels and all levels of intelligence. Tbe effect is not 

limited to children who are already disposed to being aggressive and is not restricted to this 

country. The fact that we get this same finding of a relation between television violence IlIld 

aggression in chpdren in study after study. in one country after another. cannot be ignored. 

The causal effect of television violence on aggressiOn. even though it is not very large. exists. 

It cannot be denied or explained away. We have demonstrated this causal effect outside the 

laboratory in real-life among many different children. We have come to believe that a 

vicious cycle exists in which television violence makes children more aggressive and these 

more aggressive children tum to watching more violence to justify their own behaviors. 



-----------

103 

Statistically this means that the effect is bidirectional. Practically it means that if media 

violence is reduced, the level of interpersonal aggression in our society will be reduced 

eventually. 

2 

Over 30 years ago, when I started to do research on how children learn to be 

aggressive, I had no idea how important T.V. was as a determinant of aggressive behavior. 

thought it was no more influential than the Saturday afternoon serial westerns that I used to 

attend, or the fairy stories my parents used to read to me before I went to bed or the comic 

books I pored over instead of doing my lessons .. These, certainly, were very violent. But I 

grew up OK. I didn't enter a life of crime. I was not very violent. So I was skeptic'.ll about 

the effects of television violence. And I think most people come to this subject matter with 

this same sort of set, illlconvinceli Ihat television can have such deleterious effects. However, 

in 1960, we completed a survey of all third grade school children in a semi-rural county in 

New York State. We interviewed 875 boys and girls in school and did separate interviews 

with 80% of their parents. We were interested in how aggressive behavior, as it is manifested 

in school, is related to the kinds of childrearing practices parents use. An unexpected ,finding 

was that for boys there seemed to be a direct positive relation between the violence of the TV 

programs they preferred and how aggressive they were in school. Since this was no more 

than a contemporaneous relation we didn't have too much confidence in the finding by itself. 

You couldn't tell by these data alone whether aggressive boys liked violent television 

programs or whether the violent programs made boys aggressive - or whether aggression and 

watching violent television were both due to some other third variable. However, because 

these findings fit in well with certain theories about learning by imitation, a cause and effect 
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relation was certainly plausible. 

Ten years later, however, in 1970, we were fortunate in being able to reinterview over 

half of our oliginal sample. Our most striking finding now was the positive rdation between 

viewing of violent television at age eight and aggression at age 19 in the male subjects. 

Actually the. relation was even stronger than it was when both variables were measured at age 

eight 

By use of a variety of statistical techniques it was demonstrated that the most plausible 

interpretation of these data was that early viewing of violent television caused later 

aggression. For example, if you control how aggressive boys are at age eight, the relation 

does not diminish. As a matter of fact those boys who at age eight were low aggressive but 

watched violent television were significantly more aggressive ten years later than boys who 

were originally high aggressive but did not watch violent programs. 

Similarly we controlled for every other third variable that we could think of and had 

data on, which might account for thi~ relation--IQ, social status, parents' aggression, social 

and geographical mobility, churchatt.1iJldance. None of these variables had an effect on the 

relation between violence of programs preferred by C ,ys at age eight and how aggreriSive they 

were ten years later. 

Then twelve years after that when the subjects were 30 years old, we interviewed them ' 

again and consulted archival data such as criminal justice records and found that the more 

frequently our subjects watched television at age 8 the more serious were the crimes for 

which they were convicted by age 30; the more aggressive was their behavior while under the 

influence of alcohol; and, the harsher was the punishment they administered to their own 

---------
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children. There was a strong correlation between a variety of television viewing behaviors at 

age 8 and a composite of aggressive behavior at age 30. These relations held up even when 

the subjects' initial aggressiveness, social class and IQ were controlled. Further, 

measurements of the subjects' OWII children, who were now the same age as the subjects 

when we first saw them, showed that the subjects' aggressiveness and violence viewing at age 

8 related to their children's aggressiveness and their children's preferences for violence 

viewing 22 years later, when the subjects themselves were 30 years old. What one learns 

about life from the television screen seems to be transmitted even to the next generation! 

Now it is not claimed that the specific programs these adults watched when they were 

8 years old still had a direct effect un their behavior. However, what it probably does mean 

is that the continued viewing of these programs contributed to the development of certain 

attitudes and norms of behavior and taught these subjects when they were youngsters ways of 

solving interpersonal problems which remained with them over the years. 

As I pointed out earlier, this rmding of a causal link between the watching of violent 

television and subseq'olCnt aggressive behavior is not an isolated finding among a unique or 

nonrepresentative population in one area of the U.S., at a particular time. Seventeen years 

after our original data collection, we studied another large group of youngsters in a different 

geographical section of the U.S., a heterogeneous suburb of Chicago, following them for three 

years, and we obtained essentially the same results (Huesmann, Lagerspetz & Eron, 1984). 

Further, this three year follow up was replicated in four other countries, Australia, Finland, 

I. Israel and Poland (Huesmann & Eron, 1986). The data from all five countries investigated in 

the study clearly indicate that more aggressive children watch more television, prefer more 
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violent programs, identify more with TV characters, and pen::eive violence as more like real 

life than do less aggressive children. Further, it became clear that the relation between TV 

habits and aggression was not limited to boys as we had found i., our original study. Girls, 

too, are affected. And generally the causal relation was bidirectional, with aggressive 

children watching more violent television and the violent television making them more 

aggressive. 

Of course we do not contend that television violence is the only cause of aggression 

and violence in society today. Aggression is a multiply determined behavior. It is the 

product of a number of interacting factors--genetic, perinatal, physiological, neurological, and 

environmental. It is only when there is a convergence of factors that violent behavior occurs. 

No one factor is necessary or sufficient to produce long term anti-social behavior. Thus, 

media violence alone cannot account for the development of serious antisocial behavior. It is, 

however, a potential contributor to the learning environment of children who eventually go on 

to develop aggressive- behavior. Furthermore, research supports the view that the effect of 

vioience viewing on aggression is relatively independent of other likely influences and i~ of a 

magnitude great enough to account for socially important differences. The current level of 

interpersonal violence has certainly been boosted by the long term effects of many persons' 

childhood exposure to a steady diet of TV violence. 

We have been considering a number of variables which defme the limits within which 

the effect of viewing television on the subsequent social behavior of children is operative. 

We turn now to a consideration of a likely model to explain how this effect comes about. 

One aspect of the model has to do with arousal effects. Researchers have alluded to 
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this process as important in ~ctivating aggressive behaviors. It has been hypothesized that a 

heightened state of tension including a strong physiological component, results from frequent 

observation of high action sequences. Arousal here is seen as both a precursor and 

consequence of .aggression (Huesmann, 1982). Another aspect of the model has to do with 

the rehearsal of the behaviors the child observes on the part of his favorite TV characters. 

6 

The more frequently the child re bearses the sequence by continued viewing, the more likely is 

it to be remembered and reenacted when the youngster is in a situation perceived to be 

similar. Further, by consistently observing aggressive behavior, the youngster comes to 

believe these are expected, appropriate ways of behaving and that most people solve problems 

in living that way. Norms for appropriate behavior are established and attitudes are formed 

or changed by observation of other persons' frequent behavior, especially if that behavior is 

sanctioned by authority figures (Tower, Singer, Singer and Biggs, 1979). The child who has 

been watching programs with primarily aggressive content comes away with the impression 

that the world is a jungle fraught with dangerous threats and the only way to survive is to be 

on the attack. 

However, television~ s influence cannot be explained solely in terms of arousal or 

observational learning and the setting of norms of behavior. Aggressive behavior is 

overdetermined, and the variables we've been discussing all contribute their effects. The 

process, however, seems to be circUlar. Television violence viewing leads to heightened 

aggressiveness which in tum leads to more television violence viewing. Two mediating 

variables which appear to playa role in this cycle are the child's academic achievement and 

social popUlarity. Children who behave aggressively are less popular and, perhaps because 
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their relations with their peers tend to be unsatisfying, less popular children watch more 

television and view more violence. The violence they see on television may reassure them 

that their own behavior is appropriate or teach them new coercive techniques which they then 

attempt to use in their interactions with others. Thus, they behave more aggressively which 

in tum makes them even less popular and drives them back to television. The evidence 

supports a similar role for academic failure. Those children who fail in school watch more 

television, perhaps because they fmd it more satisfying than schoolwork. Thus, they are 

exposed to more violence and have more opportunity to leam aggressive acts. Since their 

intellectual capacities are more limited, the easy aggressive solutions they observe may be 

incorporated more readily into their behavioral repertoire. In any case, the heavy violence 

viewing isolates them from their peers and gives them less time to work toward academic 

success. And of course, any resulting increase in aggression itself diminishes the child's 

popUlarity. Thus, the cycle continues with aggression, academic failure, social failure and 

violence viewing reinforcing each other. 

Chicago Initiative in Prevention of Childhood Aggression 

One need go no farther than the nearest city newspaper to learn of the challenges that 

beset our city schools today. The country is undergoing major demographic shifts. Schools 

now enroll greater numbers of students who are members of linguistic or cultural minorities 

and/or who present educational and behavioral challenges. Additionally, many of these 

students come from low income families. Dramatic shifts have also been witnessed in family 

configuration. Increasingly large numbers of children come from single parent families, many 

headed by teenage tnothers. Associated with these changes are increased risks for school 
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failure and the development of serious aggressive and antisocial behavior. 

Schools and families often lack the resources to meet the demands of these students. 

Yet, greater and greater responsibility is placed on the scb00l personnel to provide for the 

social and emotional development of the children in 'their classrooms. Complicating these 

demands is the fact that teachers are increasingly confronted with students whose 

expectations, social behaviors, and values differ significantly from their own. The classroom 

teacher must decide how best to allocate scarce resources (time, attention, materials) to an 

increasingly diverse and often at-risk population of students. Far too often teachers have not 

been provided adequate training to accomplish this task. 

Until recently, very few prevention and intervention programs have included 

consideration of the multiple contexts in which aggressive and antisocial behaviors are 

learned. While the school context is critical because of the amount of time and the number 

of years the child spends at school, there are many other important socializing influences. 

These influences include the peer, family and community context, as well as exposure to 

media violence. 

In working with inner city children the community context is of particular relevance, 

because of ll'J.e extreme environmental conditions which often exist there and which place 

entire populations of children at risk for the development of aggressive and violent behavior. 

Intervention programs are doomed to failure if they do not take into account the extreme and 

persistent environmental constraints such as violence, hopelessness, and limited social 

resources which surround these children twenty-four hours a day. It is naive to believe that 

we can change the attitudes and behavior of young people growing up under these conditions 
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with any type of brief, single-focus program, such as public service announcements, 

classroom management strategies for teachers, or a few weekly lectures and exercises 

designed to change children's social skills or cognitions about aggression. In order to effect 

behavioral change, a more complex and sustained approach carried out more frequently over a 

number of years and affecting several psychosocial contexts and settings of development is 

necessary. 

As part of a recent initiative in prevention research by the National Institute of Mental 

Health, The University of lllinois at Chicago has been awarded a large grant to conduct and 

evaluate a comprehensive program to prevent the development of antisocial behavior in 

children at risk. A team of professionals from the areas of psychology, education, and 

juvenile justice, with extensive experience in working with children and families, has been 

brought together to develop this program. 

The Metropolitan Area Child Study is a large-scale (N=4,546), comprehensive, long 

range program in which interventions are being conducted throughout the school year in 16 

schools with the same children over a period of two years and across a variety of contexts. 

These children will then be followed for a number of years to determine the long range 

effects of these efforts at preventing the emergence of antisocial aggression and violence. 

The contexts for intervention are the classroom, peer group, and family. However, because 

an important; but basically unanswered question, is how much intervention in which of these 

domains is necessary to prevent violence and aggression in the highest risk portion of this 

population, we are employing an additive model of program evaluation. 
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Utilizing this m9de1, we begin with the most cost-effective and least intrusive method· 

of intervention, a gener¥ enhancement, classroom-based primary prevention program. All 

children (except no treafment control children) are included in this general enhancement 

classroom-based progra.\n. This program consists of 80 classroom lessons utilizing the YES I 

CAN social responsibili~ training materials. The YES I CAN program focuses on promoting 

development in five areas of social cognition: Self-understanding; self as part of a 

community; social norm~ about violence/fV viewing habits; sense of control and hopefulness; 

social problem solving. Teachers participate in 30 hours of teacher training focusing on 

cultural diversity, develQpment of prosocial and cooperative behaviors and classroom 

management. 

A large group of children from grades 2, 3, and 5 who have been identified as being 

at high-risk for develo~ing violent and aggressive behavior (N=97S) are divided into two 

additional treatment grpups. Both of these groups also receive more intensive cognitive 

training in small grou~s of high-risk peers. Only one of these groups of children also 

receives 22 sessions of family training during the f1I'St year of the program and monthly 
l 

boosters during the sj:cond year. In this regard, it is important to examine the extent to 

which corresponding ,gains justify the social and economic costs of identifying children as 

high-risk, and the expenditure of resource necessary to involve multiple systems in treatment 

programs. This focus also addresses the concern of whether prevention programs should 

single out high-risk phildren for special attention, or should be limited to general enhancement 

programs for all children. 

We believe that focusing on the child's cognitions as the critical locus of change holds 



112 

promise for long-term generalized effects. However, since these cognitions are learned and 

maintained in multiple settings, we also believe that the conditions for the learning of 

aggression present in at least some of these settings must also be altered. The need for a 

comprehensive approach is most critical in inner city communities, where the environmental 

risk factors are so extreme that they placed entire populations of children at risk and can 

exacerbate the impact of individual risk factors. 

APA Commission on Violence and Youth 

11 

As part of my remarks today, I also want to give a brief report on the American 

Psychological Association Commission on Violence and Youth, of which I am the Chair. A 

year ago the Commission was established to bring psychology's expertise to bear on the 

problems of young people who are victims, witnesses, or perpetrators of violence or who live 

under the constant threat of violence. 

The APA has asked the Commission to (1) review psychological knowledge related to 

violence and youth, (2) describe applications of that knowledge to prevent or stop violence 

and to temper its negative consequences, and (3) re<,:ommend promising directions for public 

policy, research, and program development 

We have solicited ideas and materials from many people who are concerned about 

violence and youth. Last fall we conducted 2 days of hearings in which we heard testimony 

from researchers and program staff in the areas of sexual assault, law enforcement, health 

care, and community services, as well as representatives of the religious community and state 

and federal government agencies. 

Speakers repeatedly urged AP A to bring a scientific perspective to public policy on 
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violence, and they underscored the urgent need for immediate, sound interventions. 

Other participants at the hearings outlined the special vulnerability of racial and ethnic 

minorities, young people with disabilities, and lesbian and gay youth. Young people who 

appeared vividly described their experiences of living with the constant threat of violence in 

their schools and neighborhoods. 

The Commission's work is supported by a cadre of experts made up of APA members 

and other professionals whose expertise complements that of the twelve Commission 

members. These volunteers are contributing materials and ideas for the Commission to 

consider, and some of them will participate in developing and reviewing the Commission's 

report to the Association. 

The Commission wil!- present its fmdings and recommendations in a report scheduled 

for release in December 19~2. Besides advancing the understanding of violence and youth by 

psychologists, we want the !report to offer practical help to communities and institutions 

coping with issues related \0 violence and youth. For this reason, we decided to make 

preventive and rehabilitative interventions the focus of the report. We also will discuss the 

relation between violence and culture, as well as social and historical issues that underly the 

context for our society's current violence. 

I am confident th!\t material from these hearings will be germane to the work of our 

Commission. Moreover! I trust that our Commission's fmal conclusions and 

recommendations will be valuable well beyond organized psychology. We want our report to 

be a springboard for de/o'eloping programs and policies that can help to stop the tidal wave of 

violence that is harmin~ our young people nationwide. 

Thank you for t1ns opportunity to summarize these issues. I would be happy to 

respond to any questioils you might have. 
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Violent Homes, Violent ChIldren 

by Adele HIU'I'ell 
'Ibe Urban Institute 

March 31, 1992 

One of the truly sbocIdng facts about the problem of violence In IhIs country, one that most of 

us would prefer 10 Igno~ Is the amount that occws within the famlly--most of It directed at women and 

children. A few Slatistips illustrate the magnitude of the problem: 

Each !~. more women are abused by their husbands or boyfriends than are Injured In 
car ~IIIS, mugglngs or rape.1 

( 

Annually, one In ten women is abused by the man with whom she Ilv~.: 

Repelled severe violence, estimated 10 occur In I In every 14 mmlages', can cause lona­
te.nn, disabling psydlolollical trauma-the battered women's syndrome-s\mIlar 10 the 
trauma expericllced by hostages or prisoners of war.' 

UnfortunaIdy, women are DOt Ibc only vIcti.ms. Qlildren are often die unInrcndcd victims of 

battering. CIildren In violent homes face duallhrests: die threat of witnessing traumatic events. and the 

threat of pb)'lical usaulL s 'lbcIe cxperiencea can traJlImit violeDc:c 10 the DCX1 aeoeratfon. S/.epIIO 

proteCt children and reduce die rIsIt of iJUer&iencrad0llll tnmmlssion of violent behavior Include stronger 

laws, better training for criminal jUllicc personnel, safe alternative housing coupled with social services, 

and pn:vention prognms aimed at adolescents. 

Wltnesilng Paremal Vlo!egce. WbIle most of us recognize immediately the harm inflicted by child 

abuIe, the dam. inflicted by llvIns In • home with severe parent-to-parent violence II often overlooked. 

Allbout.i.b the extent of cbIldn:n's exposure 10 violence is poody documented', children from violent 

famlllea often provide clinicians with detalled accounts of abusive Incldenls their parentS never realiud 

they had witnessed. 7 Tbc Immediate Impact of IhIa exposure can be traumatic-fear for self, fear for their 

mochcr'llIfcty, and sclf-blame. 

Even more tIOUbIaome Is the likelihood that IhIa exposure 10 violence will lead 10 later violence 
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on the paIt of the child-as well as 10 other serious emotional and behavioral problems.' Violence 

witnessed at home is often repeated later in life.9 Violent parentru conflict has been found in 20 to 40 

percent of the familles of chronically violent adolescents.lo These effects are particularly dismaying in 

view of the fact that at lesst 3.3 ml1llon children ages 3 to 17 are at risk of exposure to parental violence 

each year.n 

ChIld Abuse. Violence between parents often exteuds to the children in the family as well. 

Physical abuse of at least one chl!d has been found to occur in a large portion of battering incidents when 

children were present. 11 Nearly 70% of the children of battered women surveyed in sheltel8 had suffered 

physical abuse or neglecL Most of these children had been abused by the male batterer, but in a quarter 

of the cases, the children had been abused by both parents, and in a few cases by the mother alone.13 

Battered women themselves are 8 times more likely to harm their children when they were being battered 

than when safe from violence.l4 

The Effe::1S of Family Violence. It is difficult, and sometimes impossible, to distinguish betwcen 

the effects of witnessing parental violence and experiencing abuse as a child, due to the overlap in these 

problems. However, we do have ample evidence of the types of problems children from violent homes 

develop. They include high rates of fighting, delinquency, criminal violence, depression, suicidal behavior, 

phobias, and other physical and emotional dlsoniers.I
' The aggression that can appear in even very 

young child abuse victims tends 10 persist for a long time.16 With regllId to dellnquency, for example, 

over half the famI1les reported for child abuse in one New York county later had at lesst one child appear 

in juvenile court. 17 

The Imergeneratlonal Transmission of Violence. Strong evidence that patterns of violence persist 

. from one generation of a family to the next is provided by Cathy Widom's literature review for the 

National InstItute of Justice.I ' Abusing parents, batterel8, and other criminally violent adults are more 

likely to have been abused as children than nonviolent adults.19 The rate of child abuse among fathel8 

2 
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who grew up in violent homes is about double that for fathers who grew up in nonviolent homes.'" 

Physical abuse as a teenager triples the probability that adult men will abuse their female parmers.21 

The parent-child correlation in violence results in pan from socialleamlng. Children in violent 

homes who witness and/or experience physical violence get an early introduction to violence as a way to 

solve problems. Sons see their father hitting their mother and may infer that battering is effective and 

appropriate behavior with female parmers. Similarly, daughters see their mother abused and may conclude 

that the behavior is normal. Similar conclusions may be reached about abuse of children in the family, 

themselves or their siblings. 

However, the majority of children from violent families do not become delinquents, battering 

spouses, abusivo parents, or criminals. Estimates of the rates of inter generational transmission ofviolence 

vary depending on definitions and samples, but generally fall between 25 and 35%.22 Thus, an 

estimated 65 to 75% do !l!!! ixlcome violent Why not? 

The Development of Violent Behavior. Psychologists have identified three domains as essential 

to the psychological development of all children. 2l These include competence--the child's knowledge 

and confidence in personal ability to achieve desired outcomes; autonomy--the sense of control that allows 

children to regulate their behavior and emotions; and relatedness-the child's ability to establish caring 

relationships with others. Children adapt, sometimes in healthy ways and sometimes in unhealthy ways, 

to their environment-and particularly to their family environment--in developing their competence, 

autonomy, and relatedness. 

Violent families cleariy provide an impaired environment for healthy development, accounting for 

the increased risk of behavioral and emotional problems among children in these families. Children in 

violent families tend to experience inconsistent punishment and lack of structure, to witness erratic parental 

behavior, and to be Ignored, shamed or neglected.2A When these behaviors are repeated over a long 

period of time, the chronic child neglect that results can be at least as damaging as physical assault i 

3 
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(Dunlap. in press; Herrenkohl, in progress).2$ These negative experiences undermine the development 

of competence, autonomy, and relatedness, and trigger exaggerated, dysfunctional coping responses.26 

These are externalized by children in the form of aggression, delinquency, and violence and/or intema1ized 

in the form of anxiety and depression. 27 

Research on factors that help chlldren avoid repeating the pattern of violence is limited. The 

evidence suggests that family violence transmission can be offset by a warm relationship with one parent 

and/or-access to oilier role models aild caregivers who meet basic needs for psychological development 28 

This may account for the success of programs like Big Broll1.ers and Big Sisters and the potential for 

mentoring programs such as those we are now studying on at the Urban Institute. We also know that 

stresses on the family from substance abuse, poveny, joblessness and lack of social suppons increase the 

risk of family violence and produce conditions of chronic neglecL·9 

Fina11y, and perhaps most critically, cross cultural studies indicate that the level and prevalence 

of family violence is highly dependent upon social tolerance for family violence--norms that ignore or 

endorse violence (such as a man's home is his castle, "disobedient chlldren shoulJ be beaten,,).30 Media 

glorification of violence further contributes to, and expresses, social tolerance for family violence. Despite 

considerable strengthening of state laws against domestic violence in the past decade, strong arrest policies, 

enforcement of orders of protection, effective prosecution of domestic violence cases, and appropriate, 

effective sentencing have yet to be implemented in most jurisdictions and further contribute to the 

impression that assaulting family members is not "serioUS."31 

Cum;nt ~ Improving the effectivcllClls of legal remedies for domestic violence victims is the 

focus of several Urban Institute project8. We evaluated the impact of court-ordered treatment for domestic 

violence offenders and found It wantingn. We're now examining the effectiveness of civil protection 

orders and the use of mediation in child custody cases involving spouse assault". Next year the Institute, 

working with the Nati<mal Council on Juvenile and Family Coun Judges, will hold a national conference 

4 
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on Family Violence and the Coutts to which two judges 1It'.d State legislators from each state wlll be 

Invited. 

RccognlzIng the stress facing many families and the potential damage to children, the Urban 

Institute has made children's issues a top priorities. One exciting new initiative at the InstllUte is the 

Children's Roundtable funded by the Carnegie Foundation. The Ro'.mdtable has begun a series of meetings 

with members of Congress, their staff, and poliey analysts to consider children's Issues--the first of which 

was held last 1uly. Under a grant from the Ford Foundation, we held a conference last April on Drugs, 

Crime and Social Distress: Barriers to Urban Oppommlty that included examination of family stress In 

dccllning oppommlties for mobility. 

Recqmmepdati5!fl!. There is much that can be done to reduce'the violence In our homes and there 

is no better investment for the futwe of this countJ}'. It is one of tilOse root causes that, If ameliorated, 

can have long-term, lasting benefits. Top priorities should include: 

'. Tougher law enforcement and sentencing to protect women and children and send the 
message that violence agalnst women and children wllloot be tolerated. These should 
Include, for example, suong penalties directed at violent offenders who cross state lines 
to assault or murder their partocrs and/or children in violation of a restraining order by 
making this a federal offense. While relatively few in number, these offenders are among 

. the most dangerous. 

2. TraInIng for law enforcement officers, prosecutors, and judges in administering justice in 
family violence cases and responding appropriately to the special needs of these cases. 

3. Access to saf" housing coupled with social services to protect women and children, repair 
the damage of domestic violence, and avert homelessncss prompted by desperate efforts 
to escape violent homes. This involves support for the greatest resource now avallable 
to battered women-grassroots shelters and advocacy organlzatiollS--as well as expanded 
access to Federal, state and local programs that provide housing and social services. 

4. Violence prevention programs in high schools and on campuses that deal with date rape, 
sexual harassment, and conflict resolution skills during the time: when relationships and 
families of the futwe are being formed. 

5 
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senator Glenn and member~ of the committee, I ~ Dr. Donald 

Sch~z, a faculty member in the Department of Pediatrics at the 

university of Pennsylvania Sohool of Hedicine and a physician 

praotioing adolesoent medicine at the Children's Hospital of 

Philadelphi~. My praotioe includes primar~ly urban youth from 

the western part of Philadelphia. Most of ny patients are froD! 

poor inner-city families, and the vast majority are African­

American. Hy particuJ.ar practice interest for the last five 

years has been with teenage mothers and their infants. In 

addition to my clini~l activities, I have worked for almost 

seven years as the Principal Coordinator tor the Philadelphia 

Injury Prevention Program, a oomprehensive injurjT and violence 

prevention program whioh ooordinates the efforts of ~~e 

Philadelphia Department of Public Health, the Children's Hospital 

of Philadelphi~ and the University of Pennsylv~nia in working 

with colUlUJlity groups to document and reduce the toll of .i,.nju:'r 

on urban Afrioan-Americans. It has bee~ supported by the o.s. 

Centet'S for Dis~se Control. Lastly, and particularly relevant 

to today/s hearings, I was the convener in september, 1991 of the 

23rd Annual Ross Roundtable, a national conference sponsored by 

the Ambulatory Pediatric Association, on CMildren and Violence. 

I COile before you today to c2esortbe some of BY experiences in 

these three efforts, that is my practice with adolesoents and 

teenage mothers, my research with the philadelphia I~jury 

Prevention Program; and the infOrmation discussed at the 

Roundtable conference in september. 

.. 
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In doing this I want to make thr~e points for you. First, 

I want to hi9hlight cur observation in Ph~ladelphia that not only 

are AfriolUl-Amorioan boys at high risk of injury and death froln 

violence, but that African-American girls are as well, and that 

this risk appears to be increasing'. Second, that for both boys 

and girls, our research sbows that early adolescence is a period 

When true primary prevention needs to occur. Finally, I want to 

transmit to you the'sense of the participants at the Roundtable 

of the prevalence of violence in the lives of all U.S. children, 

not only poor children, an~ to suggest that while this baseline 

level of violence nay be more distu~bing to those children who • 

live under the social stresses that COlle from poverty, that 

violence is important for all our children and youth. 

Reqardinq my first point, th;lt girls need to be the focus of 

attention as well as boys: When I began to practice ~ith 

teenagers in 1985, ! was well aWare of the high inciQQnce of 

,'iolenoe-:-el~tee injury that was perpetrated by anti. on young men. 

b large number of my patients were injured' during the first year 

in wllich I worked as their physician, and a large number admitted 

to me that they had at tilles been the perpetrators of injury to 

other youths. My observation was that this behavior was quite 

rare among young women, though, I may ha~e been expecting ~e 

violence among the boys and so that is wbat X noted. 

In 1987 when I began working with adolescent Bothers, I was 

quickly made aware that they were otten the Victims of assault. 

One of our motllers was shot in the face a half block from her 

boDe while.preqnant with her second child. In addition, their 

68-730 - 93 - 5 
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partners were often involved with violence. Five of the first 

hundred teenage mothers with whom I worked had partners who were 

ll1urdered during the pregnancy. ' One in ten of the fathers were in 

pri~on at the time of the delivery, usually for drug-related 

and/or violence-related offenses. 

Throughout the last five years of the practioe with teen 

mothers, we have oollected information on the mothers regarding 

mental health, specificAlly depression. One of my colleagues has 

long had an interest in teenAge mothers and depression, believing 

that it was an unl1let mental health risk in these women. Over 

time we have followed the rates and levels of depression using 

standardized questionnaires. In the last two years we have 

observed a gradual reduction in the number o~ teens who score as 

depressed at ~l~. concu=rently, we hav& founae qro~inq number 

0= tnese youn~ women ~re becoming more involved wi~h violen~ 

behaviors. Tne degree of fighting and serious inju-~ is 

remarkable. Five years ago it weE rare for us to have a teenage 

mother who was in~rcerateQ fer en!' c:::itlE.. Nolol it is no .. 

uncol!Ul1on to ::ind tht: bAb~es ot our aaolescent mothers in ~oste):" 

caJ::'e because the mothers have been arrested for assault. 

I see a similar phenomenon in the qeneral adolescent 

practice at the Children/~ Hospi~l of Philadelphia, where ~ore 

and more teenage women report ,suspension from school and even 

arrest due to fighting and aggressive behaviors. 

I postulate that as our society portrays women role models 

IIIOre like men, that is ~ore violent -- particularly on television 

and in the movies -- that we are m~:ing the expression of 
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a9g~Gsive impulses-more acceptable for wo~en. The teenage 

.others who used to become depressed months aftar their delivery 

Day now be mani£~ting their anqer and helplessness with 

aggression and violence. 

Let me reiterate, though, this is only my clinical 

- itlpression, not the result of rigorous and controlled researCh. 

,As part of the Philadelphia Injury Prevention Proqram, we 

have collected-data for four years on every emergency room visit 

for an injury for a popUlation of 68,103 people of all ages 

living in 17 census tracts in western ~hiladelphia. About 10,000 

of these people are between the ages of 10 and 19 years. When I 

look at the proportion of injuries cOlliinq for emergency room care 

that is due to Violence, I find that it inG~eases with increasing 

age throughout adolescence and into young adulthood (see Figure 

1). Wbat is remar~able, is that this p~oportion is identical at 

every atJe for young 1IIe..'"'I and young wOlllen. Thai:. is, '!:he rclati ve 

chanCEl that en injury '0;0 a young man will be aue 'Co violence is 

the S5me as that for a young woman. 

According to the U.s. Department of Justice, Bureau of 

Justice Statistics, arrests of young women have been increasin~ 

for some time. The number of admissions to local jails for 

female juveniles increased 39% between June 3D, 1984 and June 30, 

19B7 (from 15,963 to 22,~47) -while the nu1llber for lJ!I.les declined 

by 6% (from 79,617 to 74,970). certainly, young men are still 

more likely to be arrested, but it is notable that rates of 

violent behaviors for WODen are increasing. 
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At the Roundtable conference in September that ! mentioned, 

Dr. Hurray straus of the University of Nsw Hampshire shared 

information frOD surveys of adults who report having witnessed 

violence between their parents. While few adults reported 

violence in which their mothers assaulted their fathers, in those 

oases where these instances were recalled, outcomes for the 

survey respondents with regard to their own violent behaviors 

were remarkaq,lybad. More arrests, more violence against their 

c~ildren, and more drug use. If mOre women are becoming violent 

in our sooiety, we must worry about the impacts of this violence 

long-term on our children and youth. 

Regarding my second point, that early prevention is needed: 

It will not be surprising to you perhaps that violenoe in both 

genders increases throughout adolescence. It is well-known that 

older adolescents' death rates from violence 'are far higher than 

rates for younger teens. When we examine our emergency roo~ 

data, we find that fo:- girls, rates of violence-re:latec. inju::"y 

begin to inc:-ease ~t about age l~. At about age 17 the rate of 

increase accelerates to the rate that we see throughout young 

adUlthood. For boys, rates begin to increase at age 15 years and 

clilnb steadily f!:'on: there. figure 2 sh9WS the general 

distri~Jtion of injuries to boys aged lO-l~ and those aged 15-19 

years. ~~at ~s remarkable is the great jump in the number of 

violence-related events. 

certainly, there is a baseline level,Qf violent irljury which 

we see throughout childhood. It is the adolescent increase in 

this pattern of injury that is disturbing. This increase may be 

.. 
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due to any of a host of factors: hormonal changes with puberty: 

changes in patterns of thinking with cognitive development; 

changes in thQ 5chool environ»ent that mean that there are feWer 

younger children present who ~y have a stabilizing influence on 

older children's behavior1 the stimulus for aggression that comes 

with the advent ot sexuality and 'dating: independence issues and 

the need to eatablish and protect one/s own identity; depression I 

Which is so common among teens; changes in body size which may 

empower teens or permit predator~ behaviors; the issues around 

hrites of passagen which may make violent behaviors a necessary 

part of social development; and the lack of education about 

alternatives to violence Which may be an exacerbating factor when 

added to all of the above changes in puberty. Given the age at 

Which we begin to see an increase in vi~lence-relsted injuries, 

age 14 in girls ana 15 in boys, prevention needs to occur early 

in adolescence and needs to be sensitive to the many possible 

predisposing issues which occu= et ~~t t~e o~ :ife. 

Let me now make my last point, tha~ ~~e prevalence of our 

children's exposure to violence is incredible and often ignored. 

Since beginning practice as a pediatrician, ! have been amazed at 

the number of children Who perceive thems~lves to be in danger of 

an injury due to violence. Children who have bad dreams or who 

show aggressive behavior or who have other symptoms which 

Ultimately are found to have been 'caused by exposure to violence. 

I am reminded of a young man with whom I worked a number of years 

ago whose school performance dropped off precipitously and his 

attendance then began to lag. His mother brought him to my 
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office concerned that he was depressed, We talked at length and 

tried to identify the timing of when his work began to falloff. 

Both the boy and his nother could identify that it seemed to 

relate to the Christmas season, and after a series of sessions, 

it came out that he had seen one of his olassmates mugged and was 

himself threatened with physical harm if he told anyone. This is 

not a new story, but quite illustrative of the kind of damage 

living with violence can cause. 

When we ask our teen l\ICltbers why they do not attend school, 

we fin~, as have other researchers, that a frequent reason is a 

sense of not being safe either in school or on the way to school. 

A group of pediatricians in Boston looked into why children 

didn't attend school and found that fear was a significant 

reason. 

Our injury data show that these fears are flot necesse.ri::'~­

misplaoed. One in 17 young :men lI.-ill '\.·ir:i~ ar. el1ler9"enc~' =OOIL in 

our western Phile.delp::i~ :1eighb:lrhoods; .E:a:::h Yo",::" dUE: to c.. 

viOlenCe-related injury. Dr. Bernard Guyer and his colleagues in 

Massachusetts found in 1979-1982 that one in ~2 young men 15-19 

years of age froIt l~ collllrtunities ao:-oss the sta~6 visited ar: 

emergenoy room because of II. violent injury. 

At the Roundtable in September, speakers f~om across the 

u.s. discussed the prevalenoe of violence in our nation. Not 

only do children see violence at home between family members a~ 

alarming rates, but more often they witness violence on 

television, violence in the media more generally, and violence on 

our streets. Perhaps one of the best recent examples can be 
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drawn from the pediatricians and parents across the country who 

had to daal with children who were terrified by the news. of war 

in the Persian Gulf. At the Roundtable, we heard repor~ about 

the kinds of trauma experienced by children both whose family 

members served in the Gulf conflict and those who$S ill18.gination 

allowed them to become terrified that tlley would be attacked like 

the children of Iraq, Kuwait, or Tel Aviv. 

It was the general consensus of the Roundtable participants 

that we oan no longer think about violenoe and violent behaviors 

as abnormal in this nation, given the frequency with which 

children are exposed to or act out th~e behaviors. Rather, a 

message of the conference for pediatric providers was that we 

need to begin to find ways to help children cope with what has 

become en everyday reality -- violence in our society. 

! believe that this e~sure and its constant impinging on 

our young people ma~', at least partially, be responsible for some 

c~ the changes that r noted e~lier.not only in incr~sen rates 

of youth violence· overall, but particularly in rates of violence 

by young women. 

My message to you today is thus, not that we need to address 

the incredibly hi~h. rates of violence and injury which affect our 

1..frican-Ameriea.n and poor children. and youth (although certainly 

we need to addres5 ~ese issues), but rather that we nead to 

address violence .in a func1aDental and c011iprehensive way. My 

experience as a pediatrician has made it clear that children 

aren't born violent. Children don't particularly like being 

violent. Children don't like living with violence. Children act 
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and are acted upon by our society in ways which lead to them 

getting hurt or hurting_others. We need to focus attention on 

saving-the_indigent urb~n youths who eee their lives as wastoa 

and therefore believe their only alternative is to be violent or 

to be violated. In addition, thouC]h, we need to address the 

prevalence of violent behaviors and role models in our sooiety as 

a whole, to find new non-violent models for our children, and to 

develop new strategies to help our children -cope with the 

violence around them. This will only come with strong adults who 

can show our ,youth how to be strong but not viole»t. As one of 

my colleagues says, "Kids need to talk to adults. I' This l~ay be 

simple, but needs to occur in sohools, recreation programsl 

television, and probably as early as Head start and day care 

pr09'raJIS. We need to teach adults how to recognize the modelS 

they create for young people and to make those models non-violent 

ones. 

Thank yo .... 
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TESTIMONY BEFORE 'lHE U.S. SPATE COMMISSION ON 
COVERNMEIIT AFPAIRS 

HAllCH 31, 1992 

Gail Breakey, RN, MPH 
Director Hawaii Pamily stress cen~.r 

YOUTH VIOLENCE PREVENTION 

senator John Glenn, H01Dbers of the u:S. Senate COJllllission on 
Government Affcirs, I aa Gail Breakey, Direotor of tho Hawllii 
Family stress center. I au testifying on the efficacy of 
preventing child libuse liS a strategy for prevention of youth 
violence. 

L1zbeth Schorr, 1n "Within OUr Reach", speaks authoritatively and 
eloquently to the 1ssuss of "rotten outcomesu of childhood, of 
which youth violence·is the most dramatic, costly lind of i.-ense 
concern to the greater cOlllDUni ty. She paints the picture of 
abusive, neglectful childhoods, the process Which results in sohool 
drOpout, delinquency, substance abuse and atSdiction, and ~een 
pregnancy. I would like to summarize SODO additional infor=ation 
and data which speaks direc~ly to ~he correlations between early 
child abuse and neglect, and youth violence. 

In Havaii, a family court judge wrote in a 1964 report: 

"Parading youngsters through our courts beginning at age 11 
and peaking at 8go 1.6 actually bearG little 1II1pact on our 
fi9ht to control crime. Far too lIany juveniles COIiltl into 
courts with antisociRl traits so hardened and ingrained that 
there is actually very little the court can do except retain 
custody until they graduClte into th'll adult system •••• lfBAT IS 
NBEDED IS A SYSTEM THAT REACHES OOT TO THESE YOUllGSTERS EARLY 
IN THEIR LIVES, LONG BEFORE 'lliEIR APPEARANCE IN COORl', WBl!M 

·TREATKENT CAN BE HELPFUL.n (Judge ~erDan T. F. LUD, Hawaii 
Judiciary Report, 1964) 

psychiatrist Joluom west stated in a 1983 UPI feature I 

" Authorities ostilllllte that of all murders, rapes, ClntS other 
criaes against persons in the united states, up to 90' are 
ccmmitted by people who vere thllJlSelvell the victims ot child 
abuse.... America's epidemic of violence is worse than any 
developed nation in the world and must be addresGed by en all 
out assault on 1ts' root cause- child abuse" (Honolulu star 
Bulletin; May, ;983) 

PSYChiatrist Brandt St.eele of the C. Henry Kempe National center on 
Child Abuse outlined results of a 1976 study in Denver of 100 

.. 
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conseoutive first time offenders. Of the 100 youth, 86 hl5d been 
I5bused before age two, and nost had been ~used with 15 few yel5rs 
prior to arrest. 

A study of the Western Psychological Assooil5tion, (1978), revealed 
that lOOt of inmates incl5rcerated for violent crime at San Quinton 
were severely abused as children. 

A news series in Hawaii (1976) reported on 15 stUdy conducted on a 
group of felons in the Hawaii corrections system. Ent1tled nKaking 
Of A Criminal, Hawaii stylen , it noted that nthese people cone 
from homes where as children they experienced violence, loss of 
parents, abuse, neglect ••••• • . 

I would like to trace what appears to be the actual process which 
originates in abuse/neglect, and in msny oases results in aoting . 
out, violent behavior in persons as they grow up. 

o Host severe abuse and deaths oocur among children under ege 
fivel nationwide the media? age of death is ~.6 years. 

o Ab'~e and neglect very often begin early, in th~ first year of 
life. 

o Leading current research on early child developmont shows that 
the foundations of personality - the way a child relates to 
himself and others is established in the first two years of 
life; Key emotional and aocial developmental stages occur in 
the first weeks and months of life through interaction with 
the primary caregiver called bonding and attachment, laying 
the foundations for future relationships. These are years of 
rapid and critical qrowth,. so that abuse and also serious 
emotional neglect in this time period.is devastating for the 
developing psyche, causing damage which is very difficult to 
reverse. 

o Ernest Wenke, former Director 01' the National council on 
Delinquency Research Center noted in the 70's: 

" Thou"sands of children reach elementary school after 
much emotional damage has been done to them by hostile 
and indifferent homes ••••••• " 

The composite picture, as seen by educator',; and human service 
providers is as :tollows. These children are so fsarful and 
disorganized because of their home situation that they usually have 
little or no attention span. They also tend to have poor language 
and cognitive skillS, low self esteem and poor soclal skills. 
Abused children are often either very· aggressive towards other 
children, or quite withdrawn showinq little interest in their 
environment. 

These children are identified and labelled as troUbled or troUble 
makers from the start and usually do predictably poorly in school. 
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;..S they grow .older, the gap widens between them and successful 
students, in both behavior and achievement. They are likely to 
skip school, may start qett.ing into millor trouble with tho la'~ 
are much liIOl:"e vulnerable to drug abuse, and may drop out of schooi 
before graduating, or graduate without basic skills. On the 
street, they form alienated sUb-cultures and the rest is everyday 
history for police ~nd juvenile courts. 

The Healthy Start Program was actually cOll\lllissioned by the Chairl!1an 
of Hawali's Senate WIlYs and Means COJlllnittee, Senator Mamoru 
Yamasaki, as a effort to prevent delinquency by averting early 
child abuse and negleot among at risk femilies. He also saw the 
link between early abuse and neqleot and other sooial ills such as 
school dropout, mental health problems, SUbstance abuse, etc. He 
has I1>ctively pronoted the expansion of the program to become 
statewide, as an investment in reduction of future costs of social 
problems. 

The demonstration program saw 241 families over a three year 
period. There was no abuse and only four cases of mild neglect 
among these families, for a 100% non-abuse and 9at non neglect 
rate. There was also no abuse for 99.7% Of families identified as 
not at risk. Based on these outcolJles, our state legislature 
supported expnnsion of this program to current levels at which 12 
program sites reach 50% of at risk neWborns in the state. Services 
are provided under purchase of service agreements with seven 
private agencies through the state department of health. Data 
ol:ltainec1 in 1990 for 1204 families enrol:1ed in the expanding 
program from 1987-89 showed that replication worked - there was no 
abuse for 99.7% Of families (four cases) and no neglect for 99.5% 
(Six cases). preliminary information on children graduating at age 
five from the demonstration program shoued that these children had 
received WIC services, were immunized, and two-thirds 1f them had 
been enrolled in Head Start by the program. Family functioning had 
improved considerably for Illost of these families on several 
inc.!.~es. 

I will sUmmari2e services and key issues for this program. A more 
in depth article is attached to my testimony. Hospital based 
assessment is conducted in all the hospitals of the state which 
provide obstetrical services. This screening processed is aimed at 
identirying all at risk families of newborns while in the hospital 
and linking them with the" home visiting program located in their 
neighborhood. Between 85-95~ of families needing services accept, 
a high rate considering that services are voluntary. 

Services are provided by paraprofessional home visitors, unde! the 
supervision and case management of an experienced profess10nal, 
usually an MSW or public health nurse. paraprofessionals are 
selected for nurturing, non· judgmental and "natural helper" 
qualities. Home visitors work to establish a trusting relation­
ship which is important as at risk families are alienated and 
mistrustful of other people and services. This relationship 
enables the direct services of the worker as_yell a~mpp.rtant 
program"Sta£Ei;:'w!do"; wflloh"wflT"be oalled "Safe Start". 
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Healthy Growth for Hawaii's "Healthy 
Start": Toward a Systematic Statewide 
\pproach to the Prevention of Child 

Abuse and Neglect 

hy 
e.i1 Bnahy. R.N .. M.P.H ••• 4 Billy Proll, M.E4. 

H.""'i; f.m;1y SITlu Cl1Ilrr 
HOrlolulll. HenDa;; 

In]uly, 1985, a demon.trltionchild .bu.e and neglect 
pre""ntion proje<;1 began In Leeward, Oohu, 1 mulll­
ethnic, mIxed urban and rural, fairly depre ... d 
community, with more than It. share of problem.­
substandard houJing, underemployed .dult" Jubstance 
abus., mentaHlIn ... , and child abuse and neglect. Thre. 
y •• rs later, an ev.luatlon of ,h. program revealed that 
not a single case of abuse .mong the project's 241 high 
ri.k families had been reported since the demonstration 
began. There was also evidence of reduced famUy stress 
and Improved functioning among Ihe families ,erved. 

By July, 1990, Healthy StartIFamily Supporl •• tvlces 
were expanded 10 11 sit •• Ihrough appropriations of 
almo.! $4 million by the st.telegislature and reached 
approximat.ly S2 percentoht ri.kf.mili •• of newborn. 
throughout H.V(.II. 

Th. success of the 1985-1988 demonstration proiect 
""5, of course, gratifying. But what may be even more 

ark.1ble Is the Institutionalization· of the Healthy 
~ t program wlthln the Maternal and Child Health 
Branch of HawaII's Department of Health, and the state 
legl.lature'. willingness to support the expansion of • 
program without sacrificing quality. For as Lisbeth 
Schorr (1987) reminds USf 

The temptation to water down a proven 
model in order to distribute services more 
wid.ly is e"er pre.ent. Agonizingly f.mili., is 
the !lory of a succ • .,ful program which is 
continued or r.plicaled in a form so diluted that 
the origin.) concept i. de.troyed .••• EspeciaUy 
when funds· are scarce, there a.re powerful 
pressures to dissect a successful program .nd 
select .ome one part to be continued In Isolation, 
losing sight of the fact that it was the sum of 
the parts that accounted for the a.mon.ttited 
succe .. (p. Z7S-16). . 

In this uUcle, we hope to describe the critical elements 
of Ihe Healthy Start program and also to examin' the 
;:rocesses of coll.boration and .dvocacy that have made 
~Igh quality expansion possible. 

:he Hedthy Start model 
The He.lthy Start approach is designed to Improve 

.,-"y coping sktlls and functioning, promote positive 
,. :ing ,kills and parent-child inter,clion, promote 
;ptlmal ,hiM devtJopment, and. as G result, prevent chUd 
;bu •• and neglect. Nine complementary feature. make 
~p the Heo1lthy Start ~pproach. 

1. Sy'lematlc hospltal-bued .ctftnIne to Identify 90 
per_t DC high rill. fllllllUu of newborn. from ~ 
lpeclflc geographl: area 

Par.profe .. lon.) "early Identlflcotlon" work.rI 
review ho.pital admls.ion. data for childbirths to 
determine which famille. ~ve In th. tarset ar •• Ind 
are therefore clJgible for •• rvloe •• Uslng • Ilst of risk 
Indica to" developed by the Hawoll FAmily Sire .. Center 
(se. figure 1), the elrly Identification work ... analyze 
the r=nd. of eUgtble moth .... U •• ere.ned record 
'" polltlve, the 1II0ther I. Interviewed Ly • "'''rkor who 
has b.en Intonllvely trained In b .. le Interview 
techniques and In use of the FunUy Sire .. Checldlst 
deveroped by the E. Henry Kempe Center and vaUdated 
by MUfphy and Orkow In 198~ (Kempe, 1976; Orxow, 
B., Murphy, S. and Nicola, R., 1985). FamIU •• deter­
mined to be .t rl.k are encouraged to accept hom. 
vlJltlng servlc .. ; th ... are described to the families a. 
home vl.ltlng, supportlve .ervke. to .ssist with 
problem. discu .. ed during the interview and to .hare 
Information about the baby'. Clre and development. 
During th.lhree-ye" demonstration period, 95 percent 
of families accepted the off.r of servlc ••. 

Figure L 
RIsk Inditoltors V~ in Early Identification 

1. Marltal.utus-slngre •• eparated, divorced 
Z. Portner ~nemploy.d 
3. Inadequate inco",e (per p.tien!) or no Infor­

mation regarding source of lncome 
(. Unotable howlnS 
5. No phon. 
6. EducatiO~ under 12 ye.rs 
7. Inadequate emergency contacts (e.g., no 

Immediate family contacts) 
8. HiJtory of substance abu.e 
9. Lale (aEi~;: 12. weeks) or no prenatal care 

10. HI.tory of abortion. 
11: History'oE'~ychiiltric care 
12. Abortion wi.ur:cessEully .ought or attempted. 
13. R.UnquI.hment for adoption .ought or 
attempted 
14. Marital o,:'famlly problems 
15. History of Of' ::urr~nt de?re~:don 

Systematic Identification of at rl.k bmUies Is ke)' to 
the prevention of child abuse and neslect. The Initial 
Hoalthy Stut demon.tration project •• t up the 
procedures for s::reening and risk asse.,ment describ.d 
above It four major medical centers that served the 
targel population. A quality control review conducted 
In th. third ye" of the proiect r.vealed that It was 
successfully teachlng about 75% of t.t,e g.ographically 
e1igibl. population IS deBn.d bl' hospital birth records, 
v.rlfied by the !:?epartment of Health. Proce~ures Were 

April 1991 Zero 10 Threl! 
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FlgureZ 

Instituted at !<aplolanl Medical Crnter, the Regl;n,1 
Perinatal Center where SO percent of.1I births In H.wail 
otttlr, to correct factor., such II inacxurate reporting 
of addre .. e. and lapses over long holiday weekend., 
that led to misted ,,".e •. This process has resulled in 
100 percenl coverage of eligible families at this medical 
center. Work continues with other ho.pltal. to e.tablish 
slmnar procedure •• The lysternaUc Id.ntlficatlon 
pMC'" hold. groat prombe Eor torgeting prevention 
programs to specific geographic are .. , such .s districts, 
counties, or states, In a syst.matie, compreh.nslve 
mAnner. 

2. Commwtlly-based hom. vbiting EamUy support 
• eniCeI, a. part oElhe autuna! andc1illd health Iyst.m 

Once a famUy ha, accepted the offer of •• rvice, a 
parOlpro.Eculonal famUy support worker contact_ the 
mother in the ho.pital to eltllbllJh rapport and .chedule 
a home vislt.lnlHal vilits are u.ually devoted to building 
1TU1I, ...... lng famUy needs, and providing help wlth 
Immediate need •• uch a9 obtaining em.'Se,ncy food 
supplies. completing Applications for public hou.lng. Dr 
re.olving ais .. in famtly relationship •. Workers foruJ 
prlmni1y on proViding emotlon.1 lupport to par.nh 
and modeling .ffectlve .kin. In coping wlth everyday 
pToblcml. Their "parenl the par.nl" strategy allow, 
Initial d.pend.nce before encouraging Independence. 

.... , liDo for, do with, t'hE!er on" sum. up the workers' 
'hUo.oph,.. 

Wor'.rs al,o model puent.child interaction. They 
complcte the Nunlng C.re Asse.sment (NCAS11 
HOME Fe.ding and Te.chlng Sc.l.s (Barnard, 1983) 

Zero to Thrn Apri11991 

I, -:0 • 0, I :. 

" :: ::. FEEDING ME 
':", ',I" '.' 

.:. .. ~ ~; .... 
When I'm hungry, I'm reallll 

hungfy' .:~ plU4St don 'I let me waitll 
won'f .~tIfl~/llnd and I'll get upstl and 
cry •.• ';.. ". 

"1':' . !. , . ,,' 

When 'you feei~e, you'll wllnt 10 be 
comforlable. 1 need Ihis 100. Sit in a 
relaxed positiud, ioi!h your arm sup­
porting me. PleRSe look direttly AI my 

. face 50 1 can Set you ... 

Gently brush my cheek and 1 will furn 
in thai direction for Ille nipple. 

when the Infant Is four month. old to identify problem 
oreas, and again ,tlwelve months to determine progr ... 
and modify Interv.ntion strategl ••. Worke" U.e the 
HaWAii FamUy Stre .. Cenler', own parent-child 
interaction mat.rlals (see Flgure z) as well as Mary 
Alger's M.,hrr-Boly PI.yh .. ~ (1976) and ac:tivitles from 
Sel$u Futuno'o H.",.ii flIrly Larni., Pro/II, mAnual 
(19M). 

3, Individu.tlizing Ihr Intensity DE service bued on the 
fomlly'. noed and lev,l DE rid, 

A syst.m of "ellent levels· and "weighted weload." 
Is designed 10 ensure quality service for famJlle. lnd 
prevent burnout among staff. All [.mill •• ent., th • 
program at "Level J" and receive weekly home visllt. 
The decision 10 change a f.mlly'. 1h'e1 10 based on 
alterla such as frequency of famUy crisis, quality of 
parent-chUd interaction, anc! thr Eamlly' ability to use 
other com,mwtlty resource •• At Iamllies !>e<:olDe more 
stable, ruponslv. to children'. needs, ."d Autonomous, 
the frequency of home visits dImlnlah .. , A Eamily'. 
promction to Level IV me.n. quutuly villt Illtuo, and 
quartorly vi,lts continue until the larg.t child Is five 
y.ar. old. Thus service intensity I. cQnstlntly adjusted 
to tlle needs oE the family, .IIUrlng Ihat families who 
are doing well move along, and tho •• needing mote 
.upport.,." nol promoted arbitnrily. 

The system of eUent levels as.I,ls in caseload 
management, In the flrst year of a program, .U familles 
would b. Level 1; the tal.load for each worker would 
b. no more than IS f.mlll ••. In Ihe second year, some 
Eamilles would hive progre .. ed 10 Level. nand 111; the 
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ovcrase ca,doad would be ~o fllnille •. By the third year 
of. program, the average .... lo.d would be about 2S 
families. 

Unlcog. to a "medl<a1 homo" 
. As its name 'UgS.SII, th. Healthy Start program 
emph.,l.e, preventlv. h •• lth car. u an Important 
.spect <:If promoting .po.ltlve child development. Each 
family II usl.ted In .eleetlns a primary care pravlder. 
which might be a pediatrician, romlly phy.lcian. or public 
h .. lth nursing clinic. Project staff u ••• speelal computer 
system to track both due d.tes for mU car. vblt., using 
the chUd'l;age and the ochedule of vult, recommended 
byth. American Academy ofPedlatrloo.and forNCAST 
vlslls, Each worker recelv .. a monthly printout oE the 
ehUdren in her famille. who arc due for visit., and 
follows up to make sure that the visit Is scheduled and 
the family has Itanlportotlon. Family support workers 
routinely conduct RPDQ's and make referral< for 
follow-up Denver Developmental Screening Te.t. a. 
indicated. The program', of Ace manager or the f.mUy 
support worker contacts the pedialrlcians' office •• s 
necessary to obtain result> of developmentallCreening. 
Cue tonference. involving the physician, worker, and 
.taff of any other agencies Involved with the family 
have been held as nece.sary to review eA'es of 
significant hiologlc.l or en'/ironmental ri.k and 10 
coordin.te preventive Interventions. 

Approximately a yearaEter thele.ward Healthy Start 
prr : :t began, a Federal Motemal and Child Health 
Sf NS (Special Project, of Regional IUId National 
Sit :Itance) grant funded "plgsyback" cEEom to 
;nnance pediatrician.' Involvement with project 
"mUles. The SPRANS effort was designed to incre .. e 
~.dlatrldan.' awaren ••• of the "new morbidity" and 
:ne need. or at-risk children. At the same time, the 
,:oject educated fam!lies about ~he need for well care, 
n addition to episodic sick care, and helped them to 
:so phYllcians' services more eff.ctively. 

The Medical Home Projoct now oper.tes und~r the 
usplces of the H.w.1i Medical Association. The effort 
.as gained national recognition and a. second grant, to 
~rlher develop the concept of the medical home and 
, provide teehnlcal assistance in initi.tln~ siIr.Uar 
:'ojectll throughout the United States. 

CoordlnllUon of a range of h.alth and .odal •• tvices 
It at rllk flmllie. 
Coordination of servico. Is • major fe.ture of the 

iealthy Start pro&ram. Bec.u.e high ri,k famUle, 
,ncrally lad<. Irust In people .nd services and thus do 
,t reach out for help, tho •• fu,..lIles who need setvice 
. ost are the leo .. IIkel)' to ••• 10 them. As it re.ch .. 
Jt to and buUd. trust with high risk families, Healthy 
.art Is in a position to coordinate a wid. r.ns. of 
:vi: •• to ramilies. Th. He.lthy St .. t Model (figure 
:11 ·fOltes. its approach to connecting families to the 

:- ~ most commonly ava.i1able in communities. 

Contlnuou, follow-up with the family untn the 
ild re.che. age five 

lbe HOalthy Sfart Model 

An earlier service program .topped following famUies 
once they we"'. no longer considered ''hIgh risk." In 
a number of the.e famJlies, e .... of chJId abuse and 
neglect were reported later, Fomlly situallon. c.n 
deteriorate, and the birth of sub.equent chUdren e.n 
add to family stre ... learning from our earlier 
experlenc., we designed the Healthy Start program to 
m.lnt';n fonoY(-up untU the "rget child re.ch •• age 
five and enters .chool. At that point, the educational 
.y.tem ptovldes at leut some link between the family 
and the larger communit)-. 

7. A structured training prQg'tam in the dynamics of 
abuse and neglect; euly lclt:ntiElcltion of famlU .. at 
risk; and home visiting 

A standardized training program h .. allowed Healthy 
Start to share experience with new tearns and .,tahU.h 
uniform standard. of .ervlce delivery os the program 
e.pand •. AU trAining 10 coordinated through the 
Healthy Start Training and T.chnical Assistance 
(HSTA)T.am . 

Training I. provided In thr.e ph ••••. In Phase I, aU 
new te.ms participate In a five-week orientation. which 
include. a core curriculum developed COllabDrotiVely by 
edUCAtors, human service providert, medical profession­
als, home visitors, And sodal service administrators. 
During the orientaUon, managers and SUpervlIOn:, cad)' 
Idontlflcatlon workers, and home visitors receive 
training specific to their jobs. Trainees "shadow" 
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experienced work.,.. and villi ""OmmwUty reJOUrce •• 
Th. traJnlng (or •• rly IdetltUlCIllon worko,.. typIcally 
tak.s thre • .aye oE li:cdalized Instructlon plus •• venl 
w •• ks oE closely .uptn.iaed work. 

Four to .1.: month. aEter ?h .. e I tnInIn" 011 .lafE 
attend a flvo-cby ,dvanced tr.lnin/: 'Hlion. Thl. Phue 
n !raJnlng reinforce. kcV toncopll and Introduces 
.ddltion.1 concept. that worke .. would hive be:n 
unllkoly to absorb durinG Ih. ortenbllon. 
-After a leam', Brll ye.r of operation. II besiN to 

p ... tldp.te in Ph .. e Ill. or wervlce training. Each team 
receive. four hioU-daye of In.ervlce tnlnlng per y ... 
at it. own .ite. choosing topics &om a menu of ofEerlng_ 
dl.tribuied annually. Thl. mo(hanllm h .. been 
pl:r!!c:ululy us.ful Eor programs In remote areas of the 
.tate. . 

A fourlh phu. of training. "Heolth Start Suptrvllor 
TrAining.- II being Implemented thb year. following 
the HSTA Tralnlng Team', participation In NCaP'. 
1990-91 Training of Treinen Inten.lv. Summer 
S.mlnar .nd follow-up program. ThJI training fOOl ... 
on the sup.rvlsor/home viJltor relationship In lis 
broadest .ens •. 

Training Eor .11 ph .... I. prcvlded by th. HSTA Team 
and by community consultant. who have been identified 
as beth uperts In their field and very good presenters. 
We have Eound Ihallndudlng consultants lw lnaeur.d 

. awarene" of Healthy Start .rnong other cOll"\Dlunity 
agenei •• and the University. holptng to enhance over.1I 
service coordination. The HSTA Team also provides 
regular technical H.lstance through vIIlts to all Healthy 
Start .Iter.thus u.u:in& standardized pnctlce and de., 
aimmunlcation among all te.m •• tat.wlde. 

The Healthy 51.:-'; Network. comprised of m.nag .... 
and .upervilors from rach t.am. meet. e .. h quarter 
Eor planning and program development. TIW: moch.: 
nbm has resulted In • clo.e network with • shareD 
milslon. rathor than .even 'sencies working In 
Isolation. 

8. Collaboralion with tb. HawaII Coordinating 
Council Eor Part H DE P.L. 99 ... 57 (now P.L. 101-476) 
to 5rrve environmentally at risle children 

Th .. State of Hlwail har included children ot 
environmental rul: In Its definitions oE elJglbilltl' for 
lervlcrs under Part H of P.l. 99 ... 57 (now the IDEA. 
Individuab wllh Diubilities E<iucation Act. P.L. 101-
476). Healthy Start .tafE testified before th.legl.lature 
as to the need (or Including enVironmentally at risk 
Infants and toddlc" and Eor funding care coordinators 
and I Indlng system. 

Currently. Hellln)" Starl reEe .. children with 
Identified developmental delay. to the local Zero to 
Thr.e Prolect (Put H) car. coordinator. who arrange. 
with child dtvclopm.nt centeno (or early int"",entlon. 
He.lthy Start and Pari H It.ff ore working con.bor-

Hvely to de"elop I Eormal for Ihe IndlvUiualJzed FamUy 
vrvi ... Plan. 
The Zero to Three projecl has Eunded a chUd 

d.velopment .pedalist lor the Leewud project. who 
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will work ";Ith EamIII.. neeclJn& tpocI.1 mollltcr!ns. 
LcsWatlon Is beln& prcpoaed to add child d.""lopmenl 
.pecla!iJb to olhet Healthy Start .talE. u weU. 
9. Staff NIeet10m ....t reitllllan 

T.amo corulsl oE 5." par.pro&ufonal and .upervl­
lOry .talE. band on an agre.,.j upon r.llo. This ratio 
Is 1:5 Eor .upervllon and 1:3 for m_,ert abo canylng 
administrative HSpOnDlbUltles. 

For manlgen. we leek for milt.,.. level proEelllonals 
who have both clinleo1 exporltnce wIth dysfunctionAl 
famill .. and .upervlsory experlenCf. preferably wllh 
paraprofet.lonal.taff. Selecting tbe right stafE Eor e .. h 

. rel. Is criticol to beth prtlaram eHectlll1!nes. Ind .taU 
retention. 

We find that home visiting and early IdentlElt.tion 
ofler different Job .alllf.ctIons. and applicantt can 
u....uy tell which petition would be more suited to 
them. EID worm like the sense cE a tuk completed. 
whJlc home villlors gain satisfaction &om ongoing 
projecn. In our Inlervlew •• we often UJt. a sewing 
example, Some people like to sit down and f!niJh • 
project. Uld hate to have it go over Into anolher ~ay. 
Others like te make qulltl •• long-term. slow prOlect. 
Home vltltofF are Ihe quilt maloen. 

W. look Eo< .1mJIar penonll qualities In both home 
YIsltora atld ElD worken-empathy, compAlllon, Inner 
strength. high .. IE-<!.teem. nonjudgmenlal .Ititud ... 
and llalus In their neighborhood or Eamlly as a nalural 
helper. W. hav~ found that people who hive expc· 
rienc.,.j .bule .tht!D\llelve. burn out mo", quickly th.n 
tho •• who have had more nurturing chUdhoods; we 
.. k pro'pectlve worke .. Ih •• am. que.Hans abcut their 
childhood ... perl.nee. that new parenti are asked 
during the EID Interview. 

HavinS hired good .talE. w. work to keep them. Starr 
members haveldenliEied severall.pect. oE the program 
that are meaningful incentives to stlY: 

• Flexible hours (within reason). Including time for 
-family obllsationallke school conference.; 
• An atmosphere Df trust and caring through all levels 
oE manag"",ent; 
• TulUon reimbursement fo, relevant contlnuing 
educ.ation; 
• Empha'ls an the '!gnIfJclnCf OE the project and the 
slaff', contribution {including prompt Eeedback aboul 
all evaluatlcn outcom ... IinklnS th •• e to outstanding 
.tlff perEormance); 
• A system of awry Incre .... that gives parapro~es­
clonal. talE-opporlunity Eor advana:ment; resulor ~a ... s 
are linked to demonstrated campetence. exponent •• 
education and leadershJp qualilies. 

Evaluation of He.Jth)' Slatt 
We have a word oE advice Eor .nyone who hope. 

e""ntually to expand , model program: Inve.t In 
evaluation. Although the temputic~. to .klmp on 
proc ... and outcome evaluation In order to provide 
more direct Jervlces Is .....,-.pn.ent. our advocacy 
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.fforts would have been u •• I .. , without Impeccable 
evaluation data. Our .valuatlon provided the found.­
tlon (or our advocacy. A good program. A .trong 
~valu.tion, lind collaboratiVe! advccacyw@J'e .. U."enU.l 
, expansion toward •• tatewlde system. 
The Healthy Start dernon.tratlon project provided 

family support Bervlces to 241 hltlh risk families. Of 
the,e, 176 had received .ervices for at lea.t one year 
at the lime of outtome a"eSlment at the end of the 
three-year demonstration. Th. outcome data reflected 
dramatic succ ... In teaching our goal of Identifying 
f.mlUes at rI.k for abuse and n.glect. and In preventing 
abu.e and neglect in tho.e E.mUi ... A study of ChIld 
Protective Service. (CPS) reporll of confirmed abuse 
and neglect report. reve.led: 

• No as .. of abuse of targ.t children omong prolect 
fa mUle,; 

• Only four c ... s of neglect (Involving two percent 
of famUle.) during the thr.e year project, all reported 
by project .taff to CPS: 

• No .',u.e for 99.5% of all families Identified by the 
initial ho'pital screening a. not at risk. 

Project .taff identified a total of five Infanlll .. falling 
within the ':imminent harm" categori during haopital 
intake or lat.r during ,er'iic.-. FollOWing Family Court 
Act provisions, 'tBffreferred the (amili.s to Child 
PrctecU"e Services; all families were followed by the 
project. 

l+J\houSh clinical outcome, were not .... ss.d with 
s :lentl)' stringent proc~dure, to serve as indice. of 
the project's elfeCliven.ss, there are indication. of 
positive outcome •• Early IdenUlic.Uon Workers who 
conducted Initial rI.k " .... m.nt. completed a .econd 
intervieW with [aMW .. u?on their nradu.tlon to Level 
!V. (Since th.se w.orker& Were not the famille.' home 
visitors, their .. ,·ssment, are less likely to be influenced 
by a ciose relationship.) Once "non·changeabie" risk 
fictors, such as par:cnt,1 experiences of abuse In 
childhood Or a hJstory of CPS involvement. were 
eUminated from the analysis of pn and post .cor.', 
58 percent of the '2 cU.nb who were promoted to 
Level IV in the three ycars 01 the program show.d 
:. reduction oE 40 ) 100 percent In their risk. sc:ore:5I. 
The famlfle. who wer. promoted to tevel TV also 
.howed improvement on the NCAF and HOME ,cal .. , 
thus confirming the home "loitors' judgments of their 
improved functioning. . 

In 1988 Craig Ramey and Donna Bryant of the Frank 
?ort.r Grah.m Child Development C."ter conducted 
.. n on-lite eva.luation of tht overall program, contex.tual 
:eatures. and process variabl.s. They gave the project 
11gh marks in admlni~tratlv. organizaUon, t ... lnlns and 
~ .• nagem.nt of direct servic •• t.H. and ·quantity and 
:uai!ty of service deUvery. They found "more e.prit 
• .s among this group of home visitors ~han among 
:i.~ .(e have eve: encountered, (with) no turnov~r (p. 
.e1." Ramey .nd Bry.nt de.crj~d Healthy Start as a 
~od ex.mplc of cast-offlci.nt public:?rl •• te partner-
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.hlp, developed And admlniatered by the private .ector 
under purc:ha.e of .ervlce agreements with Ihe .tate 
Maternal and Chlld H ... lth Branch. 

O •• a hAve jultbeen Ulalyud for 1,20' at-rl.k&m!I!e. 
enroned In expanded service. otate-wide during FY 
19&7-39. Than was only one CA.e of abU$. (a 99,99% 
non-.bwc rote), and IIx c:.as .. of neglect (. 99.95 non­
neglect rate). In addition, there wu no abuse or neglect 
among fourteen drug-exPOled Infants ond six cases 
Ident!fied a. "iaunlnent harm" situations which were 
reported by the prograllU to protective services, Th.,e 
resulto ..., extremely txI:Itlng, •• they prove the viability 
of effective repUc:atlon of thI. prosram, 

Statewide expansion 
Expansion of Healthy Start toY/ard • .tatewlde 

.ystem might bo,l be destrlbed •• an .chi.vem."t of 
'conaborative advocacy." Our effort. go back to 1976 
and our excitement about re.ult. from our fint early 
IdenUflation and home visiting program. We .tarted 
• Statewide Council on ChJld AbWle and Neglect, with 
representation from committees from five neighbor 
i.land., Feder.1 and .tate EundJ supported. prevenUon 
project on each island, but when the federal grant ended 
in 1960, stafAr. was cut by half. 

We r.A1i"ed that we needed another demon,tratlon 
project, In 1984, during the HawaU I'untly Stress 
Center's annu.llobbying forprev.ntlon before th.'tate 
l.gl.l.tur •• we mel with Senator Vama .. k!. Chairman 
of the Ways and Mean. Committee of the Hawaii St.te 
Sen.t •• He saw merl~ in the idea of B demonstrallon 
progn.m with compreheruJve coverage DE One geogra­
phic area, a focus on child development and linkage 
to a medical home, and follow-up to age five. He 
supported funding for Healthy Start at $100,000. ye.r, 
with the intent to expand 'tatewid. U the model were 
Jucce.,£u1. 

Armed with data showing no .buse among proj.ct 
children during the first 18 months of Healthy Start, 
w. went back to the legislature for tupport Ear an 
inaementalapproach to .tat.wide expansion. Through 
quarterly stateWide meetings, we had maintained a 
relationship with the five neighbor island Family 
Support Program •. They and the twa other agendes 
an Oahu with home visiting experience joined us to 
develop. Ilatewideplan. Expansion ofthe Healthy Start 
model created no turf illue, for the five family Support 
Programs, .ince each .erved • dlstlnct Island commun­
Ity. On Oahu. home t(> 60 percent of Hawaii', 
population, there were turE Issue. to be r .. olved. The 
Howali Family Stress Center and the other home 
vlSiting agenei •• dlscU$sed the are .. of Oahu th.t each 
wa.lnterested in serving. W •• Iso recognized that long­
estabUshed prosra"" did nat have to Adopt every detail 
of the HeAlthy Start mod.l, •• long B' each program 
Included usenllal features-I. ... il't.k. at birth, cre.tlve 
and sustained outreach, nnd follow-up to .ge five. 

The 5tre .. Center developed projections and. budget 
for the e~pan'ion propo.al, with agreement from the 
other agencies. We also developed good "vhuals'· for 
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O1Ir pr ... ntaUon to Ih. /esI.lalure •• uch ... a •• ph 
cc>mparlns the cosb of court. and correcllon •• 
protective .ervlcet Ind prevention aervl~ •• t.atewlde. 
It I, ... c:ntlal 10 hove both Impact data ancl dau on 
the costa of not provldinS prevention HrvIte •• 

Flume" 
Ptol'oaed Stulllard. Eo" Hwlhy StartIFunlly 
Sappan Ptast-
o Intllee prenatally or at birth (:toll month. 
mlXlmWllq. of Infant at Intake) 
• IntUe hom deEined target area ( •. /1 •• COntUt 
tract) only 
• 'Home vltltot terv/"';for aIl1nfan18 hom d..an.d 
target ..... whose lamill .. II'I! ...... ed IS IUgh 
rllk by euly idenl1fitltion wmero. unill maxi­
mum "" •• Ioad capadty Is teamed 
• Intenllty 01 •• rvIc:. b •• ed on needJ of family 
• Lons·term ham. visitor lervIc:e for III hlah risk 
umiU .. (3-5 yeus) 

• Creative outteam approach frn a m10Imum of 
J monlhs 10 build clJent truJt In accepting '.tv~" 
.. SUperYllOry ratio of on. ptofenlonal 10 five 
paraproEe.lIIoml. 

• Defined worhr caHloadt (15 famllleo1n proJect 
year one; Ivense of 20 famllJe. In yur two: 
averase of :15 hmlJj6 In year three) 

For tit!. .!ogisl.ttlve "Ilion, we worked with the 
Hulth CcnnmlttH Chairmen ol both the HOUlt and 

. Senate to wain txp&MIcn ofH..,Jthy Start. We targeted 
our educatioMI effort. flnt 10V/milh. cha1rt cE the 
Health, FinallC!!. and Human S.rvlce, commIttees, and 

. then to committee memben. 0 .... efEortt to .dUCIt. 
testolatar .. about the prevenllon of child ,bu.. hid 
waun in 1975: 'ome len yean latu, ou. work mmed 
to wsln to lab hold. There ..... en ovem/8htchans.' 
In committee report' and whlnd-!b,.. ... " .. maneuvers 
by .t lea.t one oppo"ent 01 the prosram. Th. IIIIWlllon 
nqulred careful w,tch1ng, .. tute Iobb)'In£. and no end 
of pat\~. By the ~d of the legislative SII.ian. three 
new pro,raDtJ were lunded. 

Our mAJOr CXpll'llion elierl came In 19~9, after Ih. 
dala from the thue-year· dtmDnslratlon proJtct wn 
available. We met·,wlth the whol~ N"work and 
dIJcu ••• d how to prepare IlIBet sroup projections and 
bud,~s. Then each a8"ncy prepared Ita own prop.m 
plans Ind buusels within Ih. Nel)olo.k·. "greed-upo" 
guldell"el If" filJllr. 4). Each Isency in the Network 
also participaled In Ih. lobl>y!nzl.dvocacy proceo. and 
In onsoing prolram development. 0.... pJ.n "nrulon.d 
.ysl.m.t1c Icr.enin, and home v!.ltor capacity 
.u!fldent \0 serve aU at rill. families identified in ueh 
seosraphlc are. of the stal •• 

AI thI, point. we "eedod more (undIns but c!id not 

z.r. t. Tltrr. Aprl11991 

""""" ...... RUthorlzlrla 1",lIlAlion. SUfport for the 
Healthy Stut modellncrused among lestolalon. wlth 
few '1II8e.~1\J lor dilution. In our pnlC!ntallol\J to 
/egIIlatu.rel we try to Me a few paint. very dearly: 

• Healthy Start 11 dulgned to • .,rw each stOSfaphic 
uea comprehen8l\'e1)' • 
• Olll' modeL In lis entirety, I. what produce, the 
outr:omtl we lee. 

• Anyth1ns I ... wID lIot gel the te,u1tJ. 

FI81IZ1! 5. , 
MiIatImIos In ,lou Dcvol"l"'U'At of Healthy Start 

1975 ".' Small .creenlllll program; home 
vIIltIrIs te.m af thne wcnhn 

1976 • Ettabbahed Stota CouncIl on Child 
AbuM and NealKt 

1977-1980 E.tal>llIhed Elve additional fa1lllly 
tuppOr< pragrAmJ 
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1985-8~ 

1988 

.1989 

• Renewed \eglslatin advocacy 
Htallhy Start d.lI\oIlltration ptoJect 
Expanalon of Healthy Slut to fnut 
addillunalolt .. ; Halth,. Start placed 
wulu M.ternaI CJaId Health Bra.n<:h 
ExpuaIon to total of lll1t., 

Dlla proJtc:tlon. andbudget preparation .re constant 
challen, ... If 10 Important 10 develop projtctlons for 
.eoehgeagraphlc area; among other th1nas, thl. proetl .. 
.Dow. UI to Ihaw tvtJr'f .tate I.stolaturewhatl. IINd.d 
to .e:rv. his eonttlluenc:y. W. have drwloptcJ I c=p1ex 
formula that takeo Into If!COUr.t th, currenl number 
olbirth., projtetodsrowth In the birth rate, the number 
of f~ that project. can w expected to ",et!n, Ind 
the number of nml\ln unlikely to amp! .. tvl .... 10 

. ptojectlprosram-,eaaeloadovuflveyqn.wlconl!der 
the nlUllber 0' newbema expectedto enler the prOlram 
l1IIluolly, the """'Ht of E.mlIiet tarrled over from the 
previous 'yux, and anticipated attrition. There wlIJ 
alWlya'be wurpilte.~ For .lWIIpie, the ho~m, ,hortage 
h .. ml1lted In mojor .hlftr in the papul.tlOII. allow-
1ncome ru..w... . 
A .~ prGIlIIlU SvvfvIns and thtfvlnC 

The .lluation of Healthy Start la un\llUll, The 
Impttu. ·Ior Ita eatablllhment came !rom the private 
sector, but It Is now In.titutlonallz.d within the public 
'Kim'. A atatewldt pJosram mUll ha .... a phce within 
tho est.abllahod IlrUctuN of .tat. 1CI'Yi_ In order to 
IUrvWe and thrive. Our program .... placed In the 
mtlltal ".,41th systtnl from 1981-1988. The anona'" 
1I\.nl dld not work weD In Ollr ..... although II could 
conceivably work elsewhere. ·The Matem.J Child 
H .. lth BUM" (MCHB), In conlras" h., b •• n a 
lrem.ndou. .upport to the dnelopment of Healthy 
Start At •• tatewlde prosram. MCHB hal pnmded • 
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focus for coordination of alligenelc., .fflcient tOnh'act 
mana&:em.nt, monJtoring. d.l.ta coIl~cUoJ), and advocacy 
for the program, both within the Departmont 01 Heallh 
and the larger community. 

AH members of Iho H .. lthy Stoet Network agr.e that 
he program need, to b. completely ,tatewlde within 

• lew years. Our current legislative efforl 1.0 focusing 
upon providing existing program. with lufflcient 
r •• ourc.. to" ,,"I;,lain Intake of newborn., whIch 
requires addlng ,arne 'tAff tKh year, and to recruIt 
and reWn qualified .ta£E. Next year or In the Xlext bi­
ennium we wUJ again punue explUl5lon, possibly 
bringing one or two new •• rvice agencies Inlo our 
Network. 

The I .. uo of multiple sources of funding lor a 
statewidel'rogram also de.erves attention. It Is • great 
de.llo asl: of a at.te legl.lature to fund a program 
as broadly based as Healthy Start from .tate revenue. 
alone. Such. ,troteSY would surely re.ult In "dilution" 
.ventu.Hy. In.te.d. we plan to u.e other funding 
SOUI'C'U 45 appropriate and Ilvallable. For examp1e, case 
management and potentially home visiting service. are 
reimbursabl. under Medicaid. Part H may b. abl. 10 
reimburse u. for development of Indivldualited Family 
Service Plan •. W. need to look alto at the challenge 
grant, within the National Center on ChIld Abu.e and 
Neglect, which currently provides incentive matching 
to state. through the ChIldren's Trult funds. 

Healthy Start offer. a ,ystematic and highly effective 
aoproach to prevention of chUd abus. among the mo.t 

,erable population-infant. and toddlers at risk. It 
< '05 an excellent opportunity to focus on promotion 
c .... thUd health ."d development of the.e chlldren. 
Moreover, it coordina.tes a range of services to the most 
needy families of a community. 

In Wilhi" Our R""h, U,beth Schorr defined six 
challenge. to effort. designed to prevent "rotten 
outcomes'; or chUdhood. Health)' Start offers a .olution 
for the challenges;: of knowins whAt works, proving we 
can .fford It, attracting and training skilled and 
committod personneL reslltlng the lure of dUulion in 
repUcation, "gentling the hUld" of bureaucracy, and 
devising replication strategle •. Schorr further ch.l" 
ienge. progr.m. to develop methods of linking 
populations at risk with needed services, clearly a. mOljor 
:ontribuUon of Healthy Stut. We look forward to 
:oll.boratlns with colleague. to meet remaining 
challenges in accomplishing this mo.t worthy goal, 10 

~hat all of our children may h"'e a safe and healthy 
'tart in life, 
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Calls fqr Papers: 
The World Aoood.tlon of Infant Psychiatry an<1 

AIU.d Dlsdplln .. (WAlPAD) Is acc:eptlng lubmiJllons 
for Its Fifth World Congr ... , entitled "A Future ,Eor 
BAble,a: Opportunities and Ob.lac1 .. ,· to be held 
September 10-12, 1992. In Chicago, nUnols. Submlulons 
are invited for 'yrnposia, workshops, cUnlcal teach-Ins, 
poaters, and videotaped presentations on three themes: 

, 1) psychological upeet. of medlcailUne .. and technol­
ogy; 2) InfantoCllteglver reIAllonshlp.; and 3) develop­
ment and p.ychopathology. AIl .ubrnl"lolU must b. 
received by Angust 1,1991. For submission fonns and 
Information .bout the Congre5l, write to Charle. 
Ze .... h, M.D" W"",.n II:: Infanll liospltal, 101 Dudley 
Street, Providenee, RI 02905, or call Jo Sawyer, tel: (lI2) 
621-0654. 

Tho Literature Prize Committee of the Mugaret S. 
Mahler Psychiatric Research Foundation II now 
accepting papers to be considered for the 1991 annual 
prize of $750, which will be awarded to the author 
of an original paper which d.als with clinical. theoretical 
or research Issues specifically related to Dr. Mahler" 
concepts of ,eparation-Individuation In child develop­
ment. For more information contact Harold Blum, M.D., 
Acting Chairman. Margaret S. M.hler Literature Prize 
Conunitlee, 23 The Hemlocks, Roslyn Estates, NY 
11576. 

Infant-Toddler Intervention. a new journal for early 
Interventionists, Invites manu.cript submissions from 
early interventionists in aD di.cipUne •. Artldes may be 
ba.ed upon empirical or clinical dAta and should be 
directly rel.Vilnt to contemporary Issue. In early 
Intervention. Manuscripts In APA .tyle may b. 
submitted In duplicate to Louis Ron.ttL Ph.D" Editor, 
Infant-Toddler Intervention, Speech and H.arlng 
Clinic, University of WlscolUln-Olh!:osh, Oshkosh, WI 
54901. 

April1991 Zero to Thfl!t 
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P.16 
NAR-27-92 FRI 19:12 

CHILn ABUSE. CONSEQUENCES ARE EXPENSIVE 

Cn1ld Protective Services (Est. Average Cost/Case: 
Inveatigation, Ca •• Management, Foster Care. 
Intervention POS) 12.602* 

one school dropout/year (Soeial oosta. taxes per 4,600 
Berman Report) 

Youth Runaway Shelter; Individual per year (Halo Kipa) 36.000 

Hawaii Youth ~acility, Individual/Year 40.000 

Op~u Community Corrections Center, individual/Year 30,000 

Foster Care for Abused Child to Age lB 123,000* 

Lifetime Institutionali~ation for Brain Damaged Child 720,000 

Total ~~nual Costs 0: Child Protective Services 40,000,000 
(DHS estim4te, includes related child welfare 
services and POS 

Estimated Annual Costs of Property Crimes 40,000,000** 

Courts and Corrections 182,'41,269 

One Class of School Dropouts (Social- costs, lIJst 
Ta:es over a lifetime; Berman Report) 240 Billion+ 

PREVENTION IS COST EFFECTIVE 

Average l~ual Cost/Family for Healthy Star~ 
(Often covers several children) 

Annual Projected Cost For Full state-wide Program 
For IT 1992-93 

2,200 

11,068,715 

t 

** + 

Total estimated expenditure divided by number of annual reports 
1976 fi;ures; update not readily available 
1987 data = expected cost of two Gulf wars!! 
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COMMISSION ON MINORITY HEALTH 
77 South High Street, Suite 74.'; Columbus. Ohio '13266-0377 

(6J.l) '166-1000 

TESTIMONY 
United states Senate 

Committee on Governmental Affairs 
Presented by State Representative Ray Miller 

Chalnnan, OhIo CommIssIon on MInority Health 
March 31, 1992 

Mr. Chelnnan and esteemed members of the Governmental AffaIrs Committee, 

I am aaddened by the reason necessitating this occaSion. Youth violence Is 
conaumlng our communities, claiming countless liVes, extinguishing, the hopes 
of our most valuable natural 1eSource, the future of our young. I am State 

Representlltlve Miller, Chalnnan of the Ohio CommiSSion on Minority Health. 

"DIe Commlssl~'n v,as the first of 21 state Initiatives created In response to the 

dGllaStatlng premature, often preventable, loss of IHe documented In Black, 

Hispanic, Native American Indian and Asian communities. 111e prevention of 

violence, since oui Inception In 1986, has constituted one of six primary focus 

areas. 

Background 

Premature death or serloua Injury from a_ult Is a slgnHlcant threat for all 

American youth. The Children's Defenae Fund (1991) esUmatea that teenagers 

are victims' Of violent crime at twice the rate of the adult population over 20. 

, Homicide rates-among all children and youth have doubled for each age group 

during the last 25 yesrs (O'Carroll and Smith, 1988), and homicide now stands 

as· the second leading cause of death by Injury among children across all 

races and agee (Rodriguez, 1990). 

WIthin this population, African-American youth face dlsproportlonate risk for 

becoming victims of violence. According, to the· National Center for Health 

1 
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Statistics (1990), homicide was the leading cause of death for Afrlcan­

Americans, both male and female, between 15 to 34 for all years between 1978 

and 1987. Murders of adolescent and young adult African-American males 

during these years totalled 20,315 and accounted for 42% of all deaths In the 

age range of 15-24 (Centers for Disease Control, 1990), making this age, 

gender and racial group tM· ;ub-populatlon of greatest risk. Of particular 

concern Is the recent rise In homiclda rates for African-American adolescents. 

Between 1984 and 1987, the homicide rates for African-American male 

teenagers (15-19) increased 55%. The mortality rate of adolescent Afrlcan­

American youth far exceeds that of WhHe male teenagers. National Center for 

Health Statistics figures (1990) show: 

African-American males between 15-19 are homicide victims at an 

annual rate of 59.6 per 100,000, compared to a rate of 8.5 for their 

WhHe counterparts; 

Comparable figures for 10-14 year-olds Indicate a murder rate of 4.6 for 

African-American males and 1.2 for WhHe males; 

African-American females between 10-19 are four times more likely to 

be homicide victims than 'WhHe females ·of the same age. 

African-American youth also appear to be over-represented as victims of non­

fatal violence, known to be far more prevalent than homicide. Bell (1987) has 

referred to Black-on-Black homicide as ·slmply a measurable tip of the Iceberg 

of Black Interpersonal violence' (p. 218). Investigations have pointed to the 

IImHatlons In emplrlr.al studies which have attempted to describe the nature 

and aldent of these 'lesser" ft.m1s of violence such 'as assauHs, physlcat child 

abuse or domestic violence nHh the African-American' communHy (e.g., 

!.z,<;;khar1 & White, 198a). In general, reports of the Incidence and prevalence 

of non-fatal violence are thought to under-represent the extent of the problem 

(Christoffel, 1990). O'Carroll (1988) has estimated that such violence episodes 

may be 100 times more frequent than homiCide. 

The major costs of homIcide are clearly measured In the personal tragedy of 

2 
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loss of life and the waste of human potential. In a financial context, there are 

no reliable estimates of the dollars expended for medical care, legal and social 

InvestIgatIons, and Interventions related eIther to non-fatal assiiults or to 

homicide (Christoffel, 1990). PotentIal consequenc;;a Include long-term 

InstItutIonal care, rehabilitation services and support servIces to vlctfms and/or 

their families. In 1982, the Massachusetts Statewide Injury Prevention Program 

estimated the cost of all childhood Injuries (Including motor vehIcle accidents, 

falls, burns, etc.) at more than $7.5 billion dollars per year (Rodriguez, 1990) 

As terrible as carnage, maiming, murder and gross violation sound as 

descriptions of the problem, there are not words In the English language to 

adequately conve'c the senseless paIn and sufferIng In the streets and In the 

households of America •. Those affected are not nameless, faceless statistics. 

They are our children, parents, friends and neighbors. I will not recant the 

data reflecting Ohlo's loss, although Included In my wrItten testimony submitted 

to this committee. You only neect look outside the doors of this historic place 
to see the bodies strewn throughout neighborhoods. 

Ohio exemplifies the magnitude of teen violence nationally. Whether victims 

or perpetrators, their lives and ours are Immeasurable altered. 

In 1986, while conducting public hearings throughout the state, the walls of 

pain, anguIsh, fear and outrage were resoundIng. By 1987, the CommIssion 

began fundIng demonstration projects In response to the communftfes' need 

to stem thIs growIng crisIs. They knew that thIs was not a problem that could 

be addressed by the crImInal Justice system alone. That response was a 

knee-jerk effort comIng too late to preserve the dignity of life. 

SInce that humble beginnIng, the CommissIon has funded 10 dIverse efforts 
to prevent and reduce the onset of vIolent behavIor. 

Although a number have shown promIse of meeting the goal, one has 

demonstrated slgnfffcant Impact. The PACT (Positive Adolescent Choices 
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Training) Project, developed by Dr. Rodney Hammond at Wright Slate 

University In Dayton, Is r. health pr~motlon/rlsk reduction program developed 

In response to the need for violence prevenUon programmIng targeted 

specifically to African-AmerIcan adolescents. The project, conducted In an 

urban mIddle school, builds on research In primary (universal) and secondary 

(group specific) prevenUon programs. This structure suggests that such 

InterventIons are most successtul with economlcally-dlsadvantaged and minority 

youth when developed with sensitivity to racIal, ethnic and cultural Issues. 

The project demonstrated Impact with the targeted population. It also 

develope a series of training tapes with a manual to teach others to utilize the 

PACT approach, which focuses on the problems of Interpersonal violence, 

emphasIzing communIcation, negotiating and problem solving as acquIred skills 

to enhance the capacity of adolescents to form and maintain vIolence-free 

relationships. Subsequently, PACT has receIved on-golng fundIng from the 

Governor's Office of CrImInal Justice. 

The .Commlsslon now funds Wright State to Implement a demonstration project 

aimed at teaching parents these skills. In spite of the success with 

adolescents, they found adolescents returning home from school to violence­

laden environments. The parent component, called IMPACT, after six months 

of operation, Is Indicating remarkable results. 

Subsequently, the Commission has received a three-year MCHIP grant from the 

Maternal and Child Health Bureau of DHHS-PHS, for the PositIve Emotional 

Cap<>clty Enhancement (PECE) Project. for $450,000 over three years to provide 

vloiem~e prevention t:-alnlng In OhIo, regIonally and nationally. 

Ohio's sb-:rt!'gy !2 desIgned to be deliberate and comprehenslve. Between 

1987 and 1992, the CommiSSion provIded funds to replicate exlst!ng programs 

which showed promise and develop community-based Initiatives to .establlsh 

diverse approaches to violence prevention. Projects fccused on culturally­

relevant parenting skills, a rape prevention InitIative, vIolence preventIon 
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currIculum, teachIng negotIating skills to deal wIth anger, dlverslor and self­

actualizatIon programs In both correctIonal InstHutlons and Juvenile JustIce 

facilitIes (see sample outcomes In appendIx). 

It was our Intention to allow communIty-based agencIes tremendous dIscretion, 

based on documented need, to develop Innovative and non-traditional 

InHlatives. 

While thIs approach has been crHlcally successful, It has taken precious tIme 

and we needed to Increase awareness among provIders and the communIty. 

By 1991, a partnerShIp was forged between the CommIssIon and CDC, the 

OffIce 01 MlnorHy Health, the OhIo Department 01 Health the OffIce 01 

Congressman Stokes and Morehouse School of MedicIne. This effort targeting 

Blacks and Hispanics resulted In a two-day symposIum for 250 representatives 

of mUltl-dlsclpllnary professIonal groups and Indigenous leaders. The 

symposlilm resulted In consensus recommendations Including areas of 

victImIzation, gang vIolence, ethnIc varIations In Violence, the criminal Justice 

system and pOlitical responses, which formed the core for the beginning 01 

Ohio's strategy to prevent violence statewide. 

The Impetus 01 that collective effort Immediately resulted In the creation 01 

local Initiatives, Including the Columbus VIolence Reduction Coalition and a 

plethora 01 campaigns In every major city In the state lor Minority Health 

Month 1992. <?elebrated Since 1989, Minority Health Month IS. a hIgh-visibility 

health promotion/disease prevention campaIgn whIch has grown from 87 events 

to more than 300 events In four years. Funded vIa State support via minI 

grants, the campaign Involves the public and prIvate sectors. 

The Inclusion 01 violence preventIon as a community-focused activity Increased 

from no activIty In 1989 to more than 30 scheduled events for 1992. ThIs 

Increase attests to the communIty's perception of the severity of the problem 

as well as the perception that the community Is capable of preventing violence. 

s 
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The next statewide phases of the plan Is scheduled to occur In June 1992. 

WIth funds secured from the Gund Foundation of Cleveland, the Commissions 

on MlnorHy Health, Dispute Resolution/Conflict Management and spanish 

Speaking Affairs will conduct a two-day mu"I-dlsclpllnary, cross-cu"ural 

session. Teams of 20 participants from eight Ohio cities supported by local 

foundations will complete the "planning' begun In December. 

A comprehensive synopsis of national, state and local funded and non-funded 

Initiatives has been compiled. From this forum we anticipate decisions relative 

to which models will collectively address the needs of communities statewide. 

"The models srjlected and servlce gaps which are IdentHled will be addressed 

In October 1992. . 

The Commission will Implement phase III, capa~ building, on October 1 - 3, 

1992, at a national conference, 'Prescription for Good Health: A Vision for the 

Future of MlnorHy Hea"h.' The three-day conference Includes comprehensive 

vlolence prevention focusing on experlentlally-based training. Minimal 

proficiency levels for tholnl models selected by the community' assures that on 

" October 4, Ohio will face ~ most slgnHlcant challenge: securing funds to 

Implement a vlolence prevention plan In our state. 

From the outset, we believed that change was only possible through the 

collective ettorts of public/private funders, providers and the community. In 

less than one year, we have accomplished this goal - giving us and you 

reason for optimism and hope. 

Unfortunately,' vlolence prevention Is not an exact science. H there was one 
etiological agent among a Single population, a single, targeted Strat.egy might 
be appropriate. What we know Is that the reasons and occurrencea are 
varied, demanding diverse strategies encompassing education, training, 
employment, living cond"lons, habilitation, rehabilitation, health, medicine, 
mental health, the crlm!nal" Juatice system, clergy and the community ~e". 
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This tragildy did not manHest ItseH overnight and results will not be achieved 
Instantaneously. High visibility glitz campaigns lacking substance must be 
avoided at all cost. This approallh serves to frustrate the community which 
recognizes the tutlJlty of the effort and exacerbates the problems by providing 
perpetrators with a false sense of security that nothing will be donei we really 
don't take this problem seriously. 

We must: 

1. Commit resources, both financial and Intellectual, to stimulate the 
development of comprehensive, croSS-dlsclpllnary approaches which 
mandate community Involvement. 

2. The funding provided by the Centers for Disease Control, Bureau of 
Maternal and Child Health, Office of Minority Health, and others must 
cross del'artmental lines to create coordinated service delivery systems 
and encourage Innovation In addition to replication when necessary. 

3. Technological resources should be consollqated to create a 
clearinghouse so that every state does not "re-Invent the wheel" to 
begin to address thIs complex. problem. 

4. Gun control Is an absolute necessity since guns are Involved 
disproportionately In all aspects of violence. 

5. Addressing this critical problem cannot be held hostage to the need for 
evaluation. Nothing In the prevention arena for health and human 
services Is adequately evaluated. Minimal performance standards and 
realistic outcome criteria, not program design, shOUld be the 
responsibility of funding sources, not providers. 

6. The momentum begun by the Centers for Disease Control, Office of 
Minority Health and others Is appropriate and necessary. It Is easier 
to those entrenched In the states to Identify the problems than to 
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develop the capacity to Implement strategies for solutions. Wlth the 
assistance of Dr. Vernon Houk, Dr. Mark Rosenberg and Dr. Reuben 
Warren from the Centers for Disease Control, Dr. William Robinson, Dr. 
Samuel Unn and Gerrie McCannon from the Office of Minority Health, 
a forum was provided to Ohio to explore successful models and 
develop a comprehensive prevention strategy. It clarified what we must 
do to begin to train professionals and Indigenous leaders to provide 

services. 

7. The Intricate relationship bstween substance abuse and violence cannot 
be overlooked. The need for affordable, accessible treatment and 
CUlturally-relevant community-based trea~ment facilities Is prominent 10 
this mosaic. Although all violence Is not linked to substance abuse, 
It Is prominent enough to highlight the fact that on average, In OhiO, 
approximately three Indigent detox beds per county are available for 
treatment, an Insufficient nllmber of outpatient facilities are available 
and too few providers represent culturally-diverse populations. 

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee on Governmental Affairs, 
appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today. Ohio Is serious about 
preventing violence In minority communities and the Ohio Commission on 
Minority Health serves as the catalyst. We look forward to working with you 
and all our partners In the public and private sectors to save our young; 
thereby saving our most precious resource. 

8 
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The Prevention of Youth Violence 

Ronald G. Slaby, Ph.D. 

Mr. Chainnan, members of the committee, and distinguished visitors -- allow me to 
introduce myself. My name is Ron Slaby. As a developmental psychologist, I have for 
more than 20 years investigated how individuals learn patterns of violent behavior, and 
what can be done to reduce or prevent violence. I am currently a senior scientist at 
Education Development Center in Newton, MA, a core faculty member at the Harvard 
Injury Control Center, and a lecturer and instrnctor at Harvard University. My work and 
experiences in this area are described in the biographical sketch and the curriculum vita 
submitted previously to this committee. 

I am here today, at the invitation of the Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs, 
to address two broad questions: 

• What do we know about the problem of violence in America? 
• What can be done to reduce and prevent violence in America? 

To address these questions, I will draw from what I have learned through my 
participation in a number of recent forums on this topic, as well as from my own research 
with preschool children, middle school children, and adolescent violence offenders. 
Because several recent forums on this topic have addressed tht!se same questions and 
produced documents that may be of further interest to this committee, I will briefly 
reference them and describe my role in each. 

Recent Forums on Violence Prevention 

(1) I served as an advisor to the Carnegie Foundation's Conference on Violence 
Prevention for Young Adolescents (described by my colleague Renee Wilson-Brewer). At 
this conference I presented a summary of the basic and applied research with Dr. Nancy 
Guerra on the effects of our violence prevention program with adolescence violence 
offenders (Slaby & Guerra, 1988; Guerra & Slaby, 1990). Two summary reports were 
produced from this conference (Wilson-Brewer, et al, 1991; Cohen, et al., 1991) • 

(2) I also participated in the CDC's Forum on Violence in Minority Communities 
and contributed to the paper on interventions in early childhood. A report of the 
proceedings and papers of this conference have been published (Public Health Reports, 
1991). 

(3) I am currently a member of the American Psychological Association's 
Commjssion on violence and Youth (which will be described by my colleague, Dr. 
Leonard Eron who chairs this Commission). In November of 1991, our Commission 
gathered and summarized invited testimony from individuals representing a broad spectrnm 
of experience in dealing with the problems of youth violence and their potential solutions. 
These summary statements are available from the American Psychological Association 
(APA,1992). 

(4) I have just completed teaching a new course at Harvard University'S GradUate 
School of Education, entitled Preventing Violence jn America. Since this is one of the few 
courses in this country offered on this topic, I have made the syllabus for available (Slaby, 
1992). 
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(5) I recently served on a national panel on the &yendon of Violence and Injuries 
~~ organized by the CDC to develop a national agenda for violence 
preventi.on. I was the principal author of the background paper on interpersonal violence 
for the forthcoming report. Within the next several months the executive sl1IIlllllU'Y of this 
report (which your committee has in draft form) will be published in the lmJrna! of Safety 
Bl:w.lI£h and in the Morbjdity and MortaUty Weekly Report (Earls, Slaby, Spirito, et al., 
1992a & b). The full report will soon be published by the Centers for Disease Control 
under the title: 1?Qsjdon Papers From the 2nd NationaUnimy Control Conference (CDC, 
1992). It is from our deliberations in this panel that I will draw most heavily. 

Our panel was created with the objeclive of taking a fll"St step in developing a 
comprehensive national agenda that would help shape the future of violence prevention 
research, programs, and policies for this decade. Ours was one of seven panels, each 
focussing on a different aspects of injury control The initiative for developing a 
comprehensive plan for injury control came from the National Center for Environmental 
Health and Injury Control (NCEmC) and the National Institute for Occupational Safety 
and H~th (NIOSH) of the Centers for Dise.ase Control (CDC). 

ToO form these panels, input was obtained from more than 150 experts from many 
sectors, including federal state, and local government, academic institutions, industry and 
labor, and a wide range of national organizations. Our panel on violence prevention was 
chaired by Dr. Felton Earls, and represented a broad spectrum of disciplines and areas of 
expertise in interpersonal violence and suicide (or self-directed violence). Early drafts of 
our position papers were reviewed and revised based on written comments from more than 
100 extemal reviewers. Following these revisions, a draft of our position papers was 
presented at the Third National Injury Control Conference held in April, 1991 in Denver, 
and further revisions were made based on the written and oral comments of conference 
participants. Thus, the final document represents contributions from many individuals, 
representing many sectors of our society. 

With the brief time that I have, I would like to highlight some key points. 

The Problem of violence in Anwica 

The impact of violence on the health and well being of Americans is Sllaggering, and 
the need to address this problem systematically and effectively has never been greater. 
Homicide is the 12th leading cause of death, accounting for over 25,000 deaths last year. 
The homicide rate in America is not only the highest among industrialized countries, it is 
many times higher than that of other industrialized country. In America, death and injury 
due to violence is a particularly high for youth and for African Americans and other 
minorities. Females are at particularly high risk of nonfatal injuries from, child sexual 
abuse, rape, and assault.s by husbands, ex-husbands, and other intimate partners. Infants 
and children are at particularly high risk for both fatal and nonfatal injuries due \'0 violence 
in the form of child abuse. 

According to calculations made from a recent FBI report (unpublished FBI Uniform 
Crime Reporting data, 1989) as an individual growing up in America, one's lifetime odds 
of dying by interpersonal violence (rather than by such causes as heart disease, cancer, 
AIDS, motor vehicle injury, or suicide; and excluding violent death in war or inihe duty of 
law enforcemen.t) is as follows: 

• 1 in 496 white (emales in America will die of interpersonal violence 
• 1 in 205 white males in America will die of interpersonal violence 
• 1 in 117 black females in America will die of interpersonal violence 
• 1 in 27 black males in America will die of interpersonal violence. 
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Recommendations for the Reduction and Prevention of Vjolence in America 

Our panel's broad and diverse set of recommendations for high priority violence 
prevention focused on factors that are most amenable to preventive efforts. The 
recommendations were designed to apply to the prevention of both interpersonal violence 

,r and self-directed violence, such us suicide; thus, implementation of these recommendations 
promises to make an impact on both of these sources of death and injury. The 
recommendations are organized around a single major area and three special areas of 
emphasis. 

(1) The major area of emphasis is the need to build an infrastructure to support 
coherent and coordinated efforts to prevent violence. Recommendations for building a 
broader and more comprehensive infrastructure by which to prevent violence include: 
(a) improving the recognition, referral, and treatment of people at high risk 
(b) empowering communities to address the problem effectively 
(c) broadening the training at all levels for violence prevention 
(d) improving our surveillance of the problem 
(e) advancing the further development and rigorous evaluation of promising programs 

(2) One special area of emphasis is the need to reduce fireann violence. Changes 
in this area were considered to be highly likely to prod\Jce immediate reduction in mortality 
from violence. The recommendations designed to reduce firearm-related violence include: 
(a) promoting educational and behavioral change regarding the removal, limiting of youth 
access, and safe storage of firearms in the home 
(b) creating technological and environmental change regarding the implementation of 
specific design and performance standards for both domestic and imported firearms 
(c) developing new legislative and regulatmy efforts designed to eliminate the 
manufacture, importation, and sale of handguns (elCcept in special circumstances) and to 
limit access to firearms through national waiting periods, criminal record background 
checks, restrictive licensinz for handgun owners, and elCcise taKes on firearms and 
ammunition to cover the public cost of firearm injuries 
(d) enhancing the enforcement of eKisting legislation and regulatory efforts 
(e) increasing research to clarify further the risks and benefits of violence associated with 
access to fireanns and to alternative means of providing security 

(3) A StICond special area of emphasis is the need to reduce yjolence associated 
wjth alcohol and other drugs (AOD). The recommendations designed to reduce drug­
related violence include: 
(a) decreasing the chronic use of alcohol and other drugs, particularly by persons at high 
risk of violent behavior, through proper identification and treatment 
(b) decreasing the initiation and experimental use of alcohol and other drugs, particularly 
by youth and others at high risk of violent behavior 
(c) changing the environment associated with the sale and trafficking of alcohol and other 
drugs that contributes to violence 
(d) conducting research to clarify further the mechanisms underlying the observed 
association between alcohol and other drugs and violence 
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(4) A third special area of emphasis is the need to foster childhood experiences 
i!,~sociated with the prevention ofviQ\ence, as well as to reduce both immediate and long­
term risks of perpetrating violence, witnessing violence, becoming a victim, or becoming a 
bystanders who supports violence through instigation, active encouragem~nt, or passive 
acceptance. Recommendations designed to target violence prevention efforts toward 
children include: 
(a) reducing th~ incidence of child abuse and providing proper treatment to victims through 
preventive intervention, identification, and treatment '" 
(b) developing and rigorously evaluating intervention programs for children, families, and 
communities designed to foster the skills, values, behaviors needed to prevent violence and 
to resolve social problems effectively and nonviolently 
(c) developing timely cri~s intervention for families at risk for violence 
(d) conducting research to assess both the short-term and 10ng-teIlT' effectiveness of 
childhood interventions to prevent violence 
(e) generating media experiences for children, youth, and adults to educate and foster the 
skills, values, and behaviors needed to prevent violence. 

I would like to expand on this last recommendation. Research evidence indicates 
that whereas the media, and particularly television and film, have for decades contributed to 
the problem of youth violence in America, the media clearly has the potential and the 
responsibility to become part of the solution. The Children's Television Act of 1990 (H.R. 
1677) now requires broadcasters to serve the "educational and informational needs of 
children" through programming and through nonbroadcast efforts that "enhance the 
educational and informational value of such programming." Congress has also specifically 
called upon broadcastet'S to take steps ttl' solve the violence problem, Thus, we have 
recommended that the Federal Communil:ations Commission review, as a condition for 
license renewal, the. efforts and accomplishments of television stations in helping to serve 
the specific educational and informational needs of children regarding violence and how to 
prevent it 

ConcJudin ~ Remarks 

I believe it is of the utmost importance for the federal government to playa 
leadership role in building a coherent infrastructme and addressing the areas of special 

~ emphasis to prevent violence in America. The problem of violence is an intcroist.ipliru!1Y 
'one whose solution requires the coordination of efforts by behavioral scientists, public 
health, medical science, education, and communication. It also requires coordination 
among different agencies and programs, as well as between federal, state, and local efforts. 
Without federal leadership in building a coherent infrastructme and in coordinating state 
and local efforts to deal with violence pmvention, the problem of violence in America will 
continue to be dealt with inconsistendy, and in a reactive rather than a preventive manner. 

While our panel developed this broad agendaJor the prevention of violence, we 
also realize that specific issues and opportunities were inevitably overlooked or 
underemphasized. Thus, we encourage others to consider this plan to be a starting point 
for further efforts w prevent violence in America. 

• 

.... 
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YOllTB VIOLENCE: WHAT'S BEING DONE 

Teili.mony to U.s. ScrIaie Committee en GcMnuneoIal AffaiD 
JOlIn GIcon, CWrman 
Matcb31,l992 

Reo6e Wi1Icn-Brewr:r 
Education Devdopmect Ceuir,lIIc. 
Newtan, MaalchUSCUI 

1NfROnUCTION 
TIr.re h littIc doubllhat. when Illlhe numbers ~ in, 1991 will be the deadIitC year ill U.s. 
hiJtory. In 1990, bomfddas reacbcd a_onha~ of more thaD 23.000. In 1991, the nl1lllber 
it .d leut 25.000. with I!fJW records set lIC'OSII the D.IIiDo. 

So, it is IiItIe ~!bat In many p!IOpIc'l erlimaIion, ~ iI rampmtin the Ullililld 
Statca-especia1 in the nation', mtlan m:as, especially IIIDCIIIg the youog, IIIId most IIIpeCiaDy 
amoag Afrk:an AmIIicamI. &en 1bo!e who neiIher Jive norwark anywhere near an brner city 

need 0II1y pick up a IICWIIllIaazine 10 I'I!I!d such fellr.inchJ:inS headIIue:& IS "Kids Who KiI1, • 
"A Mmdcr Rap 11 A&e 10," .~ Bloody Year: or '"lbe Deadliett YeF Yet' 

But vi.oIc:rJce is DOt a problem that eDaa aalyin tllelm!ercitles. AIIIIoqIt Jarse mban_ 
baWl IIOIDC of tile IilgbeIltalm, 'tiotc:rn;e knows no geosraphy. Whatil nqdenjab!c, bowewlr, 
iJ thal tile qmcnt dthe (qlUIatlaa !lilt IlIIIOIIt IIkdy 10 be vIc:IImIJIlII, IllIlIt likdy ID c;ommit a 
vloItlnt cri1llC, mel IIIOItIibly ID be ImIIIIId an:)'OUIbI. After IIII!Ir ~y lWeIdIcI, tlIOI8 SIIIIC 

JOIIIII poopIe- mos! lilldy ID be inq:moned for comwitIiDg a crime. ADd the III!iJtica OIl 
bcmicide, deady!he!DOlt pIiIIIII!IlCIIt vioIeoceCUlCOme, _ 0IIly IS verification ~. pIItmI 

ofvi.alalce!blt is aIdhla )'OUIII1IveI1I1d puttIDa!be IimiIIeas poIr:IJIIIl d OCher)'llUllHncl!be 
COIIIIIIIIIIitia in wIIich \boy Jhe...iD ~jeopmIy. 

Tn may oftbc COIIlIIlIIIIi1i bCIIfIt by die problema of yoaIb vloIeace, die CDlhllliam for 

IlIIItiDg COI1IlIIIIIIlty-buod iniiiItiwI iI Dftca hlp. This hal JlBI1led III az=ceat prdifaalion or 
vidmce ~ tndiDla\'allionplVJl'lllllla41D1bfa1a. Ob, boweYer, (ll'OIdIIIIbaYe 

bCItIlc!iumdPaed wIde1ywJthoutlill,Y 'f}fIddlhelt~ Ul!leevldericellllilillbat 
_,. r:Jf!bcm ICCOIIIpIIth tbeIr aoab. beI::IIIe little at=ItiaIlmS fiIw ~ baYe bCItIl 

dc:vOII:IcIlD dldrOVllDalioa. 

~002 
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JnFcbmary 1990 the Camcgic CorpomIIon otNew Yori: 1'undlld:Bducation Dc:vdopmaII 

center fir l1li cIght-II1lIIIIb p<rlod to ccrxIIIct B n:vic:w of die I5Inte ofdle mt of \IioIaJc:o 
pRIVCI'I!ioIl fur younallllale6ccnta -!hose ~ the aaes of 1 0 md 15. During that time we: 

1. idemified 83 violeace preventioo pqmms; 

2. collected da1a on each, including gIlIIla, tmpt popuIaIlons, tmJor I!diviIie:s, and 
eval.ua1<On ~ BOd oUlalllleB; 

3. ~ a ~d p81Jertha1 desaIbe4 tllucpogmms, summarizcdevalll!l%lan 
findings, critiqued mcthodologica, and addressed I'iIlCh ~ as barriers 10 effeclive 

. propm dcsIsn, implmrJaItatIOII, and evaluation; and then 

4. conwned Illl inlallisciplinary gmup at vio1t:oce preveDIioo ~oners, violeDce and 
~ researcbc:ra, program eval.uaton, IlllCf P.'ernmeot rcpretenIIIIive to dIJcuss 
lesons learned and to ~ln rettin3pdomies forprograms ofserncc and 
re!IlIII'C:b. 

CamegIe's nltima:te gool m.s 10 idenlifyrigorously evalwUcdprograms tbatcould beuaedas 
model; for replk:alion. 

In !bat WIle yea! we also developed a series of six bacqrouDd papms fur the Ceo!ms for 

DIAeaIe Conlml, in ~OQ foTilS~ CIlIiIIcd "F9twn on Youth Vio1eneein 
M'modtyCommlDlitMl&: ScuinstheAgenda.fcrPrevenlion." Co-~byt1lCMinorlty 
Health ProfessillnJFaunda1ioo and MoIehouIe Scbool ofMed.iciDe, !he ~ m.s 
designed to SIDllIIIIIrIze what is kDowo aboot the eIJcctI_ at CUITCIIt videncepreventioo 
lIIi:atcPS so tImt info:maticn could be ~y appIled in "miDodty c;onummiI!CI, prlmi1ia 
for the eva\uatloIr ofvioJ,eace prcventloo JK'OPDISc:ooId be Bet, and fum resean:h c:ooIt1 be 

appJopriatdy targeted. Dm:iDg t.bi& pn)je:t, wel.delllHled II1('I'e IbIm 100 typesofimt:tvalliona 
tb.U _ being employed IIC!OIS the Ullillxl St:aIeI. 

CleldY. there 15 nat time to dis:uss bmelll ofb pnlpIIIlIwe edlIIincd. And for tbat~ 
l1me1llJbmittM 10 thc~ a brlefreport lhIt dacIibeI in lOIDodcliD1 whatwefomld. 

1aI003 
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However,1 would 1ike ~ give the oammittcc a lI!II!Ie of the types of iIlteMIItions we 
~ andthm mab: _bricfcommems OIl our major findings and ~ 

BeforeI do that, thouah. I would like to mentit>a that we diffi:rcntiaIed between Violc:uce 
prevention intfnentiOlls and Viol=1ce pteVCIltion progranlS. W1u1e Intenentloas arc meant 
10 refer 10 spccIflc, targeted activiIiea for preventiDg viDIertaI whicb can eritlJeI" ald alone or 
comprllIe pattofaprogram, vlcleDceprcvenlion programs arc meant to refer 10 mul!i-flu:eted 

prcveorion efforts. The imponance of looking atinte:rVentiom tIlII!er Ihan prognu1l$ cannot be 
0'Y!lI1lIIIP~ especially when IalkiDg aboutevaIuatlon. Ids oI.JviouI that ax, inlc:rveaIJm 
~ aloncisDDt1ikdy to bedfectivein ~ orl"Oducingvitllell!:e. ltls a 
combination of inlMrentiOll5 tII2t arc lila:ly 10 achiew Ihi& goal. lJ.owever, by Iooldug at each 

type ofinllS'Vention, each apccific, ~ actiVity, and IlXBIlIiDini ilB c..ompoueamlllld lis 
~ we are beUer nbll! 10 deImmioe wbicI1 c:ombillllllnl ofiJlla"vcminn ~ 
holds tbcmO$tpromi60. 

Bccaus& of time Ilmitalioo$, I'll dist::uss only Ihc pilnar'j and secondaIy pnM:IJtion ~ 
we ~ although we alao CIUlIlincd tmgeted interveotioa efforts for ywIh wbo arc 

aIre!>.d.Y .involved in Violent activities crme practicing 1x:havims that put them at high risk fur 
viotenoc. 

HOwever, I would recommeod to")OO the committee the Ceoter for Di8ea!Ie ConIrol'a I!OOII-UI­
bcreleaed publication entitledGJddditwj1rthe Pmrtntion if Youth Jilolma: A 

CommuIIIzy Approach.. 

w~ plsced tho piInary prevention e£"orIs we ewaiDcd in !be four majclr catIlgcrics of: 
(1) edJJCaIjoml, (2) ~ (3) awooomeolallteclmo1ogir:al, and (4) lL!gal. 

Undtrrxbational intaveo1bIs, we IooIa:dztc:ooflict ~ and mcdiaIioa, CI'i!ne 
prevCIIIkm andllw1'datcd edllcatlOII, handguu violezitcechu:atioo, life IIkiIIa tminina. p1b1lc 
educaliOll, and rdf-emem dcVelopment. In tcnD3 of public education, we loobd at ptIblW 
&eMce IIlIIlOIII1a!II ~ =~tjnn.1 video&, taU:IbawI,!IIId mediaeducalinn 
that ill dc:aipIcd to cbal:ts& tbe ~ IIIIger and aon~am lI:IIIIved drama1icaIly b>, eduI:aIin& 
televisIOn BCriptwJ:itcn and produc:ers about IbeJqatlwrl c::ffec:Is'of IdeviIion ~ Wllbin 
the ~ of self-esteem cIeYelopmIIIt, we 1bcuscd cnna:ut a1IemptI to c:hange 11m bIcak 
~ ofacadctnic failmc, droppin& out, and hIgh raIM of IChool tmrp:IIIIIon and e:qmlIion 
mIIOJIg Afdcan AInodcan maIeL ConaIdrnd radical ideas by some, 1bcy Include !be crr.BIillll of 

fill 00' 

3 

.. 



. 165 

03/30/92 10:31 Vtl17 2U 3436 EDUCATION DV. CTII 

IICp8I1Ite cInmooms or schools for Afriam American maIc 8IIJdeats that are taught by African 
Amaican male IfI!l:bm;; I1!eIlIJlrIng p!tlgIlIIIlt-bo in dIco1 and COIIllIIIIIlity ba$lxl-for African 
American boys; III!IIlhood devdopmellt pmg!IIIDSl and other lIIO$dy IlIIIIe-c:eul=d initiatives 
with an Afrocentric focus. . 

~ Iheoty behind these inteMntims is !hat the self-esteem and etImic pride of yOWJg Aftic:an 
American msles can be inacascd if they are exposed 10 positive African American adult males 
acting as ~ mks models, and mentom. The inclusioo of Afrocentric education in many 
oftbeseinlervenlions is designed to insti1l in youth aseruz of cu1Iuml idelltityWid pride that 

Iw not been pjned in the Ir.IditioaaJ. classroom actIing. and Afiican culture is infUJed i1IIO 
lessons ranging from socialBludic:i 10 mlhematlcs 

We ilIcInded recrea.ti0llll! iIttcrveIl1ions in our e:IaIII1i:IlaIlon ofviolenoe p=ention ~ we 
belleve that physicu1 ac:tivily provides an exceIIcnt outlet furpem·up teusion, sIrcu, and anger. 
The CXIIlIeI1tioo that sparIs can SC'Ml as an cffec1ive W1tidote to dclinqu.en.cy has been made . 
tIu'ougbout the nineteenth and twenIic1h centuries by edncaIOra, sociclogiSlS, psycboIogis1s, 
and penologists, IIIDOII8 othm.' Although rcaeaIional sctivlIIes ~ DOt been vi=wcd as a 
major in1Ji:rvcD1ion for tho prevention of vloImlce, iii with media, they have become a 
COIllpO'IXlIltof 6OID¢ multi-<Xlll1pClOl:ll programs. We found tbathundreds of such recreaIiooal 
inllrVen1ians are employed in COIIIJDIIIIllle_ t!W CO\IIItry and are opemted by the Police 

AIhIetic League (PAL), Boya and Girls Clubs, Girls ScoIll8, Boy Scout&, YMCAs and 
YWCAs,andcommllllltyCCIIICrU. Somcof~lICIUaIlioperatc'iioleoocpreveation 
progrII1II5; many otben could. 

Tedmologicaland enviromncntal \IiaJena: preven!lon stnl!IlgIes often foster healed political 
discussion. Became they erellDt dependent lIpOIl1iJevolitiOll of'lndivIduals, they are aftm 

IIICCIlSS exa'.II8ive fit as an infringemtmt 011 personal fn:cdoms. 'The inlttventiona thatWD 

eccaminc:d included: 

• meIaI ~- and welookedatNewYockaty'afour-yem-oldmeb!lcletector 
program 

• ~ barrlln, which ~ been WICd In combinatiOII withoff-!imilll &i~and fOot 
pa1mla to IClII:ict 1Iaffic in a c:ammunl.ty in an eflbrt toreduas druB tmffu:IiiDg ~grmg 
Watfm: 

• IIYOidIDg the me or I1l!pCDded ceiling" pmti.culady in the deaIgn of cIassrocms, because 
Ihey can be WICd to hUb wcapoos and drug!! . 

laIoos 
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• !.D. cards or ethel" t"omIs of student idt::n!ification to restrict the entry of OUlsidcD from 
&ehool grounds . 

'. clDsed-citcuittdlMsioo, which can be UIICd not only to protect school ~, but 8I.so 
to observe IICIivitiea in IIlIeded areas 

• landscaping stmtegies, such as minimizing "blind spots" by planting low !hrubbcr.f and 
teduciDg tbenumher ofbiding places byusinll pricldyp1antings next to walks and 
buildinp 

• ni&lttfun,e total cIad:nei!:I policies, which meana that all inI£.rior and ~ lights are 
turned off wilen buildin&s are DOt in II!lB or inc..eased lighting policies 

• safe cOmdor Pfi'IP'IIllSt which involves identifying sufc routes between 1idIoo1 and bome 
and prmidi!lt asIiStIIDCe to atudads and ICboof stift'in maIdng!be trip safely 

• Ikess codes, which ban certain typeS of eIolhingand jc:wdty, SOlIIeIime5 requim 
IIIlifonns, and ~ lI8Ually b8da:cl up wl!h. pcmhies such WI auspenliA:ln or expulsion 

In 1Ierm5 of IegaJ interventioos, )W!h aufews, !be policing of school ~ and eaacting 

alrong gun COIItrollaws wme the ~or inlmventions c:xam!neiL 

CONCLUSIONS 

AflerreviewlngaHoftbese ~ s~es, SCVI:IiIl tbiogs~c:lear. 1befirstistbal: 
in many ca!eS, ewJ.uatIon is SOIdy Iac1:Ing. Clearly. when !be need to respond 10 a problem is 

~t, audiIl evaluation of efforts to pl'Oduce change is moot imponant. Without evaluation, 
it is likdy that incffec:live intcne.atiOllJ will be rept~ perhaps widely. baled 011 an 
aPJMllIU1I" of SIICCeS&. We ImlIIIiJwd ODe prov.un that bad absolUlcly no evaluation data but 
had bem rep1icalcd in otbar Q)!tImllDities witb mare than 1.000 youth. The re5Ult of BUCb 
situations ia that the impetus and ItIlOllrI:eZ !bat abould be deNored to desiguina and evaluating 
bctIet Inte:veotions are !hen rcduced.. 

In our Ca.nqi&-fImdcd revieW ofvioleDce preveufion progtaIIlS we found that almost aD of the 
IJI'O&IlIIIIS surveyed collect some kind of dam. However. wbiit progn!IDS ccIlect most aftea is 
DIImbcrs - nwnber of people 1ttVed, nll!llber of teacbam traiucd, n1Ullbez of cunicuIa mid. 
Although S'ilIfl" Il1 the llll\IOrltY ofp1OglllDlli surveyed indlcatlld that some kind of evaluation 
actMlIes WCl'C ~ procesaewJ.\Il\!iaBand ~ monilminBweremoatpreval.elll:~ 
01ItI.:0JIle or imJlllCt evaluation waarelativdy IIIl1:. Ideally. CMIlusIioIlll should be cIeIigDed prior 
toprogran! lmplenK:ntallan ~. for !be most part, the evaluation COIllJ.XIIlCII1 of 
. prognuns flUn'C)'ed wen: citb::r an IIftcrthought or diBpen$eld with enlirdy bec:auI'e oflaclc of 

lilJoos 
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JUit3bJe staff and funds. Almost II/)fl~ of the programs looIa:d at outcomes or conducted 
fol1ow-llp with youth after their patti.cipI.tion ill tbeprogramiladended. With such!imilcd data, 

it is impossible \0 delermlne wiIb certainty which ptOgIlUDS haW been cffte1ive ill ~g or 
reducing vio!eoce. 

So, no one int=rvention is the solution. 1 don't thinlt 1ilB1 comes as a surprille 10 any of you. Ho_. IIl8IIY of lntetventions are part of Ill1IV IUId yet UD!I:$IM programs. And we must 
a1ro acl:naw1.edge that the effectivCllC$i of fX1Jll,O inmt'vcIItions may never be dtulrmlncd. 

For example, some prog!3IIIS IL'lfl a range of intmteoIion SlI'atCgies to help youth develop the 
s1dlls tba1 wIDtlUIble them to~lve tbcconflictB In tbeirtm.-s wltboutvioJen<:c. Because the 

1aIget population for many of 111_ progIlIIIlIla not one that, fOf' the most part, is c=l1y 
. cngaged in violent bebavior, it is c:ttrcmdy difficult 10 dek:rmine whedl« the prosmm bas bean 

c:tl'c;t!.ve. 

A progi'DII1 c:vaIuntion mAy look at IIIlVOy dala;uul1lCbool suspensions to determiJIe the effects 
of an interYenlion OI1$dolc$o::nt knoWledge, attitude$. and bebavlor. Iioweve:r, it may Iakl: B 

looser tiIIKI and grcaIe:r stimulus for change \0 be 2JlPInmt. Observations by prQViders indicate 
that YOIl11g people do change the way they tbink about fighting -lUId sometimes _ 
behavior - after being invWved in lIOllIe form ofvio1ellce prevention cdw:aIion. But often it i. 
not pOllllible 10 document Ibis quantitatively. 'IbIs mggests that eva1naIiona might be ~ 
demgned if they focus on providers in the abort term;and youth O'YCI' a longer time p:riod. 

The mIe of !hose delivering Violence pr;lVeIIIion education - be thoy ta.cb:n, ~0t3, 

health cam providcQ, community-based progmm 5Iaft at street wor1a:n - is often 19natcd 
'WbeD behavioral dmngeii Ill!IlS\n'ed. Pmviden IG ~y intpartBnt. They arc the first 
"1ioe of defentc" in violence ~ If you view the (JIO'ilden as the people Who are 
lIdIIally going 10 be effrx:ting change in young people, then we really sbouJd knoW how 
successfnl we are ill chllngIng thote chanp agents. A focus 011 tile pmvidc:rland how 

effcc:tiw tbeprojc:ct was in affccdng IIIail' knowl. lII1d atIitOOeIIw wen \IS 1heir bebavlor 
toward viok:nce prevention wOllld &We us atkaBt 1I01lIC JDe8.IiU[C ofboW t\Ir doPg tbepr0ce;3 

the project Will in acbitlvingvio1au:c prewtltiDn lII!IODg ')'OU!h. Ju:cording to cne \ll'OPID 
evalUlltot' we !B.llcaI wllh, BUCb inf'omIalion CX1II1c1 serve IIIl a prtJi.y IJlt>:ISllrC ofbQw ~ a 
J.l1'OlPlI1 c:ould be in 1h!: long I«m. 

IilJ001 
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As a result oltho eamei!ereview. the folIowingrecommendations wee made forproducts 
aruI.activilies duu: wouJ.d lllOW the fiald forwani: 

Products 
'1. handbook on vioIcnce prevention evaluation developed as a colliibotaJivc cffatt of 

cvaluaIxmJ and practitiOnm. 

:2. c:atalog of cuJlUnIlly semitivc m¢aSW'C;5!hat can be used in conductillg fomJative and 
cutcome evalualiol1$. 

. Activities 
1. ata1ua1meelingofvio~prevtJltionpractiuonerslDj~comnumitatinnand 

problem $OIViDg 

2. lUlIlJllQ: instlnn.e in program dcvdopm:nt and evaluation forviolcnceprevcnlion 
pract:iticnas. 10 develoP and anhance skills , 

3. in~tesearr.h CMIllrB 10 focus on IhcCV'.duation ofviolcnccp:revention 
programs • 

4. outreadllllld xecruitment of'minatity stu\IcnIs and i3cI!1 ty and the provision of 
1Idl0Wr:lhlps to ~ study In the fu:ld of vInk:noc, espec:ia1ly in the areaa of 
resauclI aDd evaluation . 

'Ih:ro are IIl8IlY who feel that we nrust wait for definitive longitudinal ~ fin~ before: 
WfI can in~em: cfltctlve1y. Givelllhe ~ting evaluations ofvidencepreven1ioo programs, 
it would be prelllBllue to come 10 closIm: about what does and does IlIit won:. However, we 
tan do belief than wearedol!J8l1C1\1Vby applymatbe lmowledge.evidena; IIDd~!hat 
currentlycxiS1SlDinlptovotbequalityofprogramminglDIeduceviolenccamaogadobcenlS. 

, But thai. knowl~arlng mlUtbc cn~ in fllI:t, it must be required. Them must be 
oppar1WIiIic3 for 8IId support of IIICh efforts in very strucImI:d ways. 

WHERE 'I1iE FlEW IS m:ADING, CRITICAL ISSUES 
And finally, before 1 clo3e, rd li1!e 10 touch briefly WI1CJe the field _10 be lrading and 

c:rUical issues. 

Vt:J:'j briefly. tbere is alIllInIIally inI:n'wIina aclmow!ccJsment ofvialeooe u a ~ pubHc 
heallh iauc due totbb eMI'OlOUlI toll it t2lo:es in terII1s ofboth morb!dity and mortality. Federal 
~ JUCh lIS the OffIce ofMlnorlty HealIb, tile Ceotc:s,far DiJea!e CI:ii1trol, IheMali:mal 
and ChlId Hc:a11h B=I, and the Nai1cma1 InItiIUte ofMaJr.a1 Health have begun to di5wIe 

IQI008 
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addi.tional allIeaIioo and some funds 10 this area, lIS have srant'1lJllldng foundations. The 
~ Cotporaticn bas m:ent1y funded a tIIre&prqgram Wlencc]JleWl!llion inilialivc!hat 
will balld aDCtwarkofviolenccprevtAlionpmctitioneplllDdcollalxntions among 

p11ICtitkw:n, cvalualarl,lIJId =chen, a center far tho flIIIdyof ofvio1ence, IIDd It media 
cduca!Ion carter. . 

rn a!lditim, tilee has been int:l'ea.!ed r:aminationoftho iJ!suo by ~ variety oforganiZli1iDtl3. 
Fa: example. the Am!rl:an Medic.1l As8ccIation bas lmmched B Physicians Campaign ~ 
Pamily VioIeru:e and is devoling an issue of all ten of iIB speclalty joutnals 10 viol= in 1992. 
'TheAmcdcan ~ Associa.Iioo basCi'eat.i:d a Commission 011 V'm!=and youth, 
and IheNaUonsl Research Cowu;il's Panel on the Undt:i..candlns and Control of Violent 
Bcbavi.ar is ~ B IqlOrt on vialeal.-e prevention progmm cw1uations.. And them ate a 
gIII!It many illite, loeaI, and communlty-ooscd cxpniza!iOIllIXIIItlnUi.'1310 add=; this Wue 
with increased 1IIIderstanding. 

Evaluation 
I think I have said enough about the Deed for evaluatIon. J will add CIIly that our ITMcw 
fOIl:od IhIIt allbough progIam staff!alli:ze tho importaIIr.'e of evaJuation, lnaufficient funds-orllD 

~ toGdw:t evaluati<m bas &lopped many. F1mde.u oflen support ouly direct IlCl'Vice 
IICIivitlGL lIow!:vcr, many of those _ fundeI:t, when ii!.=ed with requests fer renewed 

fiII!diDg have Wed P-OgmDlS 10 ptOVideproot of cfter.:tivawm. In this way, many programs 
have becd iIl-II::rYcd by thote who &v tIcir}!lime IUppCIl'IeaI. Alto, some prosrams an:I unsme 
ofbow 10 gosbout Qlllducting an evalwIIion or aldDg Idp 10 COIIductit. Still another nIalIDII 

h fear of'loa oftimdiDg - ibat a progmm's f!1111!e will be ~ on the ba3Is of an c.vaIlIDIion 
tllatdoc:snot8l:C!llllldypresellt tho m!ililsofthelr~ ~ 

Need 'or Addltiooal Data 
Wo -a _ SIII'Yeil1lmco data, IIICIIe qumtiIa!ive dIl1a about tho magnlll!dl: of thoproblem. 

AlIo,Ibo IJI!I!IldliCII2 ofraa ofviol_1IDd homicide -s tho BispaaicJLIIino pcIfAIlation 
is cIHIIcultbecallie of'1bD lIICltof avaIIabi1i1y ofpm:i.le datil.. BcIvemlprob1ems a:dst: rtlUn'Jee. 

donotiikolify ~ the tlimI "BIspIuIi1;" or "btino" daoillOtR&cttbodiwahy 

of ahDiI:and c:ulIImIl origInI wiIbln the c:aIqpy. A Iddcd ea!II:CPIls Ii!o 1JIlaY2IIability of 
reUtab1r: local (mher thin oatitImI) dIIa tllat would IIIIIiIt in targI.tiDg CIffixt3 in UIban 
¢OI!TJIIIDIitic. 

Ii/lOOD 
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'Ibc role ofl1cobo1ln ~ is 1Irbdt\:l'doc:umenIed du Is that of atIzar dr:up. A&JitiaaIJ 
raw da!a.are III!Ildc:d u Is funh:!r-m 011 tbe mIc of drugs'and the impaet of I1cobo1 011 

lmentIooal \njuII& 

Lack of AttelltiOIl to FenaIeI 
BeCause Afr:Icu AmerlcIIIl1Dlllcsare most aHilkfar vioIo!mce, Injury, ID4 dIirJII, IlIcftl hal 
beer:! IiUle ~. ~ orpallti.c:e focme4 011 f'emalcs. FIr iuJIaDce. African Ameiic:an 
femalcI_oyeutpiCIItiIIDCIlllllOl!&all~inthec:rilDilllljullicesyam;IbeyCOllJlilule 

~ 74 partaIloflbafemale mab formurder. ArulIll1Clt daIa mow. that Black 
female homicide c6ad6Drauk II!COIId-«fler AfiiCIII Ameri<:an IIlIb-in theiPcldeDco of 

homicide. 

'Ibc ImIlaIed policy his ~ to WIIit 1I1Itil a problem n:acbcs aImoIIt epicILImic plVpOl1illaI 
Wore addimJiI!g it. 'lbia population of IIdoIscalt fiimak:a Iihould m:eM _ aItalIioP, wilh 

\he the goal oIpmgtam di!NdopmcIIt beIna theDeZt IIep. 

Addltloall Mbulrib' Te.ebera 
Hn, the focus ia xeaIly IIIIdIdoaa1 Afilcatl AmIman ~ 'IhcI CUI1'IIIt lead IDWIId 
AfroceotrioCllhalioa ~eaUer. WIIIlu theaciJu. of Af".Iba AmaiClIlIIlIIe 
ItudeaII by MricaI1 Amc:rf.caD IaII:ben, pUuri1y 1liiie, IboulII be dcIdy tIIIII!lrIOI1 SIlI:b 

~are~ bciIIa CIIIed for, p1aIlned, orllDp1emr.ulcd. ~1f1biJ 
lnai::twrlIicn IIIaILl8Y ~ effa:Iive, it c:an't be CIIIIJII¥d ~ a ~ buis lIIIlaB thseiJ 
lI1iD1:zeu.1 ill the lIIlIIIhIrol AiKm AmIric:ao c-:brn. 

AcccribIg ID the IeclllltJqJOrt oItbe Quali1y £kUcIliou t'u'MInclritJs Prqject, by 1985 oaly 8 
~olthe teIIcIIiQg £omsinpublloacboola wuAiicu AIaI!dtu II!Id IIIIIItCllqlStlcqJeCt 

tI!at fia= ID faU below 5 p.'IIlIIt in the IIIIIt decIdI. 

Com)ifthelllivc, Midtldllcipllnlrr Appnacb 
ADd firlaIIy. a fimcIFwmIllleldlD die SrJd ofvioJlnce pt!I'IaIIOlia t'u'm1I1bmdm_aIl 
1IMI1a. PubUa laIldl ~arelll/MlOlllld toafilild Gull -blailMllwdll!plKll ill 
aiaIIDIljudat, lIlCiI1 .... iM IIIIIIlIal '-lib. ~"'ID ntdowniopjlp!jmeJ 
-~bmiaI, to_ IOIIb _ pmcticeI fmm Ca.cIIcipIiDeI,lIId ID cIewiIap .. 

IiIII'IId YiIIoa IIIIIt baa pdadty. 
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VJ01eocc ammg the at-rlsk minari1y youth popul2tloII is B c:ornplBIt plObJem tlwis 1'OOIEd in 
m:my problems IIlIli c:onditiDna In our &OCid.y. UIIIil we dtNIIa compreh!:tuive.!IOlutiOlll tbat 

acImowlMge this, cma our beu efI'orIs wm have IJIiIIlmal cff=et, The flCVI1nIIII=lt has B viIa1 
IeadcnhIp role ttl play in 1hill1ifIHlr-dcalh mue. Bffim DIIIIt be supportod at a bJaher ~ 
.ancl fcn much lcngerpedod of time. CoIlaboraDoDin\lStbc~notjlllt~ 
And tile 1eaoIls lemncd must be sbBred, so that !he WlIC C05Ily Illislab3I1l'C> not mac!c aaain. 

IilOll 
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Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee. I am 

Chukwudi Onwuachi-Saunders, a medical epidemiologist at the 

National Center for Environmental Health and Injury Control, 

Centers for Disease Control. I am pleased to testify before 

this Committee on an issue critical to the health of all 

Americans--the epidemiology of violence. 

In my testimony today I will make two main points. First, 

injury is a major public health problem in the United states. 

Second, intentional injury, or violence, has grown to epidemic 

proportions and is affecting all communities, in all parts of 

society. 

Injury is commonLy divided into two categories: those considered 

to be intentional, for example, homicide and suicide, and those 

considered to be unintentional, for example, motor vehicle 

crashes, falls, poisoning, burns and drowning. 

Injuries as a whole account for the third leading cause of death 

in the united states, behind heart disease and cancer. Each 

year over 150,000 Americans die from injuries. 

Injuries are also the leading cause of years of potential life 

lost or premature death before the age of 65. Injuries account 

j for more years of potential life lost than malignant neoplasms 

or cancer, diseases of the heart, congenital anomalies and HIV 

infection combined. Injuries disproportionately affect the 
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young and are the single greatest killer of Americans between 

the ages of 1 and 44. 

Injuries directly or indirectly touch most of us each year. 

• One in four Americans will be injured annually" 

• One in ten hospital admissions is the result of an injury. 

• One in every six hospital days will be due to an injury. 

• One in three health care visits will be as a result of an 

injury. 

The cost of injuries is high. In 1988, the lifetime cost of 

injuries was estimated to be 180 billion dollars, including over 

$24 billion in federal outlays. Yet, despite the magnitude of 

the injury problem, we have not invested much of our nation's 

research and prevention resources in injury control and it has 

received little attention in the past. We have long thought 

that injuries caused by motor vehicle crashes, falls, house 

fires, and violent assaults are "accidents", random, 

uncontrol.lable acts of fate. But injuries are predictable and 

largely preventable. 
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Violence is a common term for Intentional Injuries. Violence 

includes, but is not limi~ed to, homicide--an example of 

in~erpersonal violence, and suicide--an example of self-directed 

violence. In 1990 over 25,000 persons died as a result of 

nomicide in the U.S. Homicide rates are used as one indicator 

of the level of violence in a community. However, each year 

over 2.2 million people suffer nonfatal injuries from violence 

and abusive behavior. 

The remainder of my testimony will focus almost exclusively on 

homicide. Homicide is the most severe outcome of interpersonal 

violence. Data about homicides ar~ more readily available than 

data about nonfatal intentional injuries. 

Injury research has shown th~t injuries have a disproportionate 

impact on minorities in this country--particularly African­

Americans, Hispanics, and Native Americans. Injury death rates 

for African~American males are high not only for ~omidides, but 

also for other ,i njuries--such as residen'" ~al fires, and 

pedestrian mishaps. 

Data from five southwestern states from 1977 to 1982 indicate 

that homicides are also a problem for Hispanics, especiallY tbe 

Hispanic males. Unfort\mately because or t:lc :::.;;ner in which 

) data are colle!' "!i'd, (by race instead of by ethnicity), there is 

r 3 
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little available ~ .. for.mation on the n~tional level regarding 

ethnic variations in homicides. 

~~en we look at homicides by sex of victims and offenders, it is 

clear that homicide has a greater impact on men as compared to 

w~men. In more than 50 percent of the homicides in 1988, males 

killed males. 

Epidemiologists have also looked at the intr~-racial aspect of 

bomicide. Only 9 percent of the homicides that occurred in 1988 

were inter-racial. The majority were intra-racial which means 

African-Americans killed African-Americans, whites killed whites 

and hispanics killed hispanics. 

Most homicides occur among people who know each other. People 

who are ~nfamiliar with the data are surprised that the majority 

of homicides occur between family members or acquaintances. If 

we were to add the acquaintance and ~he family categories 

together, more than 50 percent of homicide victims knew their 

~ffenders. Among all female murder victims in 1990, 30 percent 

were killed by their husbands or boyfriends. In contrast, only 

4 percent of male victims were killed by wives or girlfriends. 

Women are also victimized by rape, robbery and assault. Every 

year at least 626,000 women are victimized by family members or 

someone else with whom they are intimate. 

4 
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Under what circumstances are homicides occurring? A large 

proportion occur as the result of co~fliot or arguments. 

Almost all of the recent increase in homicide among young 

African-American males is accounted for by the increase in 

firearm homicide~ Most people are not surprised that firearms 

account for many of the homicides, but they are often surprised 

r that the proportion is so high. From 1980-1988, 76.9 percent of 

all homicides were committed with a firearm. 

If we consider weapon use by race, we again find no obvious 

differences between African-Americans and Whites. The patterns 

are the same. Now after sa'ling all of this, why is there such a 

focus on African-American males? 

In 1987, homicides accounted for 42 percent of all deaths to 

African-American males 15-24 years old. For young African­

American females 26 percent of all their deaths--1 of every 4 

was caused by a homicide. Homicide is the leading cause of 

death for both young African-American males and females 15-34 

years. 

The probability of lifetime murder victimization for African­

American males is lout of 27 compared to lout of 205 for their 

) white male counterparts. The African-American female also has 

( -5 
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an increased risk of homicide that is four times that for the 

white female. 

We know that homicides don't .occur just in minority communities. 

Homicide occurs among all racial and ethnic groups, among 

persons of all ages and among males and females. Homicide is 

not a "minority" problem, it is an American problem. 

Homicide has a disproportionate effect on young adults in this' 

country. Among Americans 15-34 years of age, homicide is the 

second leading cause of death, exceeded only by unintentional 

injuries. 

u.s. homicide rates are unprecedented among industrialized 

nations throughout the world. The u.s. homicide rate for males 

15-24 years of age is 17-283 times greater than rates for 17 

other comparable industrialized nations. 

In the last decade, homicide rates have risen dramatically for 

young African-American males 15-24 years and the problem is 

getting worse. These rates increased by 54 percent since 1985. 

In fi~'ct in 1990, the total number of homicides in the U.S. was 

higher than ever before. 

It is important to mention that suicide, or self-directed 

violence, is an integral part of violence in our society. 
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Firearms are also the number one method used in suicide for both 

males and females. 

deaths. 

These are also tragic and preventable 

Let me summarize some points that should help to focus our 

efforts to prevent violence. First, we must remember that 

homicide and suicide are only the fatal outcome of violence and, 

therefore, represent only the tip of a very large iceberg of 

intentional injury. We should not ignore nonfatal assaults or 

suicide attempts. The deaths represent only a small proportion, 

many more people are hospitalized, bedridden or suffer some sort 

of restricted activity as a result of violence. 

Second, although young African-American males are at greatest 

risk, young African-American females are also at great risk. 

The impact of violence is felt throughout the whole African­

American community as ~ell as throughout other communities. 

Therefore, it is important that we consider the entire community 

since no race or ethnic group in this country is immune to the 

adverse health impact of violence. 

Third, we need to address the role of firearms as they relate to 

violence. Firearms are the number one method used for homicide 

anQ suicide in both males and females. The information 

presented to you this morning demands that we improve our 

efforts to understand their role in violence-related behavior. 

7 
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In conclusion, violence in this county is destroying the fabric 

of the American dream. We expect our citizens to grow healthy 

and prosper. Yet, each day in America approximately 140 men, 

women, and children lose their lives to acts of violence. Many 

of these deaths are preventable I America provides leadership in 

resolving life threatening global conflicts, yet the 

battleground for the prevention of these premature deaths is on 

the home-front. We can work together to provide reasonable 

alternatives to violence, and give people and communities a 

sense of hope for the future. 

We all know there will be no quick fixes or easy solutions. 

Often solutions to a problem can be aided by a change in the way 

we view a problem. For progress to continue on this issue, we 

must change the way we view this problem. I believe, as a 

mother and a physician, that violence is not only a criminal 

justice problem, but also a major public health problem. 

Thank you. 
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Voices of Jefferson High 
"I don't carry no We. What am 1 going to do: stab the bullet?" Page 28, , 

..y~h, ify~u sec'a drug 
dealer out thero,doing 
nothing but selJing drugs 
and getting money and 
getting ~Iotbes, then you're 
going to be like, '1 want to 
do that.' It's aU about 
today." 

NORVEH CIWIi.ES,.8 .. 
"I don't have faith in no one. 

We can't depend on 
someone to protect us. 

We've got to protect 
ourselves. It 

IllAWN 
CAMERON, 17 

"Bverybody's 
thinkjng 
about,~Oh, 
people died ' 
ther~' They're 

, not thinking 
about what 
the good kids 
arc trying to 
do .... We·re 
the forgotten 
kids in here •• 

~"~~,t,.t:,·:rr ....... 
~ .... ~ .. \ ...... r....., 
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